

Touro Scholar

Lander College of Arts and Sciences Books

Lander College of Arts and Sciences

2017

Maimonides on Teshuvah: The Ways of Repentance

Henry M. Abramson *Touro College*, henry.abramson@touro.edu

Follow this and additional works at: https://touroscholar.touro.edu/lcas_books

Part of the Jewish Studies Commons

Recommended Citation

Abramson, H. M. (2017). Maimonides on Teshuvah: The Ways of Repentance. Retrieved from https://touroscholar.touro.edu/lcas_books/1

This Book is brought to you for free and open access by the Lander College of Arts and Sciences at Touro Scholar. It has been accepted for inclusion in Lander College of Arts and Sciences Books by an authorized administrator of Touro Scholar. For more information, please contact touro.scholar@touro.edu.

Maimonides on Teshuvah

The Ways of Repentance

Henry Abramson

Fifth Edition 2017 תשע״ז CreateSpace Edition License Notes

Educational institutions may reproduce, copy and distribute portions of this book for non-commercial purposes without charge, provided appropriate citation of the source, in accordance with the Talmudic *dictum* of Rabbi Elazar in the name of Rabbi Hanina (*Megilah* 15a): "anyone who cites a teaching in the name of its author brings redemption to the world."

Copyright 2017 Henry Abramson

Version 5.0 Av 5777 (August 2017)

Cover design by Bentsion Janashvili

לאבי מורי

יעקב דוד בן אליהו ע״ה

איש חסד ואמת

To my father and teacher

Jack David Abramson

A Man of Compassion and Integrity

1928-2014

Other Works by Henry Abramson

Jewish History

A Prayer for the Government: Ukrainians and Jews in Revolutionary Times, 1917-1920

The Art of Hatred: Images of Intolerance in Florida Culture

Torah from the Years of Wrath, 1939-1943: The Historical Context of the Hasidic Holocaust Writings of Rabbi Kalonymus Kalmish Shapiro (forthcoming)

Jewish Thought

Reading the Talmud: Developing Independence in Gemara Learning

The Sea of Talmud: A Brief and Personal Introduction

The Kabbalah of Forgiveness: The Thirteen Levels of Mercy in Rabbi Moshe Cordovero's Date Palm of Devorah (Tomer Devorah)

Contents

Preface in Lieu of Approbation	3
Introduction	5
The Ways of Repentance	13
Chapter One: Confession	17
Chapter Two: Forgiveness	37
Chapter Three: Change	69
Chapter Four: Impediments	111
Chapter Five: Freedom	135
Chapter Six: Privilege	155
Chapter Seven: Teshuvah	173
Chapter Eight: Future	197
Chapter Nine: Present	217
Chapter Ten: Love	227
My Father: A Tribute	243
Acknowledgments	247

Preface in Lieu of Approbation

This book, like its author, is in a state of becoming. I first wrote *Maimonides on Teshuvah* in 2012 as a personal experiment, elevating a yearly habit of reviewing *The Ways of Repentance* before the High Holidays by translating it into English. There was no need for a new translation as Rabbi Eliyahu Touger's fine work was already available, but I had been interested in the developing technologies of web-based publishing and thought it would be a fun thing to do. Surprisingly, a fair number of readers enjoyed my translation, perhaps because I offered it as a free download during the period immediately prior to Rosh Hashanah.

In subsequent years I refreshed the translation and expanded the commentary. I came to view the evolving manuscript as an expression of my personal *teshuvah*, measuring change that was sometimes incremental, sometimes tectonic. The text became something of a spiritual journal that I shared with stranger-friends who received free yearly updates of the ebook. I am grateful for the comments they have shared, which have enriched my understanding of both the text and my self.

By long-standing Jewish literary convention, a Rabbinic approbation called a *haskamah* would appear at this point, assuring would-be readers of the scholarship and piety of the author. I'm not certain of either attribute, and feel uncomfortable asking my Rabbinic friends for such a seal of approval. Who am I, after all, to write a commentary on the eternal words of Maimonides? Furthermore, even if the thoughts I record this year have some value, it would be unfair to request an approbation to cover future years. Readers should therefore approach this book with appropriate caution. My credentials to write a book of this nature are minimal.

My commentary is not a learned work with deep Rabbinic insights, nor is it a thoroughly modern, low-calorie approach to *teshuvah*. It is written in the spirit of Rabbi Avraham Isaac Kook's perceptive insight that "it is impossible to fulfill the obligations of the heart unless one assembles a book for one's self...that contains the teachings that inspire one's soul" (*Musar Avikha*). I have tried to express myself in the sterile language of third-person academic scholarship. The syntax and vocabulary of this style helped me obscure the profound regret and heartache that drives much of my personal *teshuvah*. It is my hope that sensitive readers will recognize themselves in my questions on Maimonides, and we may strengthen each other thereby.

The fifth edition (5777/2017) includes some significant changes. In connection with a learning project at the Young Israel of Lawrence-Cedarhurst, the text is divided into forty units from Rosh Hodesh Elul through Yom Kippur. I have added a brief tribute to my father, to whom this work is dedicated.

י"א אב תשע"ז שלוש שנים אחר פטירת אבי מורי יעקב דוד בן אליהו ע"ה August 3, 2017 Three years after the passing of my father and teacher Jack David Abramson, of blessed memory

> HMA Cedarhurst, NY

Introduction

The railroad tracks ran parallel to Ambridge Drive, literally across the street from my father's clothing store and the small apartment that was my childhood home. The locomotive crawled by several times a day, sounding its ear-splitting horn as it approached the unprotected intersection with the street. Even without boxcars, the train was so heavy that its passage shook the dishes in my mother's china cabinet, a basso profondo roar that reverberated up and down my spine.

The sheer mass and power of the locomotive inspired respect, even fear. As a child, I often spent summer mornings placing pennies on the track, carefully noting the exact location of the coins by counting railroad ties from the street or marking the spot with a spray of purple fireweed. After the locomotive made its thunderous passing, I would hunt down the coins, now flattened almost beyond recognition, just a hint of Queen Elizabeth's crown or a bit of the Canadian maple leaf testifying to their original status as currency.

Imponderable though it was, the train was no match for the switches. Located about half a kilometer away, across from the IGA store, two parallel half-rails gracefully curved off the tracks, waiting patiently for the engineer to throw a lever and bring them into contact with the westward rails. Separated from the main line by tiny gaps no bigger than a finger, these tapered rails had the power to lead the massive beast away from its initial trajectory and cast it into the distant railway yards.

Sometimes, when I am not in a particularly charitable mood, I see myself as that locomotive, carrying an

unimaginable weight of inertia through my quotidian life, mindlessly reacting to others around me according to longestablished maladapted patterns. Attempts to alter my behavior often feel quixotic and powerless, like pennies on the track, all efforts crushed and destroyed by their very first encounter with the weight of habit. Encouragement comes when I remind myself of those switches along the way, discreetly placed at key intervals, waiting for the signal from the engineer to connect them to the iron path and forever alter the train's trajectory to a bold, unanticipated destination.

Maimonides' *The Ways of Repentance* was one of the switches in my life. Reading it, and reviewing it, has helped me become the driver of my own locomotive, orienting my path whenever I found myself wandering away from my desired destination.

Moses Maimonides is one of the towering figures of Jewish intellectual history. Among observant Jews he is known as "the Rambam," an acronym for his Hebrew name, Rabbi Moshe ben Maimon (Moses son of Maimon). In this work I will use the name "Maimonides," Greek for "son of Maimon," a term more familiar to secular audiences. His reputation is encapsulated in the phrase inscribed on his tombstone in Tiberias, Israel: "from Moses to Moses, there was no one like Moses."

Born in Cordoba, Spain in 1135 or 1138, his family fled persecution and settled in Egypt, where he rose to prominence as a physician. He was an indefatigable advocate for Jewish causes around the world, working to rescue Jews taken captive during the Crusades and writing letters offering guidance and support to far-flung communities. His most famous works include *The Guide for the Perplexed*, a philosophical treatise explaining the foundations of Judaism, and the *Mishneh Torah*, a massive compendium of Jewish law, based on Biblical and Talmudic sources. *The Ways of Repentance* (*Hilkhot Teshuvah*) is taken from that multi-volume work.

The title *Mishneh Torah* may be translated as "the repetition of Torah," in the sense that it represents an ambitious restatement of the entirety of Jewish law, derived from both the Written Torah (the Five Books of Moses) and the Oral Torah (essentially, the Talmud). Maimonides' stated goal was to collate and organize the thousands of details related to Jewish practice and thought scattered throughout these ancient sources and present them in a clear, straightforward fashion in a single work. In a massive effort of prodigious scholarship, he organized all Jewish law into a single code, one of the first in Jewish history. Maimonides wrote the text in a clear Hebrew style, free from literary flourishes but with great sophistication, making it accessible to students with even intermediate language skills.

Although the *Mishneh Torah* was destined to become a classic of spiritual genius, it met with strong criticism from Jewish circles in Europe. Maimonides was censured for not providing detailed references to the Talmudic sources that informed his thinking (a lacuna that was later filled by commentators on the *Mishneh Torah*). More seriously, it was alleged that his deep engagement with classical Greek and contemporary Arabic philosophy had tainted the ideological purity of his Judaism. In one of the saddest episodes of Jewish intellectual history, French Jews denounced the work of Maimonides to the Church, and the *Mishneh Torah* was burned in public in 1232.

The Ways of Repentance, also rendered as *The Laws of Repentance,* has a place of distinction in the *Mishneh Torah.*

Rabbi Mayer Twersky once pointed out that most of the Mishneh Torah is based on laws that exist in definitive place in the Talmud. The laws of the Sabbath, for example, are more or less represented in the Talmudic tractate Shabbat, the laws of Rosh Hashanah in tractate Rosh Hashanah, and so on. The laws of repentance, on the other hand, are not identified and concentrated in any single book of the Talmud. Maimonides recognized that these important dispersed throughout rabbinic teachings, literature. constituted a distinct group of laws that required a sustained analysis and codification. In this sense, Maimonides literally created the systematic study of repentance in Judaism. Moreover, as Rabbi Eliyahu Touger observed, in order to do this properly Maimonides had to extend the discussion into many theoretical areas such as the question of free will and the nature of the World to Come, making The Ways of Repentance a deeply philosophical treatise as well as a legal guide to proper behavior.

This translation is based on the Frankel printing, which has become the standard critical edition. Passages edited out of the traditional edition, mostly due to the pressure of Church censorship, are thus included here, distinguished by the omission of vowels. I have added citations from the Hebrew Bible and the Talmud as necessary in parentheses. Gender-neutral language has been used whenever the translation would not suffer distortion. My intended readers are those who might not otherwise have the opportunity to study Maimonides in the original Hebrew, and therefore my commentary does not treat many of the important but abstruse Rabbinic debates over the meaning of the text in favor of a straightforward, uncomplicated explanation. Maimonides merely numbers his chapters; I have added titles to provide the reader with some sense of their content.

One last word to the reader new to Maimonides: this classic work, almost a thousand years old, has much to offer the modern student of Judaism. The fourth chapter in particular deals with topics that have immediate and direct relevance to contemporary reality, and reads as freshly as the day Maimonides first composed it. Still, he wrote for an audience whose concerns were in many ways quite different from ours. Maimonides lived in a society where adherence to traditional Jewish law was the norm and not the exception, where distinctions of rights and privileges of the sexes were accepted, where polemics between Judaism, Christianity and Islam were prevalent, and philosophical concepts were of deep interest to intellectuals beyond undergraduates in freshman philosophy class. A full appreciation for Maimonides' genius and the spiritual insights of this book will only come after study, meditation, and review.

which The material follows can be challenging. Maimonides demands searing self-examination and presents rigorous criteria for ethical development. Inevitably, we fall short of our own expectations, and there is a risk that we might succumb to excessively negative thought patterns. Rabbi Shlomo Wolbe, a major 20th century thinker, clarified that this is a fundamental mistake in teshuvah. Paraphrasing Deuteronomy 23:4, he wrote that "depressive thoughts may not enter the congregation of those who worship God." He explained that teshuvah is an essentially joyous activity, that consists of three distinct stages (citing Rabbi Israel Salanter, in Alei Shor p. 205):

The key and the beginning is the *feeling* (הרגש) that one has when learning the teachings of the Sages and texts of ethical wisdom, reviewing them time and time again until they act upon a person and cause one to sense one's own personal flaws. From there one moves to the second level, which is the *conquering of one's inclinations* (כבישת היצר). The third level is *repairing one's inclinations* (תקון היצר) such that a person become *joyous, and delights in the service of God.*

How, exactly, does one manage to balance the serious work of discovering one's character flaws with the putatively joyous activity of *teshuvah*? Rabbi Wolbe cites Rabbi A.A. Kaplan, who compares it to a father dancing while his young son sits on his shoulders. On the one hand, he dances with energy and vigor, wishing to please his beloved child, but at the same time he retains full consciousness of the precious weight on his shoulders, careful never to endanger his balance with a misplaced step. So too, we should enjoin the activity of *teshuvah* with seriousness, yet remain confidently joyful that the resulting improvements in our character will be meaningful, beneficial, and lasting.

יפה שעה אחת בתשובה ומעשים טובים בעולם הזה מכל חיי העולם הבע

רבי עקיבא

A single hour of *teshuvah* and good deeds in this world is better than all of the world to come

Rabbi Akiva

The Ways of Repentance

הַלְכּוֹת תְּשׁוּבָה

ַמְצְוַת עֲשֵׂה אַחַת, וְהִיא שֶׁיָּשׁוּב הַחוֹטֶא מֵחֶטְאוֹ לִפְנֵי ה', וְיִתְוַדֶּה.

וּבַאוּר מִצְוָה זוֹ וְעִיקָרִים הַנִּגְרָרִים עַמָּה בִּגְלָלָה, בִּפְרָקִים אֵלוּ.

One positive commandment, which is that the sinner should repent of his sin before God and confess.

The explanation of this commandment and the essential principles that may be derived from it are explained in the following chapters.

Commentary

This entire book is a sustained discussion of a single commandment (number 73 out of 613 in Maimonides' *Book of Commandments*), which is to repent, specifically through confession. The details of this effort will be spelled out over the next ten chapters.

Hidden within Maimonides' sparse, undecorated prose is an allusion to the more expansive nature of this work. Although the *Mishneh Torah* focusses on practical applications of Jewish thought, the subject matter of this book demands extensive discussion of more philosophical topics. Later chapters will deal with issues such as the nature of free will, the concept of reward and punishment, and the Jewish vision of the World to Come. Maimonides

ל׳ אב ראש חודש אלול Tuesday, August 22, 2017

Day 1

alludes to the larger subject matter of repentance with the phrase "and the essential principles that may be derived from" the commandment to repent.

The Hebrew word for "repentance" is *teshuvah*, a term that is difficult to render in English with precision. The essential meaning is derived from the root "to return." Depending on the context, however, it can easily be translated as response, reply, or retort, terms quite different in nuance than "repent." In all cases, it represents a reaction to stimuli: a question requires a response, a home awaits a return. In the context of this work, the closest English term would be "repentance," which preserves the "returning" essence of *teshuvah*: repentance in the Jewish sense implies a return to an ideal state of closeness with God and with our highest, most noble priorities in life.

In composing *The Ways of Repentance*, Maimonides quietly demonstrated his bold intellectual creativity. The concept of repentance is central to Jewish thought, but Maimonides was the first thinker in two thousand years of Torah scholarship to codify its practice in such a pragmatic, comprehensive manner. His groundbreaking effort is still greater when one considers the scope of the overall project of the *Mishneh Torah*, covering absolutely every aspect of Jewish teachings on human life, including commandments relevant to the distant past (such as sacrificial laws which cannot be practiced if the Temple is not standing, see *Sefer Ha-Korbanot*), the future messianic period (*Hilkhot Melakhim u-Milhamot*), and even areas not normally subject to human legislation, such as opinions and character traits (*Hilkhot De'ot*).

The laws of repentance appear early in the overall work in the section Maimonides called "The Book of Knowledge" because these teachings are, as he indicated in his introduction, "essential to the Law of Moses our Teacher, and every person must know them before anything else." The sequence is also significant: the Mishneh Torah opens with the Laws of the Foundations of Torah, covering basic elements of Judaism such as monotheism, followed by the Laws of Opinions, which covers the famed "middle path" of character traits. The Laws of Torah Study are next, but then the progression is interrupted by a long discussion of the laws related to idolatry. The juxtaposition of deepened awareness of Judaism and Torah with forbidden worship is jarring but hardly unintentional: spiritual growth is proportionately related to spiritual challenge, as the Talmud states, "one who is greater than his fellow-his desire to do evil is similarly greater (see Sukkah 52a). Maimonides then brings the fallen reader back to center with our book, The Ways of Repentance, which concludes the the section entitled The Book of Knowledge.

Chapter One: Confession

1.1

כָּל הַמִּצְווֹת שֶׁבַּתוֹרָה, בֵּין עֲשֵׁה בֵּין לֵא תַעֲשֶׁה--אָם עָבַר אָדָם עַל אַחַת מֵהֶן, בֵּין בְּזִדוֹן בֵּין בִּשְׁגָגָה---כְּשֵׁיּעֲשֶׁה תְּשׁוּבָה וְיָשׁוּב מֵחֶטְאוֹ, חַיָּב לְהִתְוַדּוֹת לִפְנֵי הָא-ל בָּרוּךְ הוּא: שֶׁנָאֱמָר "אִישׁ אוֹ-אִשָּׁה כִּי חַיָּב לְהִתְוַדּוֹת לִפְנֵי הָא-ל בָּרוּךְ הוּא: שֶׁנָאֱמָר "אִישׁ אוֹ-אִשָּׁה כִּי יַעֲשׁוּ מִכָּל-חַטֹאת הָאָדָם למעול מעל בה' ואשמה הנפש ההיא וְהַתְוַדּוּ, אֶת-חַטָּאתָם אֲשֶׁר עֲשׂוּ" (במדבר ה,ו-ז), זֶה וְדוּי דְּבָרִים. וּוְדוּי זֶה מִצְוַת עֲשָׂה.

ַכֵּיצַד מִתְוַדֶּה--אוֹמֵר אָנָּא ה' חָטָאתִי עָוִיתִי פָּשַׁעְתִּי לְפָנֶיךָ, וְעָשִׂיתִי כָּרֵ וְכָּךְ, וַהֲרֵי נִחַמְתִי וּבשְׁתִי בְּמַעֲשַׂי, וּלְעוֹלָם אֵינִי חוֹזֵר לְדָבָר זֶה. זֶה הוּא עִיקָרוֹ שֶׁלַּוּדּוּי; וְכָל הַמַּרְבֶּה לְהַתְוַדּוֹת וּמַאֲרִיךְ בְּעִנְיָן זֶה, הְרֵי זֶה מְשֵׁבָּח.

וְכֵן בַּעֲלֵי חַשָּׁאוֹת וַאֲשָׁמוֹת--בְּעֵת שֶׁמְבִיאִין קָרְבְּנוֹתֵיהֶם עַל שִׁגְגָתָן אוֹ עַל זְדוֹנָן, אֵין מִתְכַּפֵּר לָהֶן בְּקָרְבָּנָם, עַד שֶׁיּעֲשוּ תְּשוּבָה, וְיִתְוַדּוּ וִדּוּי דְּבַרִים: שֶׁגֶּאֱמָר "וְהַתְוַדָּה אֲשֶׁר חָטָא עָלֶיהָ" (ויקרא ה,ה).

וְכֵן כָּל מְחֵיּבֵי מִיתוֹת בֵּית דִּין, וּמְחֵיְבֵי מַלְקוּת--אֵין מִתְכַּפֵּר לָהֶם בְּמִיתָתָם אוֹ בִּלְקַיָּתָם, עַד שֶׁיּעֲשׂוּ תְּשׁוּבָה וְיִתְוּדּוּ. וְכֵן הַחוֹבַל בַּחֲבֵרוֹ אוֹ הַמַּזִיק מְמוֹנוֹ--אף עַל פִּי שֶׁשִׁלַם לוֹ מַה שְׁהוּא חַיָּב לוֹ--אֵין מִתְכַּפֵּר לוֹ, עַד שֶׁיּתְוָדֶה וְיָשׁוּב מִלַעֲשׂוֹת כְּזָה לְעוֹלָם: שֶׁנָּאֱמָר "מִכָּל-חַטֹאת הָאָדָם" (במדבר ה,ו).

Every commandment in the Torah, whether a commandment to perform some act or a commandment to refrain from some act— if a person transgresses one of these commandments, whether unintentionally or intentionally, he must confess before God when he does teshuvah for his sin. This is as it is written (Numbers 5:6-7): a man or woman who commits one of the sins of humanity, transgressing against God, the soul bears guilt; they must confess the sin they committed. This is called

the "confession of words." This confession is a positive commandment.

How should a person confess? He should say, "Please, God, I have sinned, I have wronged, I have rebelled before you, and I have done such-and-such. Behold, I regret and am ashamed of my deeds, and I will never return to that act again." this is the essence of confession, and anyone who expands on such a confession, going into greater detail, deserves praise.

Thus when people who sinned and are guilty, and brought sacrifices for their unintentional or intentional sins, they did not receive atonement through their offerings until they did *teshuvah*, and confessed the confession of words, as it is written (Leviticus 5:5) *and he will confess regarding that which he sinned*.

So too, one who was condemned to be executed by the court, or condemned to receive lashes, would not receive atonement through death or lashes if he did not also do *teshuvah* and confess. Furthermore, anyone who harms another person physically or financially, even though he may repay what he owes, he will not receive atonement until he confesses and repents of ever doing this again, as it is written (Numbers 5:6) *of all the sins of humanity.*

Commentary

It is hard to understand why Maimonides began this book with a discussion of confession. His logical, orderly style usually begins with general concepts and definition of key terms, and there is no shortage of appropriate initial topics. He could have begin with a definition of *teshuvah*, but he leaves that till Chapter Two. Alternatively, this book could have begun with the importance of *teshuvah* (Chapter Three) or the value of *teshuvah* (Chapter Seven) or even the purpose of *teshuvah* (Chapter Ten). Granted, Maimonides seems to count "confession" as the sole, concrete action associated with the commandment of *teshuvah* (although passages elsewhere in his work suggests that he may consider *teshuvah* a commandment unto itself), but why begin the book by discussing one element of *teshuvah* rather than a more general principle?

The confession is a verbal articulation of the consciousness of past wrongs. This confession is entirely private, conducted solely between an individual and God. No human being need hear this confession, unless it involves a sin against another person that requires financial or other restitution (more on this in Chapter Two). A cursory overview of the commentaries reveals certain basic elements to the process of teshuvah, including regret (haratah), confession (vidui), and abandonment of sin (azivat ha-het), sometimes in combination with resolution for the future (kabalah al ha-atid). Rabenu Yonah of Girona (d. 1263), an early critic of Maimonides who ultimately came to revere his work, argued in his magisterial Sha'arei Teshuvah that there are actually twenty distinct stages to the process known as teshuvah, and thirteen of those steps precede confession! Once again: why does Maimonides begin with confession?

It is true that Maimonides was a rationalist whose verbal economy is legendary among Yeshiva students. Perhaps he chose to consider the earlier stages of regret a necessary but not sufficient cause for the process of *teshuvah*, which begins in truth with the first confessional articulation. Saying it out loud, in other words, is what makes it real. No matter how profound the regret, *teshuvah* doesn't start until we acknowledge, at least to ourselves, that we have done wrong. As the Talmud puts it, "words of the heart are not words" (דברים שבלב אינן דברים).

But is this really true? Is regret without confession devoid of value for *teshuvah*? The *locus classicus* for *teshuvah* is the amazing story of Elazar ben Durdava, recorded in the Talmudic tractate Avodah Zarah (17a). After a life of extreme profligacy, a passing comment from a woman of ill repute forced Elazar ben Durdaya to confront the unfortunate trajectory of his life. As the story goes, he beseeched a series of unusual agents to intercede to on his behalf: the mountains and valleys, heaven and earth, the sun and the moon, stars and the constellations, yet each refused in turn, claiming "before we ask for you, we must ask for ourselves." Finally, Elazar ben Durdaya came to a monumental realization and pronounced a fundamental axiom of self-improvement: "the matter depends on me alone." He lowered his head and uttered a piercing cry of such agony that his soul departed on the spot. His efforts were rewarded with a Heavenly voice that proclaimed, "Rabbi Elazar ben Durdaya has earned a place in the World to Come."

The plain reading of the story is that Rabbi Elazar ben Durdaya achieved his personal redemption through regret *without* confession (a number of other examples of redemption without verbal confession are provided by Rabbi Shalom Tsvi Shapiro in his commentary *Meshiv Nefesh* 1:3). Must one therefore go through the tedious, onerous chore of confession in order to receive Divine forgiveness? Certainly God knows our sins--shouldn't our simple act of heartfelt regret be sufficient? Maimonides even provides support for this proposition below (1.4), at least in the context of relatively minor transgressions: "if a person feels shame, he is forgiven even before he moves from that spot." Why all the emphasis on confession?

Confession represents a purely personal articulation of our wrongdoing. God, the Knower of all Secrets, does not need our confession to learn about our sins. Confession is rather an opportunity for us to get acquainted with our darker analyzing the content of our actions sides, and determining our level of culpability. Did we "sin," "do wrong," or "rebel"? There are finer points of agency to all of our transgressions, and it is incumbent upon us to analyze them thoroughly as part of the *teshuvah* process. In some cases, deeper reflection may reveal that we are holding ourselves to a greater degree of blame than we truly deserve. More likely, we may discover the uncomfortable truth that we have been holding ourselves to an unacceptably lenient standard, finding excuses for behavior that we would consider intolerable in others. In either case, the teshuvah process requires a slow and methodical introspection.

While the Temple stood in Jerusalem, atonement for sins involved the ritual offering of sacrifices. Providing these sacrifices, whether simple flour or expensive livestock, would not grant the forgiveness associated with a complete *teshuvah* if the penitent failed to confess. This is not surprising: some people find it easier to assuage their inchoate feelings of guilt by writing a check to a deserving charity, or doing a good turn for someone they have personally wronged, thinking that the positive deed cancels out an earlier negative act. While admirable, this approach to *teshuvah* is ultimately insufficient. Without personally realizing the full extent of the wrong, and articulating it to ourselves in a confession, we cannot take these matters to heart and effect permanent change.

An anonymous 18th century commentary entitled Yad Ha-Ketanah ("the small hand," a self-deprecating allusion to "the strong hand," an alternate title for Maimonides' Mishneh Torah) sheds light on this phenomenon. Attributed to Rabbi Dov Berish Gottlieb, the Yad Ha-Ketanah argues that confession is a necessary but not sufficient cause for teshuvah. The articulation of awareness of sin, through actual speech and not merely silent meditation, represents a physical embodiment of the will that breaks through barriers to *teshuvah*. "Like a man trapped by the hardness of his heart, even though his essential will is to repent," confession opens up the conduits of teshuvah like turning on a tap: the water waits at the edge of the valve, under pressure but unable to escape until the valve is opened. Merely thinking, even concentrating with all one's mental energy, will not result in a cool glass of water. The tiny physical act of turning a faucet, however, will generate an abundance of liquid to slake the thirst.

Confession, a purely private act, represents the first shift in balance that allows *teshuvah* to take place. An inarticulate cry of despair, like the one uttered by Rabbi Eliezer ben Durdaya, may be sufficient to generate Divine forgiveness, but without charting a path forward it cannot be translated into effective *teshuvah* for life. Maimonides will continue the discussion by describing the particulars of confession in this and the following chapter.

Perhaps it is indeed possible to receive Divine forgiveness without confession, as we appear to see from the story of Rabbi Elazar ben Durdaya. Note, however, that ben Durdaya *dies* immediately after experiencing his profound regret. Our goal is to *live* after *teshuvah*. In order to live, we must chart a path forward. Confession is an essential element of finding that path. Indeed, finding our path is central to our spiritual lives: Rabbi Avraham Isaac Kook, one of the most evocative writers on the subject of *teshuvah*, describes that "the soul is agonized by remaining in one place and not ascending, for it needs to continually ascend from level to level...the pain of standing still penetrates to the very depths of the soul, a tremendous suffering...a complete reversal of the natural instinct and essence of the soul" (*Orot ha-Teshuvah* 15:3).

1.2

שְׁעִיר הַמִּשְׁתַּלֵחַ--לְפִי שְׁהוּא בַּפָּרָה לְכָל יִשְׂרָאֵל, כּוֹהֵן גָּדוֹל מִתְוַדֶּה עָלָיו עַל לְשׁוֹן כָּל יִשְׂרָאֵל: שֶׁגֶּאֱמָר "וְהִתְוַדָּה עַלָיו אֵת-כָּל-עַוֹנֹת בְּנֵי יִשְׂרָאֵל" (ויקרא טז,כא).

שָּׁעִיר הַמִּשְׁתַּלֵח מְכַפֵּר עַל כָּל עֲבֵרוֹת שֶׁבַּתּוֹדָה, הַקַּלוֹת וְהַחֲמוּרוֹת, בֵּין שֶׁעָבַר בְּזְדוֹן בֵּין שֶׁעָבַר בִּשְׁגְגָה, בֵין שֶׁהוֹדַע לוֹ בֵּין שֶׁלֹּא הוֹדַע לוֹ--הַכּל מִתְכַפֵּר בְּשְׂעִיר הַמִּשְׁתַּלֵח: וְהוּא, שֶׁעָשָׂה תְּשׁוּבָה; אֲבָל אִם לֹא עָשָׂה תְשׁוּבָה, אֵין הַשָּׁעִיר מְכַפֵּר לוֹ אֵלָא עַל הַקַּלוֹת.

Day 2 א׳ אלול

ראש חודש אלול Wednesday, August 23, 2017

> וּמַה הֶן הַקַּלּוֹת, וּמַה הֶן הַחֲמוּרוֹת: הַחֲמוּרוֹת הֶן הָעֲבֵרוֹת שֶׁחַיָּבִין עֲלֵיהֶן מִיתַת בֵּית דִּין אוֹ כָּרֵת; וּשְׁבוּעַת שֶׁוָא וְשֶׁקֶר--אַף עַל פִּי שְׁאֵין בָּהּ כָּרֵת, הֲרֵי הִיא מִן הַחֲמוּרוֹת. וּשְׁאָר מִצְווֹת לֹא תַעֲשֶׂה, וּמִצְווֹת עֲשֵׂה שְׁאֵין בָּהֶן כָּרֵת--הֶן הַקֵּלּוֹת.

> The High Priest utters the confession over the goat that is sent away, which acts as an atonement for all Israel. He does this with reference to the entire Jewish people, as it is written (Leviticus 16:21), and he will confess over it all the sins of all the children of Israel.

> The goat that is sent away atones for all sins in the Torah, the lighter ones and the stricter ones, whether one transgressed them intentionally or unintentionally, whether one was aware of them or not. All sins receive atonement through the goat that is sent away. This is true as long as a person does *teshuvah*. Without *teshuvah*, the goat atones for lighter sins only.

> What are these lighter sins, and what are the stricter sins? The stricter sins are those for which a person would be subject to the death penalty by a human court or

excision. False oaths and lies, even though they do not carry the penalty of excision, are included in the category of stricter sins. All other negative commandments, as well as positive commandments that do not carry the penalty of excision, are included in the category of lighter sins.

Commentary

The Torah describes an ancient ritual wherein a goat was selected through lottery and sacrificed in expiation of sins committed by the Jewish people as a whole (see Leviticus 16:5-34). The English term "scapegoat" is derived from this ritual, although in Hebrew the term is simply "the goat that is sent away."

In *The Guide for the Perplexed* (III:46), however, Maimonides clarifies that the requirement of confession remained in place even during the Temple period. The ritual of the goat that is sent away provided a communal structure for *teshuvah*, but the obligations of personal *teshuvah*, including the self-examination that results in confession, remained mandatory. Just as today, Jews of ancient times confronted sin in an immediate, personal manner, no matter how messy and embarrassing.

The Hebrew language possesses many words for "sin." Maimonides included three basic words in the previous *halakhah*, and they are central to confession: sin, wrong, and rebellion (חטא, פשע, ועון). The English terms are not precise equivalents. Sin, for example, refers to transgressions that are committed by accident, lacking human intention. "Wrong," on the other hand, carries a higher level of human intent. Finally, "rebellion" refers to a transgression committed with an acute level of awareness

minus physical temptation; acts performed with the sole intent of angering the Creator.

We have sinned, we have wronged, we have rebelled. Confession demands a thorough review of one's choices, analyzing and testing our behavior, and comparing the results with our ideal selves. This internal reflection is the very first step in the process of *teshuvah*, as the prophet Jeremiah writes in Lamentations 3:40: *let us search our ways and examine them, and return to God.* First we must "search our ways," and once we have identified those choices that give us pause we must "examine them," and this will ultimately lead to a "return to God."

The classic work *Mesilat Yesharim* by Rabbi Moshe Hayim Luzzatto (1700-1738) compared the unexamined life to "a blind man walking along a river—danger is more likely than rescue." One cannot really fault the blind man for falling in the river, yet the consequence of his misstep is so serious that blame becomes irrelevant. His lack of sight demands an inversely proportionate enhancement of vigilance simply to ensure his safety! He must devote resources to researching his route, perhaps find a sighted companion, use a cane, listen carefully to the sound of flowing water, and so on. He would also do very well to heed the teaching of the Sages and learn to swim. Otherwise, how could he possibly hope to avoid danger, especially if the river is part of his daily travel?

Day 3 ב׳ אלול Thursday, August 24, 2017

ឝִזְמָן שְׁמֵין בֵּית הַמַקְדָשׁ קַיָּם, וְאֵין לָנוּ מִזְבַּח כַּפֶּרָה--אֵין
שָׁם אֵלָא תְּשׁוּבָה. הַתְשׁוּבָה מְכַפֶּרֶת עַל כָּל הָעֲבַרוֹת:
אַפִּלּוּ רָשָׁע כָּל יָמִיו, וְעָשָׁה תְּשׁוּבָה בָּאַחֵרוֹנָה--אֵין מֵזְכִּירִין
אַפִּלּוּ רָשָׁע כָּל יָמִיו, וְעָשָׁה תְּשׁוּבָה בָּאַחֵרוֹנָה--אֵין מַזְכִּירִין
לוֹ שֵׁם רִשְׁעוֹ, שֶׁגָאֱמָר "וְרִשְׁעַת הָרָשָׁע לֹא-יִכָּשֶׁל בָּהּ, בִּיוֹם
לוֹ שֵׁם רִשְׁעוֹ, שֶׁגָאֱמָר "וְרִשְׁעַת הָרָשָׁוּבָה בַּאַחֵרוֹנָה--אֵין מַזְכִּירִין
לוֹ שֵׁם רִשְׁעוֹ, שֶׁגָאֱמָר "וְרִשְׁעַת הָרָשָׁע לָא-יִכָּשֶׁל בָּהּ, בִּיוֹם
לוֹ שֵׁם רִשְׁעוֹ, שָׁגָאֱמָר "וְרִשְׁעַת הָרָשָׁע לָא-יַכָּשֶׁל בָּהּ, בִּיוֹם
לוֹ שֵׁם רִשְׁעוֹ (יחזקאל לג,יב). וְעַצְמוֹ שֶׁלְיוֹם הַכִּפּוּרִים
מְכַבּר לַשְׁבִים, שֶׁנָּאֱמָר "כִּי-בַיּוֹם הַזָּיַרֵּעוֹ עַכָּרִים
עַלַיכָם" (ויקרא טז,ל).

Now that the Temple no longer exists, and there is no altar of atonement, only *teshuvah* remains. *Teshuvah* atones for all sins. Even a person who is wicked all his life, but repents at the very end, is never considered wicked, as it is written (Ezekiel 33:12), *the wicked person will no longer stumble in his wickedness on the day he does teshuvah*. The essence of Yom Kippur atones for those who repent, as it is written (Leviticus 16:30), for on *that day, it will give you atonement*.

Commentary

Yom Kippur. One day a year, mass collective *teshuvah*, followed by forgiveness. Surrounded by family and friends, we purge our regrets and communally resolve to improve ourselves. Using the fast as a lever, together we reach ever-higher levels of spiritual excellence. Cleansed, renewed and restored, we begin the New Year auspiciously, as free of sin as newborns.

Unfortunately, as Maimonides will explain in the next *halakhah*, some types of transgression carry over from one year to the next. Despite reaching profound depths of regret, achieving a full and detailed confession and articulating a heartfelt apology, and filled with absolute

resolve never to repeat the sin, one may still have to do *teshuvah* for many more Yom Kippurs to come.

Teshuvah, explains Rabenu Yonah, is like laundering a greasy stain on an otherwise pristine white garment. One wash will remove the surface soil, but the cloth remains discolored. Clean enough to wear, at least in some contexts, but the stain is a visible embarrassment. Only with repeated and aggressive washing may some stains be removed completely.

Thus we can go through the motions of Yom Kippur, even shed a few tears, but painful experience teaches that we emerge from the holiday transformed in only incremental amounts. We may utter beautiful pieties, yet with a little bit of life stress and our true selves snap right back into place. This is especially true for character traits, as Maimonides will explain in 7.3, we must do *teshuvah* for character flaws just as much as we do for moral lapses and failings.

Growing up in Florida, my children identified a certain type of fascinating flora they called "air plants." Known scientifically as *epiphytic bromeliads* (I looked it up), their seeds are carried on the wind and they take root and grow in the nooks and crannies of trees of unrelated species, where they produce an impressive burst of languid foliage. They are typically not a parasitic species, relying on the tree only for structural support while they derive their nutrients from the atmosphere.

It's tempting to think of character flaws as our personal set of epiphytic bromeliads. We are not of the same species. The breeze brought them our way and we are powerless to remove them. They are even beautiful in a bizarre kind of way. Perhaps our Yom Kippur *teshuvah* should consist of a basic survey of the foreign plants growing on our trunks, and maybe trimming a few of them back a bit?



By US Forest Service - Southern Region (bromeliads on tree trunks Luquillo EF) [CC BY-SA 2.0 (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-sa/2.0)], via Wikimedia Commons

The analogy, of course, is inadequate. First of all, the comparison completely ignores the *wrongs* and *rebellions*— transgressions that we committed with full intent and capacity. These aren't like air plants that made their way to us on the breeze; they come directly from the roots. Secondly, let's not forget the fact that the air plants found shelter in the little gaps that opened up in the concentric rings of bark, for example, of a cypress palm. Without those gaps, the seeds of the epiphytic bromeliads would have slid harmlessly to the ground as if they had encountered the smooth trunk of a royal palm, or even a concrete light post.

The unintentional sins are known as *shegagot*. They are like the air plants—avoiding them is as hopeless as a tree

trying to avoid the wind. All we can do is attend to our vigilance, which is like the bark of the tree. If our vigilance against accidental wrongdoing is strong, we will easily resist the occasional thoughtless temptation that comes our way. Note as well that not every epiphytic plant is harmless. Many are invasive parasites, overwhelming and strangling their hosts like Georgian kudzu. *Shegagot*, unchecked, have the power to destroy us.

One last point about Yom Kippur. Maimonides' reference to Yom Kippur, here and throughout *The Ways of Repentance*, is distinguished by an unusual omission, noted in the classic Hasidic work *Tanya* by Rabbi Shneur Zalman of Liadi. Nowhere does Maimonides mention the fast itself, perhaps the most memorable feature of that holy day! The reason for this, according to *Tanya*, is because Maimonides wishes to counter the mistaken impression that the fast is an act of *teshuvah* sufficient in itself to effect atonement. In reality, *teshuvah* is all about regret, confession, and abandonment of sin. The purpose of the fast is to accept upon one's self a mitigated punishment rather than suffer the full measure of consequences for our actions, which is explained in the next *halakhah*. אַף עַל פִּי שֶׁהַתְּשׁוּבָה מְכַפֶּרֶת עַל הַכּּל, וְעַצְמוֹ שֶׁלְיוֹם הַכָּפּוּרִים מְכַפֵּר--יֵשׁ עֲבַרוֹת שְׁהֶן מִתְכַּפְּרִין בְּשָׁעָתָן, וְיֵשׁ עֲבַרוֹת שְׁאֵין מִתְכַּפְּרִין אֵלָא לְאַחַר זְמָן. בַּיצַד: עָבַר אָדָם עַל מִצְוַת עֲשֵׁה שְׁאֵין בָּה כָּרֵת, וְעָשָׂה תְּשׁוּבָה--אֵינוּ זָז מִשָּׁם עַד שֶׁמּוֹחַלִין לוֹ מִיָּד, וּבְאַלוּ גֶאֶמָר "שׁוּבוּ בָּנִים שׁוֹבָבִים, אֶרְפָּה מְשׁוּבֹתֵיכָם" (ירמיהו ג,כב).

עָבַר עַל מִצְוַת לֹא תַעֲשֶׂה שְׁאֵין בָּהּ כָּרֵת וְלֹא מִיתַת בֵּית דִּין, וְעָשָׂה תְּשׁוּבָה--תְשׁוּבָה תּוֹלָה וְיוֹם הַכִּפּוּרִים מְכַפֵּר, וּבְאֵלוּ נֶאֱמָר "כִּי-בַיּוֹם הַזֶּה יְכַפֵּר עֲלֵיכֶם לטהר אתכם מכל חטאתיכם לפני ה' תטהרו" (ויקרא טז,ל).

עָבַר עַל כְּרֵתוֹת וּמִיתוֹת בֵּית דִּיּן, וְעָשָׂה תְּשׁוּבָה--תְּשׁוּבָה וְיוֹם הַכִּפּוּרִים תּוֹלִין, וְיִסּוּרִין הַבָּאִין עָלָיו גּוֹמְרִין לוֹ הַכַּפָּרָה, וּלְעוֹלָם אֵין מִתְכַּפֵּר לוֹ כַּפָּרָה גְּמוּרָה, עַד שֶׁיָבוֹאוּ עָלָיו יִסּוּרִין; וּבְאֵלוּ נֶאֱמָר "וּפַקַדְתִּי בִשֵׁבֵט פִּשְׁעַם; וּבְנְגַעִים עַוֹנָם" (תהילים פּט,לג).

ַבַּמֶּה דְּבָרִים אֲמוּרִים, בְּשֶׁלֹּא חַלַל אֶת הַשֵּׁם בְּעֵת שֶׁעָבַר. אֲבָל הַמְחַלֵּל אֶת הַשֵּׁם--אַף עַל פִּי שֶׁעָשָׂה תְּשׁוּבָה וְהָגִיעַ יוֹם הַכָּפּוּרִים וְהוּא עוֹמֵד בִּתְשׁוּבָתוֹ וּבָאוּ עַלָיו יִסּוּרִין, אֵינוּ מִתְכַּפֵּר לוֹ כַּפָּרָה גְּמוּרָה עַד שֶׁיָמוּת, אֵלָא תְּשׁוּבָה וְיוֹם הַכִּפּוּרִים וְיִסּוּרִין שְׁלָשְׁתָן תּוֹלִין וּמִיתָה מְכַפֶּרֶת, שֶׁנָּאֱמָר "וְנְגְלָה בְאָזְנָי ה' אֲבָאוֹת: אִם-יְכֵפַר הַעַוֹן הַזֶּה לָכֵם, עַד-תִּמֵתוּן" (ישעיהו כב,יד).

Even though *teshuvah* effects atonement for everything and the essence of Yom Kippur atones, there are certain sins that receive atonement immediately, and there are sins that only receive atonement after time passes. How is this so? If a person transgresses a positive commandment that does not carry the penalty of excision, and then he repents, he does not move from that spot before he is immediately forgiven. Regarding these people it is written (Jeremiah 3:22), return, returning children, I will heal you in your return.

If a person transgresses a negative commandment that does not carry the penalty of excision or capital punishment at the hands of a human court, and then he does *teshuvah*, his *teshuvah* remains suspended until Yom Kippur provides atonement. Regarding these people it is written (Leviticus 16:30), for on that day it will give you atonement, to purify you from all your sins, before God you will be purified.

If a person transgresses a commandment that carries the penalty of excision or capital punishment at the hands of a human court, and then he does *teshuvah*, then the *teshuvah* and Yom Kippur are suspended, and suffering comes to him to complete the atonement. He will never receive complete atonement until he endures suffering. Regarding such people it is written (Psalms 89:33), *I will remember their sins with the staff, and their transgressions with lashes.*

Under what conditions does this apply? When the sin did not involve the desecration of the Divine Name. If the sin did involve the desecration of the Divine Name, then even though a person did *teshuvah*, and went through Yom Kippur while he remained steadfast in his *teshuvah*, and he experienced suffering, he nevertheless will not receive complete atonement until he dies. Rather, all three factors (*teshuvah*, Yom Kippur, and suffering) are suspended, and death provides atonement, as it is written (Isaiah 22:14), and it was revealed to my ears by the Lord of Hosts: you will not receive atonement for this sin until you die.

Commentary

The Hebrew term, kaparah, basically means "forgiveness." There are other Hebrew words that signify forgiveness, but they all have various shadings of meaning. Kaparah is derived from the root כפר, which means "deny, contradict, repudiate." Kaparah is thus the fullest level of forgiveness, a level in which the past misdeed is completely obliterated (the passage in Tanya cited above derives it from the word קינוח, meaning "to wipe away," removing completely the soil of sin). It therefore stands to reason that kaparah is not easily attained. A human relationship, for example, can handle a lot of stress. One party might wrong the other, but with an acceptable apology and proper restitution, the relationship returns to normal. Sometimes, however, the harm is so awful that an apology and restitution cannot repair the breach immediately, but time will ultimately effect the necessary healing. Still other incidents may be so grievous, or smaller incidents might be repeated so often, that even an apology, restitution, and time cannot bring the wronged party to a full level of forgiveness.

Maimonides classified, in his characteristically analytical style, the various categories of atonement and how they relate to the process of *teshuvah*. The lightest form of sin is the transgression of a positive commandment, meaning the failure to perform some act that does not have financial or other repercussions for other people (if the act did have financial or other repercussions, then the damage done to another person would have to be addressed before atonement could take effect, as will be discussed below in 2.9). For example, one is required to recite a blessing after eating bread (Deuteronomy 8:10: *when you have eaten, and are satisfied, then you will bless*). If a person accidentally omitted this prayer and only recalled it after the passage of a significant amount of time, then a simple recognition of this omission through *teshuvah* would be sufficient to provide complete and immediate atonement. Maimonides provides the citation from Jeremiah 3:22 to prove this point. The passage is often translated as *return, O backsliding children,* but in this context it seems clear that the word "backsliding" (*shovavim*, derived from the same root as the word *teshuvah*) would be better rendered as "returning." The sense of the verse is that even while a person is still in the process of doing *teshuvah*, God will immediately forgive such transgressions.

A second type of sin is the transgression of a negative (i.e. "thou shalt not") commandment that does not carry the punishment of excision or capital punishment. It is more serious than the omission of a positive commandment. An example of this type of transgression would be eating forbidden food. If a person were to regret eating forbidden food, and go through the process of *teshuvah*, then atonement would be held in abeyance until Yom Kippur.

Still more serious sins carry the penalty of excision or capital punishment. Such transgressions require three elements to effect atonement: *teshuvah*, the passage of Yom Kippur, and personal punishment through suffering.

The most serious of all transgressions is one that involves "desecration of the Divine Name" (*hilul HaShem*): acts that inspire public condemnation of God, Judaism or the Jewish people. Sometimes these desecrations of the Divine Name are large in nature, for example if a well-known Jewish individual is convicted of a major crime, Heaven forbid,

but even more private acts may fall under this category, such as a Rabbi who does not stand by his word in a minor business transaction. The *teshuvah* process for a person who commits a transgression of this nature includes four elements that are prerequisites for atonement: *teshuvah* itself, followed by Yom Kippur and suffering, concluding with death. Some transgressions literally require a lifetime of atonement.

Unlike most sins, which are easier to define, Desecration of the Divine Name is a sin that varies according to the status of the person. The higher the status, the more serious the transgression. The Talmud (*Yoma* 86a) records the opinion of the great sage Rav: "for example, if I were to purchase meat and not pay immediately."

Notes to Self

1) Confession is the starting point of *teshuvah*. Articulating a full awareness of wrongdoing requires forethought and preparation. The liturgy provides a framework to remind us of the various categories of our failings. Some commentators emphasize the value of recitation of the confessional texts, especially in a communal setting, but the full, transformational power of *teshuvah* can only be accessed through confession with intent.

2) Keep track of the air plants. A personal spiritual journal is helpful, especially with regular review. Be sure to include personal victories as well as failures, like "I managed to control my temper."

3) Remember that regret and the experience of personal suffering is part of the *teshuvah* process.

4)

Chapter Two: Forgiveness

Introduction

In a brilliant essay, first delivered as a Yiddishlanguage sermon in mid-century New York and then published in a collection entitled *On Teshuvah*, Rabbi J.D. Soloveitchik ("the Rav") asked the question posed above: why did Maimonides begin with a discussion of *confession*, rather than *teshuvah* itself? Wouldn't it have been more logical—and, indeed, more Maimonidean—to begin with the question, "what is *teshuvah*?"

Day 4 ג׳ אלול Friday, August 25, 2017

The essay, entitled "*Kaparah ve-Taharah*," described a twofold *telos* for the *teshuvah* process. On the one hand, we wish to achieve forgiveness for our sins, which was described above as *kaparah* proper. *Kaparah* represents an erasure of the transgression, a repair of the relationship between the subject and the object of the original offense. A worthy goal, to be sure, yet even after *kaparah* is attained, the penitent remains unchanged. He or she is still the same person he or she was prior to the original wrong. Chastened, perhaps, but not improved in any significant way.

Taharah is the second goal of the *teshuvah* process. Roughly translated as "purity" or "cleanliness," *taharah* represents the inner transformation of the penitent. During the *teshuvah* process we seek forgiveness from God and from our fellow human beings, which is *kaparah*. Long after this precious forgiveness is granted, however, we still have to live with ourselves and the consciousness of our transgressions. Receiving forgiveness from *ourselves* can be far more complex, demanding an inner metamorphosis

that renders us more resistant to sin. This internal purification is *taharah*.

The first chapter of Maimonides' work thus began the process by describing the immediate step necessary to achieve *kaparah*, as a sort of first-aid triage for those most injured and in need of forgiveness. The second and following chapters will slowly move us deeper into the task of *kaparah* and introduce as well the holy task of self-actualization known as *taharah*.

אֵיזוֹ הִיא תְּשׁוּבָה גְּמוּרָה--זֶה שֶׁבָּא לְיָדוֹ דָּבָר שֶׁעָבַר בּוֹ, וְאִפְשָׁר בְּיָדוֹ לַעֲשׁוֹת, וּבֵּרִשׁ וְלֹא עֲשָׁה מִפְּנֵי הַתְּשׁוּבָה, לֹא מִיִּרְאָה וְלֹא מִכּּשְׁלוֹן כּוֹחַ. כֵּיצַד: הַרֵי שֶׁבָּא עַל אִשָּׁה בַּעֲבַרָה, וּלְאַחַר זְמָן נִתְיַחַד עִמָּה וְהוּא עוֹמֵד בְּאַהֲבָתוֹ בָּה וּבְכוֹחַ גּוּפוֹ, וּבַמְדִינָה שֶׁעָבַר בָּהּ, וּפַרִשׁ וְלֹא עַבַר--זֶה הוּא בַּעַל תְּשׁוּבָה גְּמוּרָה. הוּא שֶׁשְׁלמֹה הוֹמ "וְזִכֹר, אֶת-בּוֹרְאֶיבָ, בִּימֵי, בְּחוּרֹתֶיבָ עַד אשר לא יבואו ימי הרעה והגיעו שנים אשר תאמר אין לי בהם חפץ" (קהלת יב,א).

וְאָם לֹּא שָׁב אֵלָא בִּימֵי זִקְנוּתוֹ, וּבְעֵת שְׁאי אִפְשָׁר לוֹ לַעֲשׂוֹת מַה שֶׁהָיָה עוֹשֶׁה--אַף עַל פִּי שְׁאֵינָהּ תְּשׁוּבָה מְעֻלָּה, מוֹעֶלֶת הִיא לוֹ וּבַעַל תְּשׁוּבָה הוּא. אַפִּלּוּ עָבַר כָּל יָמָיו, וְעָשָׂה תְּשׁוּבָה בְּיוֹם מִיתָתוֹ וּמֵת בִּתְשׁוּבָתוֹ--כָּל עֲווֹנוֹתָיו נִמְחָלִין: שֶׁנָּאֱמָר "עַד אֲשֶׁר לֹא-תֶחְשַׁךְ הַשֶּׁמָשׁ והאור והירח והכוכבים ושבו העבים אחר הגשם" (קוהלת יב,ב), שְׁהוּא יוֹם הַמֵּיתָה--מִכְּלָל שְׁאִם זָכַר בּוֹרְאוֹ וְשָׁב קֹדֶם שֶׁיָּמוּת, נִקְלַח לוֹ.

What is complete *teshuvah*? When a man finds the opportunity to sin, and he has the power to sin, yet he holds back and does not sin out of *teshuvah*. He does not refrain from sinning out of fear or out of weakness. For example, a man once had an inappropriate relationship with a particular woman and later finds himself alone with her again. He still desires her, and is physically able to act on this desire, and they are in the same place where they used to meet. If he holds back and does not sin, he is a complete Master of *Teshuvah*. This is what Solomon said (Ecclesiastes 12:1), and remember your Creator in the days of your youth, before the onset of the evil days, the arrival of those years when you will say, "I do not find pleasure in them."

What if he does not repent until his old age, when he is no longer able to do what he used to do? Even though this is not a high level of *teshuvah*, he is credited for his effort, and he is a Master of *Teshuvah*. Even if he sinned all his life, and did *teshuvah* on the day of his death, dying while in a state of *teshuvah*, all of his sins are forgiven, as the previously cited verse continues, *before the sun darkens, and the light, and the moon, and the stars, and the clouds return after the rain,* which is a reference to the day a person dies. The meaning is that if a person remembers his Creator and repents before he dies, he is forgiven.

Commentary

Since a major goal of *teshuvah* is the eradication of harmful patterns of behavior, the measurement of effective *teshuvah* is straightforward: when confronted with opportunity, will a person refrain from wrongdoing, or will those negative impulses reassert themselves and overpower one's resolve to change? Maimonides calls the person who successfully overcomes such a challenge a "complete Master of *Teshuvah*" (*ba'al teshuvah* gemurah).

The *yetser ha-ra* expresses itself, according to the sixteenth century kabbalist Rabbi Chaim Vital, in four distinct aspects, corresponding to the four elements understood by medieval thinkers as the basis of all existence: fire, air, water and earth (see *Sha'arei Kedushah*, Chapter Two). The *yetser ha-ra* of fire is related to the character deficiencies of arrogance and anger. Just as a flame always reaches upward, ever beyond its station, so too does the person with this *yetser ha-ra* suffer few insults to his or her self-image. Air, on the other hand, retains the ephemeral quality of fire but is associated with rapid movement, and

thus the person whose *yetser ha-ra* is influenced by air will favor the sins associated with speech: gossip, flattery, ridicule and so on. Water is associated with the *yetser ha-ra* of hedonism. The most fecund, life-affirming of the elements, the person with this *yetser ha-ra* is caught up in the endless pursuit of sensual pleasure. Finally, and perhaps the most seriously, the *yetser ha-ra* of earth is connected with heaviness and gravity. The most sedentary of all, the person afflicted with the *yetser ha-ra* of earth is prone to laziness and depression. Unfortunately, most of us participate in aspects of each of these four elements.

Maimonides contrasted the "complete Master of Teshuvah" mentioned in the previous passage with the "Master of Teshuvah" described here. The litmus test of the "complete Master of Teshuvah" is fundamentally retrospective in nature: one has to wait for the test to be completed to be sure that the teshuvah process has been effective. Given the shape-shifting nature of the yetser ha-ra, initial successes provide no permanent assurance that the challenge has been met, and indeed a temporary success may provide a false sense of self-assurance that undermines future resolve. To extend Maimonides' metaphor, the "complete Master of Teshuvah" may refrain from wrongdoing with the same woman in the same place, but is that any guarantee that he may not transgress if one of the variables is altered however slightly? What if he meets another woman, or if he meets the same woman in a different environment? To be a "complete Master of Teshuvah," one must maintain a permanent state of vigilance. The Master of Teshuvah is distinguished from the complete Master of Teshuvah because he or she lacks the ability to commit the same act again, and the profundity of his or her *teshuvah* may only be measured by the One who Knows all secrets.

Teshuvah, by its very nature, places us in an existential modality of permanent ambiguity. We can never really know if our *teshuvah* is so complete that we would never sin again. Thus the Rabbis maintained a healthy degree of respect for the *yetser ha-ra*, as Rabbi Nehorai says in Pirkei Avot 4:14: "do not rely on your own understanding." Self-righteous hubris is a dangerous psychological trap for the incomplete Master of *Teshuvah*, as many of us have learned from painful experience. Confessions, resolutions, and months of incident-free encounters mean little to the *yetser ha-ra*, which is ever-ready to reassert itself at the moment of opportunity.

Day 5 ד׳ אלול Saturday, August 26, 2017

וּמַה הִיא הַתְּשׁוּבָה--הוּא שֶׁיְעַזֹב הַחוֹטָא חֶטְאוֹ, וִיסִירֶנוּ מִמַּחְשַׁבְתּוֹ וְיִגְמֹר בְּלִבּוֹ שֶׁלֹא יַעֲשֵׂהוּ עוֹד, שֶׁנֶּאֱמָר "יַעֲזֹב רַשַׁע דַרְכּוֹ, וְאִישׁ אָוֵן מַחִשְׁבֹתָיו" (ישעיהו נה,ז).

וְכֵן יִתְנַחֵם עַל שֶׁעָבַר, שֶׁגָּאֱמָר "כִּי-אַחֲרֵי שׁוּבִי, נְחַמְתִּיִ, וְאַחֲרֵי הָוָדְעִי, סָפַקְתִּי עַל-יָרֵךֶ" (ירמיהו לא,יח); וְיָעִיד עַלָּיו יוֹדֵעַ תַּעֲלוּמוֹת שֶׁלֹּא יָשׁוּב לְזֶה הַחֵּטְא לְעוֹלָם, שֶׁגָּאֱמָר "וְלֹא-נֹאמַר עוֹד אֱלֹהֵינוּ, לְמַעֲשֵׂה יְדֵינוּ וּגו׳״ (הושע יד,ד). וְצָרִיךְ לְהַתְוַדּוֹת בִּשְׂפָתָיו, וְלוֹמַר עַנְיָנוֹת אֵלּוּ שׁגַּמר בּלִבּוֹ.

What is *teshuvah*? *Teshuvah* is when a person abandons sin, banishes it from thought, and resolves in his heart never to commit this act again, as it is written (Isaiah 55:7), *the wicked will abandon his way, and the sinner his thoughts.*

He will also regret his past, as it is written (Jeremiah 31:18), for after I did teshuvah I felt regret, and after I gained knowledge, I slapped my thigh. The One who Knows All Secrets will testify that he will not ever return to this sin, as it is written (Hosea 14:4), and we will no longer call the work of our hands 'our god.' The sinner must articulate the resolutions of his heart with an oral confession.

Commentary

Maimonides now brings us to the central question of this book: what is *teshuvah*? We have previously noted the strange displacement of this question from its logical place at the beginning of *The Ways of Repentance*. Rabbi

At the same time, there is a *fulfillment* (קיום) of the commandment, which is separated in time and space from the initial *action*. One may confess, for example, an angry outburst. That's very nice, and indeed essential, but it hardly represents what we understand by *teshuvah*. Where is the personal transformation? Where is the creation of a new person, fully resolved and on guard against repeated transgression? *Teshuvah* requires fundamental and sustained inner work. This is the *fulfillment* aspect of the commandment.

Maimonides subtly structured the book to place the central question—what is *teshuvah*?—only after the *actionable* aspect of *teshuvah* was introduced in Chapter One. Why, however, did he not immediately begin Chapter Two with this question? Don't we want to know the definition of *teshuvah* itself before we learn about the Master of *Teshuvah* and the Complete Master of *Teshuvah*?

Rabbi Jonathan Sacks, in his masterful *A Letter in the Scroll*, posits a rather amazing feature of the Jewish faith: the *process* of asking the question can be, in itself, the answer.

כָּל הַמִּתְוַדֶּה בִּדְבָרִים, וְלֹא גַמַר בְּלִבּוֹ לַעֲזֹב--הֲרֵי זֶה דּוֹמֶה לְטוֹבֵל וְשֶׁרֶץ בְּיָדוֹ, שְׁאֵין הַשְׁבִילָה מוֹעֶלֶת, עַד שְׁיַּשְׁלִידְ הַשֶּׁרֶץ; וְכֵן הוּא אוֹמַר "וּמוֹדֶה וְעַזָב, יְרָחָם" (משלי כח,יג). וְצָרִידְ לִפְרֹט אֶת הַחֵּטְא, שֶׁנֶאֱמָר "אָנָא, חָטָא הָעָם הַזֶּה חֲטָאָה גְדֹלֶה, וַיּעֲשׁוּ לָהֶם אֶלֹהֵי זָהָב" (שמות לב,לא).

A person who confesses with words, but does not resolve in his heart to abandon the sin: behold, he is like one who immerses in a *mikvah* while holding a lizard in his hand. The immersion will have no effect until he releases the lizard! Similarly it is written (Proverbs 28:13), *and one who confesses and abandons [sin] will receive mercy.* He must also detail the sin, as it is written (Exodus 32:31), *please, the people sinned a great sin; they made for themselves a god of gold.*

Commentary

Maimonides borrowed a pungent Talmudic image to illustrate the phenomenon of one who confesses without intent to change. Three pieces of contextual information make the passage comprehensible. First, a person may contract a form of ritual impurity by coming into contact with certain types of dead creatures such as rodents, insects or lizards. Second, a person who is ritually impure may remedy that status by immersing in a special pool called a mikvah. Third, when a person immerses in a mikvah, the water must be able to touch any part of a person's body. One who immerses must be completely unclothed, including the removal of small bandages, make-up, and so on. How absurd would it be, then, for a person to take the time and trouble to immerse in the mikvah and expect to achieve a status of ritual purity, while

at the same time preserving contact with the thing that caused the defilement in the first place? How can a person become ritually pure while insisting on holding onto the dead lizard? The sage Rav Adar bar Ahavah stated, "even if he were to immerse in all the waters of the world, nothing would change." On the other hand, "were he to cast off the lizard, then immediately upon immersing in a minimal amount of water, he would be transformed."

Once again, Maimonides emphasized the need for profound articulation of the sin. The proof text used here is also quite illustrative. There would be no need for Moses to explain what the people had done, as God was perfectly aware of the incident with the golden calf. Rather, the point was for Moses to identify the sin and call it by its name, such that he could take responsibility on behalf of the Jewish people for their behavior. So too we must clearly label our own wrongdoings, not for anyone else, but for our own sake. Only by understanding the specifics of our errors can we hope to correct them in the future.

It's worth reiterating the fact that Jewish confession is an intensely private affair, conduced solely between a Jew and God. Many transgressions should not be mentioned at all in a public form, either because of the embarrassment they may cause others or because such confessions might even motivate others to transgress (see below, 2.5).

Day 6 ה׳ אלול Sunday, August 27, 2017

מִדַּרְכֵי הַתְּשׁוּבָה לִהְיוֹת הַשָּׁב צוֹעֵק תָּמִיד לִפְנֵי ה', בִּבְכִי וּבְתַחֲנוּנִים, וְעוֹשֶׁה צְדָקָה כְּפִי כּוֹחוֹ, וּמִתְרַחֵק הַרְבֵּה מִן הַדָּבָר שֶׁחָטָא בּוֹ. וּמְשַׁנָּה שְׁמוֹ, כְּלוֹמַר שֶׁאֲנִי אַחֵר וְאֵינִי אוֹתוֹ הָאִישׁ שֶׁעֲשָׂה אוֹתָן הַמַּעֲשִׁים; וּמְשַׁנָּה מַעֲשָׁיו כֵּלֶן לְטוֹבָה, וּלְדֶרֶךְ יְשָׁרָה. וְגוֹלֶה מִמְקוֹמוֹ--שֶׁגָלוּת מְכַפֶּרֶת עַווֹן, מִפְנֵי שֶׁגוֹרֶמֶת לוֹ לְהַכָּנַע וְלִהְיוֹת עָנָו וּשְׁפַל רוּחַ.

The paths to *teshuvah* include the following. The Master of *Teshuvah* will perpetually cry out to God with tears and petitions. He will give as much to charity as he can afford. He will distance himself from the thing that brought him to sin. He will change his name, as if to say, "I am another person, I am not the person who behaved that way." He will change his behavior, and put himself entirely on the good and correct path. He will exile himself from his home, for exile atones for sin, since it causes him to be lowly, humble, and of contrite spirit.

Commentary

Maimonides provided a list of five behaviors essential to *teshuvah*, taken from a Talmudic passage. The penitent will engage in prayer, give charity, avoid temptation, change his or her name, and leave his home. This is not a "checklist," rather a statement of "best practices." The sixteenth-century commentator Rabbi Avraham Hiyah di Boton (*Lehem Mishnah*) clarifies that any one of these approaches to *teshuvah* is effective, regardless of the others: "each one of them has the power to avert the evil decree-but the complete Master of *Teshuvah* will exemplify them all."

1. Prayer.

Teshuvah seems like a solitary enterprise, sinking to the bottom of the ocean in a pressurized suit to investigate the roots of our darkest fears and insecurities, revisiting our worst moments. Prayer is the tether, the oxygen line that connects us to the surface. There is work to be done in the dark crevasses of our soul, difficult and even frightening labor, but we can't forget to breathe.

2. Charity.

Teshuvah can degenerate into self-absorption, a kind of pyrrhic narcissism. It's all very pleasant to contemplate our failures in air-conditioned leisure, but what of the needs of others? Prayer connects us to our Parent in Heaven; charity connects us to our siblings on Earth. How can we ask for the assistance of our Parent if we will not render aid to our siblings?

3. Avoidance of temptation.

Teshuvah demands a huge expenditure of spiritual energy, like climbing out of a deep hole in the ground, dirty, bruised and exhausted. One who has gone through the process will have a healthy respect for undiscovered sinkholes, and take every precaution not to come to close to the edge of the abyss.

4. Change of name.

Teshuvah is transformative. King Saul was told that when he encountered a band of prophets, "the spirit of the Lord will come mightily upon you, and you will become another man" (I Samuel 10:6). Sometimes we reflect this inner aspiration with an external alteration to our names, and sometimes we alter our names in the sense of changing our reputations: "I am not the man who behaved that way."

5. Leaving home.

Teshuvah requires displacement. Our spiritual inertia, sadly, allows us to settle in the hollows and crevices, where we enjoy "a little sleep, a little slumber, a little folding of the hands" (Proverbs 6:10). Inner tranquility, a character trait highly praised in many contexts, is not of value when one embarks on a personal journey of *teshuvah*.

I have strong feelings about this last strategy for *teshuvah*. The term "exile" is a little strong, since we have been blessed to have been born in a time and place of great peace and prosperity—as a historian, I appreciate how rare that is, especially for Jews. Still, I remember the profound displacement in my childhood, moving from a tiny town of 5,000 to the major metropolis of Toronto (and back again). Later, as an adult, my wife and I have experienced the dislocation of moving our family to twelve different communities over the course of the past twenty-eight years (three continents and five countries, six if you count revolutions). Some of those moves were fairly short in duration, but others represented attempts to set down roots. Some of them were voluntary, some were coerced by circumstances. All of them were difficult.

Slowly, feelings of displacement fade, and eventually an abiding sense of placehood returns, but exile, even a small exile, is an asset to *teshuvah*.

וּשְׁבָח גָּדוֹל לַשָּׁב שָׁיִתְוַדֶּה בְּרַבִּים וְיוֹדִיעַ פְּשָׁעָיו לָהֶם, וּמְגַלֶּה עַבַרוֹת שָׁבֵּינוֹ לְבֵין חֲבַרוֹ לַאֲחַרִים, וְאוֹמֵר לָהֶם אָמְנָם חָטָאתִי לִפְלוֹנִי וְעָשִׁיתִי לוֹ כַּךְ וְהַרֵינִי הַיּוֹם שָׁב וְנִחַם. וְכָל הַמִתְגָּאָה וְאֵינוּ מוֹדִיעַ, אֵלָא מְכַסֶּה פְּשָׁעַיו--אֵין תְּשׁוּבָתוֹ גְּמוּרָה, שֶׁנָּאֱמָר "מְכַסֶּה פְשָׁעֵיו, לֹא יַצְלִיחַ" (משלי כח,יג).

ַבּּמֶּה דְּבָרִים אֲמוּרִים, בַּעֲבֵרוֹת שֶׁבֵּין אָדָם לַחֲבַרוֹ. אֲבָל שֶׁבֵּינוֹ לְבֵין הַמָּקוֹם--אֵינוּ צָרִיךְ לְפַרְסַם עַצְמוֹ, וְעַזּוּת פָּנִים הִיא לוֹ אִם גִּלָּם: אַלָא שָׁב לִפְנֵי הָאֵל בָּרוּךְ הוּא, וּפוֹרֵט חֲטָאָיו לְפָנָיו, וּמִתְוַדֶּה עֵלֵיהֶן בִּפְנֵי רַבִּים סְתָם. וְטוֹבָה הִיא לוֹ שֶׁלֹא נִתְגַּלָה עֵווֹנוֹ, שֶׁנֵּאֵמָר "אַשְׁרֵי נְשׁוּי-פָּשֵׁע; כִּסוּי חֵטָאָה" (תהילים לב,א).

It is very praiseworthy to confess in public and let one's sins be known to others, revealing one's transgressions against other people, saying "I have sinned against this person, committing this act, and today I regret it." Anyone who is arrogant and will not admit his sin, attempting to hide his transgression, does not perform complete *teshuvah*, as it is written (Proverbs 28:13), one who hides his transgressions will not succeed.

Under what type of circumstances does this apply? When dealing with transgressions between people. Transgressions against God, however, should not be made public, and it would be brazen to do so. On the contrary, one must specify one's sins against God only in private, and use generic language when confessing in public. It is better for a person not to reveal his sins, as it is written (Psalms 32:1), praiseworthy is the one who bears his transgression, whose sin is hidden.

Commentary

A considerable amount of Rabbinic ink has been spilled in the commentaries on this passage. The Ra'avad (Rabbi Avraham ben David, 12th-century Provence), one of Maimonides' most persistent and perceptive critics, argued that this rule of public confession applies to transgressions that are well known to the general populace: "just as the sin is public, so too should the *teshuvah* be public." The Kesef Mishnah expanded on this notion, maintaining that Maimonides' intent here was to limit public confession to those transgressions which are universally known, for "if someone was previously unaware of this person's transgression and only now learned of it through the public confession, the Name of Heaven would be profaned thereby." The tension in this discussion is exemplified by the two seemingly contradictory proof texts that Maimonides provided: on the one hand, "one who hides his transgressions will not succeed," and on the other hand, "praiseworthy is one who bears his the transgressions, whose sin is hidden."

One who wishes to perform effective *teshuvah* must weigh the advantages and disadvantages of public confession very carefully. Public confession can have a strong cathartic effect, allowing a person to "get it off his chest." At the same time, Maimonides pointed out that a public transgression can also be an expression of personal arrogance: "look how good I am at doing *teshuvah*!" Moreover, one must assess what impact this public confession might have on others: will one's spouse or children be embarrassed by this public statement? What about the feelings of the people who were wronged? How would they like others to know that they suffered a financial or other loss? In many cases a public confession may do more harm than good. Private apologies are another matter altogether, and will be discussed below in 2.9.

Rabbi Moshe Hayim Luzzatto provided a litmus test for misplaced piety in Mesilat Yesharim. He devoted several pages to mishkal ha-hasidut, literally "weighing piety," and offered a useful rule to guide those who might take on pious stringencies such as (misplaced) public confessions. He wrote, "one who strives for true piety must weigh out one's actions according to the effects they will have on others and in the context of time, society, matter and place. If refraining from a given pious practice will ultimately accrue more to the Holy One than taking on the stringency, then one must abandon it, and not perform it." Put in another way, the great Rabbi Yisrael Salanter is reputed to have said, "not everything thought need be said, not everything said need be written down, not everything written down need be published, and not everything published should be read."

The *Yalkut Shimoni*, a medieval collection of midrash, relates a beautiful Rabbinic observation on this topic (see commentary on Hosea 14). If a person were to slander another in public and then ask for forgiveness, the offended party would be within his rights to demand that the slanderer first speak to everyone that heard his original poisonous message, and only then ask for forgiveness. God, on the other hand, does not demand this from us: "come back to Me privately," says the Midrash, "just the two of us, and I will accept your *teshuvah*."

2.6

Day 7 ו׳ אלול Monday, August 28, 2017

אַף עַל פִּי שֶׁהַתְּשׁוּבָה וְהַצְּעָקָה יָפָה לְעוֹלָם, בַּעֲשֶׂרָת הַיָּמִים שֶׁבֵּין רֹאשׁ הַשְׁנָה וְיוֹם הַכָּפּוּרִים הִיא יָפָה בְּיוֹתֵר, וּמַיָּד הִיא מִתְקַבֶּלֶת, שֶׁנֶאֱמָר "דְּרְשׁוּ ה', בְּהַמָּצְאוֹ; קָרָאֵהוּ, בִּהְיוֹתוֹ קָרוֹב" (ישעיהו נה,ו). בַּמֶה דְּבָרִים אֲמוּרִים, בַּיְחִיד; אֲבָל בַּצְבּוּר--כָּל זְמָן שֶׁעוֹשִׁין תְּשׁוּבָה וְצוֹעֲקִין בְּלֵב שָׁלֵם הֶן נַעַנִין, שֶׁנֶאֱמָר "כַּה' אֱלֹהֵינוּ, בְּכָל-קָרְאֵנוּ אֵלָיו" (דברים ד,ז).

Even though *teshuvah* and crying out in prayer are always good, the ten days between Rosh Hashanah and Yom Kippur are exceptionally valuable. During those days one's prayers are accepted immediately, as it is written (Isaiah 55:6), *seek out God when He is found, call out to Him when He is close*. This applies when one is praying alone. When one is praying in a community, however, any time that people do *teshuvah* and cry out with a full heart, they are answered, as it is written (Deuteronomy 4:7), [*a people to whom God is close*] *as is the Lord our God whenever we call out to Him*.

Commentary

Rabbi Uziel Milevsky, my teacher of blessed memory, once related to me a deep concept based on a Talmudic reading of a biblical verse: do not read "there is no rock (*tsur*) like our God," (I Samuel 2:2), rather "there is no artist (*tsayar*) like our God" (Berakhot 10b). Rabbi Milevsky explained that the entirety of human existence is a type of Divine artistry, meant to illustrate the nature of our relationship with God. In other words, aspects of our mundane, quotidian condition are fundamental clues as to how God relates to humanity. This is especially evident in the parallels between the parent-child relationship and the God-human relationship. In other words, if we can develop a more profound self-consciousness of who we are when we communicate with our children, we can gain some insight into how God communicates with us.

In most communication, timing is everything. I know that if my kids want something from me, especially if it requires my full and undivided attention, there are two basic ways to get it. They can either cry out in distress, in which case I will drop everything and run to address the crisis, or they can wait until that moment in the day when I am most relaxed and ready to listen to them properly (in Miami, that moment was right after dinner, but with our New York work ethic dinner is far too late, so they have to wait until the weekend—luckily, my kids are older now and can handle the change).

It would be incorrect (and very un-Maimonidean) to argue that God has moods in the same way that a human being has moods. Nevertheless, the Jewish tradition essentially argues that there are two paths to effective prayer, and they are similar to the way my children might attempt to get my attention and response. We can either call out to God in distress, pushing the "panic button" at any time day or night, and God will immediately respond, as a parent would rush to the bedside of a small child who wakes from a frightening dream. This requires a lot of effort on our part, reaching deep into ourselves and evoking the most sincere and heartfelt supplications, a Alternatively spiritually exhausting endeavor. (or additionally), we can rely on timing, and approach God when we know the time is propitious. Our Sages teach that this optimal time is the Ten Days of Teshuvah, which begin on the first day of Rosh Hashanah and end on Yom Kippur. Amazingly, even this rare time is recreated whenever one joins the community in prayer. I find this astounding.

יוֹם הַכּּפּוּרִים--הוּא זְמָן תְּשׁוּבָה לַכּּל, לַיָּחִיד וְלָרַבִּים, וְהוּא קֵץ מְחִילָה וּסְלִיחָה לְיִשְׁרָאֵל; לְפִיכָּךָ חַיָּבִין הַכּּל לַעֲשׁוֹת תְּשׁוּבָה וּלְהָתְוַדּוֹת בְּיוֹם הַכִּפּוּרִים. וּמִצְוַת וְדּוּי יוֹם הַכָּפּוּרִים שֵׁיּתְחִיל מַעֶרֶב הַיּוֹם קֹדֶם שֶׁיֹּאכַל, שֶׁמֶּא יַחָנֵק בַּפְּעוֹדָה קֹדֶם שֶׁיּתוּדָה. וְאַף עַל פִּי שֶׁהְתוּדָה קֹדֶם שֶׁיֹּאכַל, חוֹזֵר וּמִתְוּדֶה בְּלֵילֵי יוֹם הַכִּפּוּרִים עַרְבִּית; וְחוֹזֵר וּמִתְוּדָה בְּשַׁחְרִית, וּבַמּוּקָף, וּבַמִּנְחָה, וּבַנְעִילָה. וְהֵיכָן מִתְוּדָה? יָחִיד, אַחַר תְפַלָּתוֹ; וּשְׁלִים צָבּוּר, בְּאַמְצַע תְּפָלָתוֹ בְּבְרָכָה רְבִיעִית.

Yom Kippur is a day of *teshuvah* for all, both individuals and communities. It is the ultimate day of forgiveness and pardon for the Jewish people. Therefore, everyone is obligated to do *teshuvah* and confess on Yom Kippur. The commandment to confess begins on the eve of Yom Kippur, before the meal prior to the fast, lest one choke before one has the opportunity to confess. Even though a person confessed before that afternoon meal, he must confess again during the evening prayer of Yom Kippur, and then confess again at the morning prayer, the additional *musaf* prayer. How is this done? An individual confesses at the end of the prayer, and the prayer leader confesses in the middle of the prayer during the fourth blessing.

Commentary

Extending the discussion from the previous passage, if a child wants to petition a parent, it would be wise for the child to clear himself or herself of any potential wrongdoing before the request is made. For example, I've already mentioned that when my children were young, they knew that I was most approachable immediately after the evening meal. Confession immediately preceding and during Yom Kippur has many parallels to this human relationship, although the nature of our transgressions might be far more serious, and the consequences much more troubling.

Yes, if the children wanted something from me, especially something unique or unprecedented, they needed to engage in some preparation before asking. I still think that's a useful model for how we need to relate to God. I wonder, however, how God feels about our confession? Presumptive of me to ask, but that is also part of Rabbi Milevsky's teaching: by reflecting on God's perspective, we learn more about ourselves.

What should my mindset have been when my kids petitioned me for one thing or another? I can see the 2012 version of myself: imperial, handing out favors from my lofty throne. Instead of judging their requests from my exalted parental status, I should have inwardly thought, "thank you, God, for the privilege of these precious souls. Please, God, give me the wisdom to raise them correctly, to love and nurture them according to their needs. Please, God, let me not err in judgement as I struggle to guide them through the challenges of their lives."

The Hebrew word for confession (וודוי) is derived from the root "to admit" (הודאה). Ironically, this root also produces the term for "thanks" (תודה). How grateful am I for these precious children.

There is no rock like our God—there is no artist like our God.

הַוּדּוּי שֶׁנְהֲגוּ בּוֹ כָּל יִשְׂרָאֵל "אֲבָל חָטָאנוּ וגו"', וְהוּא עִיקַר הַוּדּוּי. עֲבַרוֹת שֶׁהְתַוָדָה עֲלֵיהֶן בְּיוֹם הַכָּפּוּרִים זֶה חוֹזֵר וּמִתְוַדֶּה עֲלֵיהֶן בְּיוֹם הַכִּפּוּרִים אַחֵר, אַף עַל פִּי שְׁהוּא עוֹמֵד בִּתְשׁוּבָתוֹ, שֶׁנָּאֱמֶר "כִּי-פְשָׁעַי, אֲנִי אֵדָע; וְחַטָּאתִי נֶגְדִי תָמִיד" (תהילים נא,ה).

The customary prayer among all Israel begins *but we have sinned*, etc. This is the essence of the confession. The sins that one confesses on one

Yom Kippur will be confessed again on a Yom Kippur in the future, even though one remains in a state of *teshuvah*, as it is written (Psalms 51:5), for I am aware of my sins, and my transgressions are before me always.

Commentary

As William Faulkner famously wrote, "the past is never dead. It's not even past."

When I was studying in *yeshivah*, one of my worst personal challenges was the unending demand to review my studies (*hazarah*). Unlike graduate school, where one was expected to assimilate information quickly and move on, the traditional Talmudic curriculum values a regimen of going over the same material over and over again, confident that such study has an incremental, cumulative effect on the student. As I grow older I am slowly seeing the value of this approach (even the book you are reading now is an expression of commitment to *hazarah*). As the Talmud puts it, "one cannot compare someone who learned a chapter 101 times, to someone who only learned it 100 times" (*Hagigah* 9b, see *Tanya* 15).

Day 8 ז׳ אלול Tuesday, August 29, 2017 I now understand that there is such a thing as *hazarah* for *teshuvah*. It's more than "an useful exercise." You can't compare someone who did *teshuvah* 101 times, to the same person who did *teshuvah* only 100 times.

How much time need we spend each day in *teshuvah*? Rabbi Yaakov Keller, in his recently published commentary on *Mesilat Yesharim*, noted that the question was once put to the great Alter of Novardok (Rabbi Yosef Yozel Horowitz, 1847-1919). He responded, "as long as it takes to turn around a wagon." His answer expresses more than a quaint, antiquated measurement of time. Turning around a wagon—for our times, perhaps we might say executing a three-point turn—represents a realization that we having moving in the wrong direction, and putting in motion the very first steps necessary to correct our error. אֵין הַתְּשׁוּבָה וְלֹא יוֹם הַכִּפּוּרִים מְכַפְּרִין אֵלָא עֲבֵרוֹת שֶׁבֵּין אָדָם לַמָּקוֹם, כְּגוֹן מִי שֶׁאָכַל דָּבָר אָסוּר אוֹ בָּעַל בְּעִילָה אֲסוּרָה וְכַיּוֹצֶא בָּהֶן. אֲבָל עֲבֵרוֹת שֶׁבֵּין אָדָם לַחֲבֵרוֹ, כְּגוֹן חוֹבֵל חֲבֵרוֹ אוֹ הַמְקַלֵּל אֶת חֲבֵרוֹ אוֹ גּוֹזְלוֹ וְכַיוֹצֶא בָּהֶן--אֵינוּ נִמְחָל לוֹ לְעוֹלָם, עַד שֶׁיּתֵן לַחֲבֵרוֹ מַה שְׁהוּא חַיָּב לוֹ וִירַצֵּהוּ.

אַף עַל פִּי שֶׁהְחְזִיר לוֹ מָמוֹן שְׁהוּא חַיָּב לוֹ, צָרִיךְ לְרַצוֹתוֹ וְלִשְׁאֹל מִמֶּנוּ שֶׁיּמְחֹל לוֹ; וְאַפִּלּוּ לֹא הְקְנִיט אֶת חֲבֵרוֹ אֵלָא בִּדְבָרִים, צָרִיךְ לְפַיָּסוֹ וְלָפְגֹּעַ בּוֹ עַד שֵׁיִמְחֹל לוֹ.

לא רָצָה חֲבֵרוֹ לִמְחֹל לוֹ--מֵבִיא לוֹ שׁוּרָה שֶׁל שְׁלוֹשָׁה בְּנֵי אָדָם מֵרַעָיו, וּפּוֹגְעִין בּוֹ וּמְבַקְשִׁין מִמֶּנוּ. לא נִתְרַצָּה לָהֶן, מֵבִיא לוֹ שְׁנֵיָה וּשְׁלִישִׁית. לא רָצָה, מַנִּיחוֹ וְהוֹלֵךְ לוֹ; וְזֶה שֶׁלֹא מָחַל, הוּא הַחוֹטֶא. וְאִם הָיָה רבּוֹ--הוֹלֵךְ וּבָא אַפָלּוּ אֶלֶף פְּעָמִים, עַד שֶׁיּמְחֹל לוֹ.

Neither Rosh Hashanah nor Yom Kippur atones for anything but sins between a human being and God (for example, eating forbidden foods or engaging in [consensual] illicit relations). Sins between one human being and another (for example, harming, cursing or stealing from another person) are never forgiven until one repays the debt and placates the injured party.

Even though the monetary debt is paid, one still needs to placate the injured party and ask for forgiveness. Even if the wrong was only a matter of an argument, one must appease the injured party, requesting repeatedly until forgiveness is granted.

If forgiveness is not forthcoming, one should return with a delegation of three people, friends of the injured party,

and ask again. If he or she refuses to forgive, the petitioner must return even a second and a third time. If the offended party still refuses to forgive, he or she should be left alone and one should move on. The fact that forgiveness is withheld makes the offended party the sinner. If the offended party is one's teacher, one should return a thousand times until forgiveness is granted.

Commentary

Sins against another human being act as a kind of a lien on atonement: until the human debt is paid, the divine debt remains outstanding. Moreover, even if financial restitution is made, the human debt remains outstanding if the offended party has not granted forgiveness. The monetary debt may be settled, but atonement will not take effect until both parties have come to an emotional resolution as well.

The Rabbinic commentaries argue about Maimonides' for forgiveness three reference to asking times. Maimonides evidently based his ruling on a Talmudic passage (Yoma 87b), where Rav sought Rabbi Hanina's forgiveness a total of thirteen times, ignoring the teaching of Rabbi Yosi bar Hanina that explicitly forbids a person to seek forgiveness more than three times. The Talmud concludes that "Rav was different," an enigmatic passage that elicits a brief comment from Rashi (Rabbi Shlomo Yitzhaki, 1040-1105): "he treated himself stringently."

A deeper look into the complex reasoning of the commentators is beyond the scope of this short work, but it is interesting to observe the psychological dynamic at play in this question. Since "Rav was different," that means that there is a natural and appropriate limit to the

number of times an average person should ask for forgiveness. One, two, and even three times fall within that norm, but beyond that one enters the realm of diminishing returns. When does the constant request for forgiveness become self-degradation? On the other hand, some relationships demand even a thousand requests. That might only apply to one's teacher, but perhaps it has relevance for a parent, a spouse, a sibling, or a child.

Ultimately, the decision to return to ask for forgiveness more than three times may be a personal matter. Rashi's observation that Rav treated himself stringently might be interpreted as an opportunity for any of us to adopt a similar posture, depending on the importance of the relationship we wish to heal. If we fail to receive the forgiveness we seek, there will come a point where we will have to abandon further attempts. Maimonides' language is unusually colloquial here. He writes that the offended party "should be left alone," and the petitioner should simply "move on." We don't have the power to repair every relationship. If our best efforts fail despite repeated attempts, we must simply "move on."

My inspiration, in this *halakhah* and in so many other things, is my wife Ilana. A neighbor once took offense with Ilana over some small incident at synagogue, and she bore a grudge against my wife for over a year. Ilana, to her credit, followed Maimonides' advice and was, after great effort, able to effect a rapprochement. 2.10

Day 9 ח׳ אלול Wednesday, August 30, 2017 אָסוּר לָאָדָם שָׁיִהְיֶה אַכְזָרִי וְלֹא יִתְפַּיַּס, אֵלָא יִהְיֶה נוֹחַ לְרַצוֹת וְקָשֶׁה לִכְעֹס, וּבְשָׁעָה שֶׁמְבַקַּשׁ מִמֶנוּ הַחוֹטֶא לִמְחֹל, מוֹחֵל בְּלֵבְב שָׁלֵם וּבְנָפָשׁ חֲפַצָּה; וְאַפּלּוּ הֵצֵר לוֹ הַרְבֵּה וְחָטָא לוֹ הַרְבֵּה, לֹא יִקֹם וְיָטֹר. וְזֶה הוּא דַרְכָּם שֶׁלְזַרַע יִשְׁרָאַל, וְלִבָּם הַנָּכוֹן. אֲבָל הַגּוֹיִים עַרְלֵי לֵב אֵינָן בַּן, אֵלָא "וְעָבְרָתוֹ שְׁמָרָה נָצַח" (עמוס א,יא); וְכֵן הוּא אוֹמֵר עַל הַגִּבְעוֹנִים לְפִי שֶׁלֹא מָחֲלוּ וֹלא נתפייסו, "וְהַגְּבְעוֹנִים לָא מִבְּנֵי יִשְׁרָאֵל הַמָּה" (שמואל ב כא,ב).

It is forbidden for a person to be cruel and not be appeased. Rather, one should be quick to forgive and slow to anger. When the sinner asks him for forgiveness, he should forgive him with a full heart and generous spirit. Even if the sinner seriously aggrieved and harmed him, he should not take vengeance nor bear a grudge. This is the way of the seed of Israel, and their hearts are true. Other nations of uncircumcised hearts are not like this; rather they preserve their anger forever. This is what is said of the *givonim*, who would not forgive nor be appeased, and the *givonim* were not of the Jewish people.

Commentary

This passage also flows from the Talmudic story mentioned previously. For thirteen years Rav visited Rabbi Hanina on the eve of Yom Kippur, begging his forgiveness, yet Rabbi Hanina did not grant it. Why did Rabbi Hanina refuse to grant the forgiveness for so many years? The Talmud answers that Rabbi Hanina experienced a dream that indicated that Rav would ultimately take his position in the Academy. The Talmud thus provides a nuanced view into the mind of Rabbi Hanina, cautioning we lesser beings regarding the dangerous pursuits of honor and power. Our refusal to forgive may say much more about our own nature than it does about the specific offense that we are refusing to forgive. Maimonides connects this behavior with the actions of the Givonim, an ancient people whose contact with the Jews was characterized by an unhealthy attachment to prior wrongs (see Joshua 9-10 and II Samuel 21).

The classic work on forgiveness in the Jewish tradition is undoubtedly Rabbi Moshe Cordovero's *Tomer Devorah*, a deeply mystical yet surprisingly accessible work authored in sixteenth-century Safed. The first chapter describes thirteen distinct modalities of Divine forgiveness, and suggests how we might incorporate them as models in our mundane interactions on the human level. In my experience, certain tactics work best for specific people and situations, and it's useful to have a working knowledge of all thirteen levels in order to apply them as needed.

My personal favorite, for example, is level six, which Rabbi Cordovero terms "for [God] desires kindness," based on a verse in the book of Micah. Rabbi Cordovero analyzes a complex Midrash that describes a moment of Divine anger, prompting the dispatch of the archangel Gabriel to annihilate the Jewish people. Gabriel is instructed to take some sort of highly destructive material out from under the Holy of Holies in the Temple, but at the last moment he is confronted with the image of a human hand, glowing in the fire itself. Gabriel is told to wait while God contemplates the image of the hand, a symbol of human kindness. Ultimately, God rescinds his order and recalls despite their Gabriel, because failures, the Iews nevertheless perform acts of selflessness to help one another. Like a parent angry at his children, God

nevertheless forgives them because they at least demonstrate sibling loyalty.

Translating this to the human dimension, Rabbi Cordovero suggests that we create mental placeholders that remind us of redeeming acts of kindness. For example, when a wife is confronted with her husband's complete inability to perform some simple household task, she should focus on something about his character or behavior that she admires-the fact that he helps get the kids ready for school while she has her first cup of coffee in the morning, for example. She should take some iconic avatar of that behavior (perhaps her favorite coffee cup) and mentally place it where she can bring it to the forefront of her consciousness when necessary. Just as God placed an image of a human hand under the Holy of Holies so that it would be discovered when Gabriel was sent to release the powers of destruction, the wife should recall her coffee cup and remind herself of her husband's small yet significant acts of kindness. This will allow her a small toehold to restrain her anger and express herself calmly and compassionately, even doling out a measure of forgiveness to her husband (this example, by the way, is completely theoretical-with the exception of the occasional carpool, I am generally uninvolved with getting the kids successfully off to school).

The ability to forgive, to extend healing to a relationship, is not easily acquired. Most of us struggle for years to forgive adequately, returning again and again to the scene of a crime long past, reliving its original pain and its bitter aftertaste of resentment and anger. With regards *teshuvah*, the failure to forgive weighs us down like a rock around the neck, forcing us to stoop as we struggle to make our way forward. Let us release the rock, stand up tall, and walk with dispatch. הַחוֹטָא לַחֲבָרוֹ, וּמַת חֲבָרוֹ קֹדֶם שֶׁיְּבַקַּשׁ מִמֶּנוּ מְחִילָה--מָבִיא עֲשָׁרָה בְּנֵי אָדָם וּמַעְמִידָן עַל קַבְרוֹ, וְאוֹמֵר לִפְנֵיהֶם חָטָאתִי לַה' אֱלֹהֵי יִשְׁרָאֵל וְלִפְלוֹנִי זֶה שֶׁעָשִׁיתִי לוֹ כָּךָ וְבָּךָ. וְאָם הָיָה חַיָּב לוֹ מָמוֹן, יַחְזִירוֹ לְיוֹרְשִׁיוּ; לֹא הָיָה יוֹדֵעַ לוֹ יוֹרֵשׁ--יַנִּיחֶנוּ בְּבֵית דִּין, וְיִתְוָדֶה.

If a person wrongs someone who died before the sinner could ask for forgiveness, he should bring ten men to his grave and say before them, "I sinned before the Lord God of Israel and this person through this wrongful act." If the sinner owes money to the deceased, he should pay it to his inheritors. If he does not know who they are, he should leave it with the Jewish court, and confess.

Commentary

Even the curtain of death does not preclude the possibility of *teshuvah*. I suspect that, for most children whose parents have passed, this is a yearly phenomenon as we recall the multiple injuries we inflicted on our parents.

Can the deceased forgive us? A basic principle in the Jewish view of the afterlife is that once there, a person can no longer perform commandments (more on this below in Chapter Eight). Is it a commandment to forgive? If so, what possible good would it do to visit the grave and ask forgiveness from the deceased?

Rabbi Cooperman asked this question of Rabbi Chaim Kanievsky (*Shuvi Nafshi* ad loc.), citing Ecclesiastes 9:5-6: "The dead know nothing—their loves, their hatreds, their jealousies are gone, and they have no share in all that transpires under the sun." Rabbi Kanievsky answered that

according to the Kabbalah, there is in fact a part of the soul that remains at the grave, and that earth-bound aspect of the soul requires appeasement. The emphasis is not so much on the *request*, but on the *place*: one must specifically travel to the grave to ask for forgiveness from the dead.

A less mystical interpretation might emphasize the impact of asking for forgiveness on the supplicant rather than the deceased. Simply making the effort of gathering a *minyan* to formally beg forgiveness imposes a burden on the living, a sacrificial act that is part of the *teshuvah* process. I am reminded of something I once saw in *Zikhron Meir* by Rabbi Aharon Levin. When a deceased person's body is prepared for burial, the Holy Society (*hevra kadisha*) customarily places broken shards of pottery on the eyes of the deceased. Rabbi Levin notes several reasons for this practice, but the one that impressed me the most was the notion that the broken pottery, a symbol of the fragility of human life, is not intended for the deceased at all. Rather, the custom is intended for the benefit of the *hevra kadisha* members themselves.

Just as the *hevra kadisha* members must reflect on the fleeting nature of human existence, perhaps the supplicant must reflect on the gravity of his offense by requesting forgiveness from the deceased. The impact of the ritual is perhaps not directed at the deceased, it is rather intended solely for the living.

Notes to Self

1) How amazing it is that prayer with the community is as powerful as the Ten Days of *Teshuvah*! Cherish each opportunity.

2) Which of the four types of *yetser ha-ra* best describes me? Fire (arrogance and anger) air (sins of speech), water (the pursuit of sensual pleasure) and earth (laziness, depression)?

3) Let go of the lizard and step into the *mikvah*.

4) Consider the five basic paths to *teshuvah*: prayer, charity, avoidance, change of name and exile.

5)

Chapter Three: Change

Introduction

In this chapter Maimonides outlined the cosmic significance of human choice and behavior. It begins with a discussion of the impact of a single person's *teshuvah*, and then moves on to clarify the types of attitudes and activities that impede the power of that *teshuvah*. This chapter also marks the beginning of a theme that will continue through the next four chapters: the potential for *change*.

Day 10 ט׳ אלול Thursday, August 31, 2017

There is famous story, perhaps apocryphal а but nevertheless instructive, about the great Rabbi Yisrael Meir Kagan (Poland, 1838-1933). He is known by the title of his first great work: Chofetz Chaim. As a young man, the story goes, he said to himself that he would one day change the world. When that proved difficult, he resolved to change Poland. That also seemed beyond his reach, so he determined to change his village. He eventually despaired of this as well, and decided that he would change his family. Even that modest goal seemed too great, so he resolved that he would only change himself. Ironically, it was his seemingly small decision to change himself that created an intellectual and spiritual ripple of such magnitude that it ultimately changed his family, his village, Poland, and even the world as a whole.

ַכָּל אֶחָד וְאֶחָד מִבְּנֵי הָאָדָם, יֵשׁ לוֹ זָכוּיּוֹת וַעֲווֹנוֹת. מִי שֶׁזָכוּיוֹתָיו יְתֵרוֹת עַל עֲווֹנוֹתָיו, צַדִּיק; וּמִי שֶׁעֲווֹנוֹתָיו יְתֵרוֹת עַל זָכוּיּוֹתָיו, רָשָׁע; מֶחְצָה לְמֶחְצָה, בִּינוֹנִי.

וְכֵן הַמְדִינָה--אִם הָיוּ זָכוּיּוֹת כָּל יוֹשְׁבֶיהָ מְרֵבּוֹת עַל עֲווֹנוֹתֵיהֶם, הֵרֵי זוֹ צַדֶּקֶת; וְאִם הָיוּ עֲווֹנוֹתֵיהֶם מְרֵבִּין, הֲרֵי זוֹ רְשָׁעָה. וְכֵן כָּל הָעוֹלָם כֵּלוֹ.

Every single human being has both merits and demerits. One whose merits exceed his demerits is righteous, and one whose demerits exceed his merits is wicked. If they are equal in number, he is an "intermediate."

It is so with the nations. If the merits of the inhabitants of a nation exceed their demerits, the nation is righteous. If its demerits are more numerous, the nation is wicked, and so with the entire world.

Commentary

Maimonides presents what seems like a very simple accounting process: at the end of the Jewish year, we tally up all moral assets and liabilities, and calculate whether or not we generated a spiritual profit. Traditional Jewish theology recognizes the importance of Rosh Hashanah as the annual day of reckoning, when people and nations are divided into three categories: the righteous, the wicked, and the "intermediates." The significance and depth of this designation is continued below. אָדָם שֶׁעֲוֹנוֹתָיו מְרָבִּין עַל זָכוּיוֹתָיו--מַיָּד הוּא מֵת בְּרִשְׁעוֹ, שֶׁגָּאֱמָר עַל רֹב עֲוֹנֵךְ" (ירמיהו ל,יד; ירמיהו ל,טו; הושע ט,ז). וְכַן מְדִינָה שֶׁעַוֹנוֹתֶיהָ מְרָבִּין--מַיָּד הִיא אוֹבֶדֶת, שֶׁגָּאֱמָר "זַעֲקַת סְדֹם וַעֲמֹרָה כִּרּ-רָבָּה" (בראשית יח,כ). וְכֵן כָּל הָעוֹלָם כֵּלּוֹ, אִם הָיוּ עֲווֹנוֹתֵיהֶם מְרָבִּין--מַיִּד הֶן נִשְׁחָתִין, שֶׁגָּאֱמָר "וַיִּרְא ה', כִּי רַבָּה רָעַת הָאָדַם בארץ" (בראשית ו,ה).

ןְשִׁקּוּל זֶה אֵינוּ לְפִי מִנְיַן הַזָּכִּיוֹת וְהָעֲווֹנוֹת, אֵלָא לְפִי גָּדְלָן: יֵשׁ זְכוּת שְׁהִיא כְּנֶגֶד כַּמָּה עֲווֹנוֹת, שֶׁנֶאֶמָר "יַעַן נִמְצָא-בּוֹ דָּבָר טוֹב" (מלכים א יד,יג); וְיֵשׁ עַווֹן שְׁהוּא כְּנֶגֶד כַּמָּה זְכווּיוֹת, שֶׁנֶאֱמָר "וְחוֹטֶא אֶחָד, יְאַבֵּד טוֹבָה הַרְבֵּה" (קוהלת ט,יח). וְאֵין שׁוֹקְלִין אֵלָא בְּדַעְתּוֹ שֶׁלְאֵ-ל דַעוֹת, וְהוּא הַיּוֹדֵעַ הֵיאַךָ עוֹרְכִין הַזָּכווּיוֹת כְּנֵגֵד הַעֵווֹנוֹת.

A person whose demerits exceed his merits dies immediately in his wickedness, as it is written (Jeremiah 30:14), [I struck you down...] because of your many sins. So too will a nation whose demerits are excessive be destroyed immediately, as it is written (Genesis 18:20) the cry of Sodom and Gemorah, for it is great. So too the entire world. If its demerits are excessive, it will be destroyed immediately, as it is written (Genesis 6:5) for God saw that the evil of humanity was great.

This measurement is not made in terms of the number of merits and demerits, rather according to their significance. There are some merits that are equivalent to many demerits, as it is written (I Kings 14:13) for there is found in him a good thing. There can be some demerits that are equivalent to many merits, as it is written (Ecclesiastes 9:18) one sinner destroys much good. This assessment may only be made in the Mind of the All-

Knowing God, who knows how to evaluate merits and demerits.

Commentary

Rabbi Abraham ibn Daud ("the Ra'avad," Provence c. 1125-1198) was one of Maimonides' earliest critics, and his sharp and often biting commentary is printed on the same page as Maimonides' text in the standard editions of the *Mishneh Torah.* "This is not so," he challenged, "for we see many wicked people who go on living." The Ra'avad quoted the key Talmudic texts that formed the basis of Maimonides' argument, and clarified that "wicked people are immediately sealed for death, meaning, they do not live out their years to the length that had been decreed for their generation."

This discussion is part of a much larger question that, in my humble opinion, is really the *only* question. In Hebrew, it is expressed in three simple words: *tsadik ve-ra lo*, or "a righteous person who suffers." Why do the wicked flourish and the righteous suffer? It is a conundrum that has occupied the best minds of the Jewish people for thousands of years, yet the answer may lie beyond the realm of human comprehension. Cataloging the many approaches to the problem of *tsadik ve-ra lo* is outside the scope of this short work, but fundamental to all is the principle that both Maimonides and the Ra'avad defended: nothing is hidden from the True Judge.

Perhaps the second most widely cited Jewish source on the topic of "why do the righteous suffer" is Nahmanides' *Sha'ar ha-gemul*, a section of a larger work entitled *Torat Ha-Adam*. Nahmanides, a near contemporary of Maimonides, details many of the complexities of Jewish eschatology in

this work, including the specific meanings of the various terms used for the afterlife and the stages of the unfolding of the Messianic era. *Sha'ar ha-gemul* also engages in a sustained analysis of the question of Divine reward and punishment for human activity. For Nahmanides, the conundrum is solved through a deceptively simple calculus.

Every act of ethical-religious value, whether positive or negative, is deserving of either reward or punishment. The allocation of the consequence of human behavior may be expressed in this world, the next world, or both. The reason the righteous suffer in this world is because they are receiving the punishment for their few and minor misdeeds in this world, allowing them to enter the next world with a clean, purified record of positive acts for eternal reward. Using the same logic, the wicked prosper in this world because they are reaping the benefits of the isolated positive acts they may have performed, but they will experience punishment in greater measure in the afterlife. On balance, it is certainly advantageous to account for sins in this world with comparatively brief, mundane suffering, thus answering the question of why the righteous suffer: they experience pain in this world as an act of Divine compassion, allowing them to enjoy a far greater reward in the next world without the burden of their minor sins.

Consider this analogy, taken from my personal occupational experience: a student progresses through four years of undergraduate study, completing all courses with great success, and enters the job market. After a grueling series of interviews and tests, he is offered an entry-level position at a major firm, offering a generous salary and excellent benefits, pending confirmation of his academic degree. Many qualified applicants are waitlisted for this job, and the graduate must submit all documents within a limited time frame. When he visits the registrar to order his transcripts, however, he learns that there is a bursar hold on his documents because he has neglected to pay a ten-dollar fine for overdue library books! He immediately and gladly pays the fine, acknowledging his error and grateful that his transcripts will now be processed in a timely fashion.

So too, Nahmanides would argue, the righteous gladly accept suffering in this world, trusting that the reason for their pain is just, and that they will ultimately benefit from the experience. The prosperity of the wicked is really the other side of the equation, like a student who abuses library privileges without heed to the consequences after graduation.

Nahmanides' logic is, of course, unassailable. At the same time, It is difficult to relate to his theology on a visceral level. His model makes perfect sense when we speak of relatively minor suffering, like a library fine that holds up the release of a student's transcripts. It's hard—perhaps even wrong—to maintain this approach when confronted with more profound suffering.

If *Sha'ar ha-gemul* is the second most commonly cited Jewish source on the question of why the righteous suffer, the primary locus of discussion has to be the Book of Job, perhaps the most challenging work of the entire Hebrew bible. The story is simple: Job is a wealthy, apparently pious man with a large family. The *satan*—we will have more to say about this individual later—argues before God that Job's religiosity is based solely on his prosperity. In what seems to be a terrifying Heavenly experiment, God sends Job a number of awful tribulations, from the destruction of his flocks to the death of his seven children.

Job maintains steadfast in his faith in God's justice throughout the experience, even when his own distraught wife challenges him to utter a curse in protest and die (the biblical text reads "bless God and die," an euphemism to express the ugly thought in an indirect manner). Finally, apparently urged by the *satan*'s observation that Job will be moved if God were to "touch his bone and his flesh—he will certainly curse Thee to Thy face," God afflicts Job with a painful skin disease, and is reduced to scraping boils off his skin with a piece of broken pottery before he finally succumbs to his wife's entreaty and curses the day of his birth.

All this occurs within the first two chapters of the book. The next thirty-odd chapters, beginning with Job's curse, constitute an extended, highly philosophical debate between Job and a number of associates who have come to visit him in his mourning. Moved by his suffering, the socalled "comforters of Job" offer a series of theological solutions to explain the sources of Job's distress, maintaining throughout that God's justice is supreme and cannot be questioned. Job systematically counters their innocence arguments, protesting and implicitly questioning the awful Divine punishment he suffers. The book comes to a climax as Job demands that God personally appear and provide an explanation. God complies.

Speaking from a whirlwind, God rebukes all parties concerned, both Job for his impudence ("Who is this that darkeneth counsel by words without knowledge?" 38:2) and the comforters for their specious speculations ("My wrath is kindled against thee, and against thy two friends; for ye have not spoken of Me the thing that is right, as My servant Job hath." 42:7). Yet God's dramatic response to Job remains extremely difficult to understand, leaving the reader unsettled and unnerved. Job witnesses the return of his health and his wealth is doubled. He is blessed with more offspring—the same number as before the strange experiment—but he is left to mourn the passing of the children of his youth.

The book of Job encapsulates the Jewish approach to the topic known to philosophers under the term "theodicy," or the Justice of God. We are troubled, full of consternation over the question, "why do the righteous suffer?" After much impassioned debate, our only response is silence, trusting in an invisible Divine plan. "Once have I spoken," says Job in response to God's rebuke, "even twice, but I will speak no more."

Day 11 י׳ אלול Friday, September 1, 2017

כָּל מִי שֶׁנִּחַם עַל הַמִּצְוּוֹת שֶׁעָשָׂה, וְתָהָה עַל הַזָּכוּיּוֹת, וְאָמַר בְּלִבּוֹ וּמַה הוֹעַלְתִּי בַּעֲשִׂיָתָן, אוּלַי לא עָשִׁיתִי אוֹתָן--הֵרֵי זֶה אִבַּד אֶת כֵּלָן, וְאֵין מַזְכִּירִין לוֹ שֵׁם זְכוּת בָּעוֹלָם: שֶׁנֶאֱמָר "וְצִדְקַת הַצַּדִּיק לֹא תַצִּילֶנוּ בְּיוֹם רִשְׁעוֹ" (ראה יחזקאל לג,יב), אֵין זֶה אֵלָא בְּתוֹהֶה עַל הָרִאשׁוֹנוֹת.

ּכְּשֵׁם שָׁשׁוֹקְלִין עֲווֹנוֹת אָדָם וְזָכוּיּוֹתָיוּ, בְּשָׁעַת מִיתָתוֹ--כָּךְ בְּכָל שָׁנָה וְשָׁנָה, שׁוֹקְלִין עֲווֹנוֹת כָּל אֶחָד וְאָחָד מִבָּאֵי הָעוֹלֶם עִם זָכוּיּוֹתָיו בְּיוֹם טוֹב שֶׁלְרֹאשׁ הַשָּׁנָה: מִי שֶׁנַּמְצָא צַדִּיק, נֶחְתָּם לְחַיִּים; וּמִי שֶׁנַמְצָא רָשָׁע, נֶחְתָּם לְמִיתָה. וְהַבֵּינוֹנִי, תּוֹלִין לוֹ עַד יוֹם הַכָּפּוּרִים: אִם עֲשָׂה תְּשׁוּבָה, נֶחְתָּם לְחַיִּים; וְאִם לַאו, נֶחְתַּם לִמִיתָה.

Anyone who regretted performing a positive deed and doubted its value, saying "what good has it done me to do these things? If only I had not done them!" Behold, this person loses everything, and gains no merit at all. This is as it is written (Ezekiel 33:12) the righteousness of the righteous will not save him on the day of his wickedness. This refers only to one who regrets his earlier good deeds.

Just as the demerits of a person are measured against his merits on the day of his death, so too every year the demerits of every human being in the world are measured against his merits on the holy day of Rosh Hashanah. A person who is found righteous is sealed for life. A person who is found wicked is sealed for death. The "intermediate" is kept waiting until Yom Kippur. If he repents, he is sealed for life, and if not, he is sealed for death.

Commentary

This passage alone is worth the entire book: never regret doing the right thing.

A colleague of mine once told me how she had charitably prepared a meal for a family on the eve of the Sabbath. It was nearly candle lighting time, so she rushed to pack it in her car and drive the short distance to the home of the recipient. On the way failed to come to a complete stop at the corner of her suburban street, and a waiting policeman gave her a hefty ticket. One can only imagine how she felt! Here she was, doing a very admirable thing by helping out a family in need, and for this she received a significant financial penalty! Maimonides declared that we should never regret performing acts of kindness, even when they produce unintended consequences.

At first glance, the placement of this ruling seems strange. In the precious passage (3.2), Maimonides began describing the accounting process of positive vs. negative deeds, continuing the topic in the following passage (3.4). Why did Maimonides interrupt the logical flow by mentioning the effects of misplaced regret?

Deeper reflection suggests a possible answer. After delivering a sobering message of severe judgement, the reader may panic—what merits do I have to ensure a positive outcome? Maimonides quickly reassures the reader with the sure-fire method of amassing merit: stop regretting all the good things you've done! Eliminate misplaced regret! Jettison your remorse over wellintentioned mistakes, and credit yourself for attempting to do good in the world. By eliminating regret for doing the right thing, a person's spiritual balance sheet will be flooded with value in recognition of all the positivity he or she has contributed to the universe.

This has got to be the easiest way to begin preparations for the High Holy Days. Guilt is certainly a major, healthy element of the *teshuvah* process. Engaging in guilt-feelings over unappreciated acts kindnesses, however, is highly corrosive to the process. Most of us have enough things in our past that deserve regret; let us focus our energies on those unfortunate choices and abandon the misplaced shame we feel for trying to do right in the world. אַף עַל פִּי שֶׁתְּקִיעַת שׁוֹפָר בְּרֹאשׁ הַשָּׁנָה גְזַרַת הַכָּתוּב, רְמָז יֵשׁ בּוֹ: כְּלוֹמֵר עוּרוּ עוּרוּ יְשֵׁנִים מִשִּׁינַתְכֶם, וְהָקִיצוּ נִרְדָמִים מִתַּרְדֵּמַתְכָם; וְחַפְּשׁוּ בְּמַעֲשֵׁיכֶם וְחַזְרוּ בִּתְשׁוּבָה, וְזִכְרוּ בּוֹרַאֲכֶם. אֵלוּ הַשׁוֹכְחִים אֶת הָאֱמֶת בְּהַבְלֵי הַזְמָן, וְשׁוֹגִים כָּל שְׁנָתָם בְּהֶבֶל וְרִיק אֲשֶׁר לֹא יוֹעִיל וְלֹא יַצִיל--הַבִּיטוּ לְנַפְשׁוֹתֵיכֶם, וְהֵטִיבוּ דַּרְבֵיכֶם וּמַעַלֵיכָם; וְיַעֵיֹב כָּל אֶחָד מִכֶּם דַּרְכּוֹ הָרָעָה, וּמַחְשַׁבְתּוֹ אֲשֶׁר לֹא טוֹבָה.

ַלְּפִיכָּךְ צָרִיךְ כָּל אָדָם שָׁיִּרְאֶה עַצְמוֹ כָּל הַשָּׁנָה כֵּלָהּ, כְּאִלּוּ חֶצְיוֹ זַכָּאי וְחֶצְיוֹ חַיָּב; וְכֵן כָּל הָעוֹלָם, חֶצְיוֹ זַכָּאי וְחֶצְיוֹ חַיָּב: חָטָא חַטְא אֶחָד--הֲרֵי הִכְרִיעַ עַצְמוֹ וְהִכְרִיעַ אֶת כָּל הָעוֹלָם כֵּלּוֹ לְכַף חוֹבָה, וְגָרַם לָהֶם הַשְׁחָתָה; עָשָׁה מִצְוָה אַחַת--הֲרֵי הִכְרִיעַ אֶת עַצְמוֹ וְהִכְרִיעַ אֶת כָּל הָעוֹלָם כֵּלּוֹ לְכַף זְכוּת, וְגָרַם לָהֶן תְּשׁוּעָה וְהַצְלָה. זֶה הוּא שֶׁנָּאֱמָר "וְצַדִּיק יְסוֹד עוֹלָם" (משלי י,כה), זֶה שֶׁצְדָק עַצְמוֹ הִכְרִיעַ אֶת כָּל הָעוֹלָם כֵּלּוֹ וְהַצִילוֹ.

ּוּמִפְּנֵי עִנְיָן זֶה, נָהֲגוּ כָּל בֵּית יִשְׂרָאֵל לְהַרְבּוֹת בִּצְדָקָה וּבְמַעַשִׁים טוֹבִים וְלַעְסֹק בַּמִצְווֹת, מֵרֹאשׁ הַשָּׁנָה עַד יוֹם הַכִּפּוּרִים, יָתֵר מִכָּל יְמוֹת הַשְׁנָה. וְנָהֲגוּ כֵּלָם לָקוּם בַּלַיְלָה בַּעֲשֶׂרֶת יָמִים אֵלוּ, וּלְהָתְפַּלַל בְּבָתֵי כְּנָסִיוֹת בְּדְבְרֵי תַּחֲנוּנִים וְדְבְרֵי כִּבּוּשִׁין עַד שֶׁיָּאוֹר הַיּוֹם.

Even though the blowing of the shofar is a decree of the Torah, the reason for the commandment is an allusion: awaken, awaken, you who are deep in your sleep. Rise from your unconsciousness and examine your actions. Return in *teshuvah* and remember your Creator. You who forget the truth amidst wasted time, spending all your years in meaningless and empty pursuits that neither help nor rescue. Look into yourselves and improve your ways and deeds. Abandon, all of you, your wrong path and harmful plan. Therefore every year a person should regard himself as being half praiseworthy and half blameworthy, and so too the world as half praiseworthy and half blameworthy. If one were to commit a single sin, one would tip one's self and the entire world to the side of guilt, and cause its destruction. If one were to commit one positive deed, one would tip the entire world to the side of merit, and bring about its salvation and rescue. This is the meaning of the verse (Proverbs 10:25): *a righteous person is the foundation of the Universe*, which refers to the one who rights himself and tips the balance of the entire world, thus rescuing it.

Thus during the period between Rosh Hashanah and Yom Kippur all Jews engage in additional charitable activities, performing more good deeds and involving themselves in more commandments, than during the rest of the year. It is customary for Jews to rise at night during these ten days to recite prayers of penitence and petition in the synagogues until daybreak.

Commentary

The shofar is a call to war, an alarm, a jolt of urgency. Sounded with skill, the shofar can evoke a surprisingly wide spectrum of tones for such a simple instrument, from a shrill scream of agony to an angry blast of impatience, from plaintive cry to wail of despair. The cycle of 100 blasts blown on the High Holidays take us through all these emotions, inspiring us to deeper levels of self-analysis and a profound commitment to self-transformation.

In the beginning of this chapter, Maimonides seemed to define the "Intermediate" as someone who had precisely

the same number and value of merits and demerits. Here, he advocated that we consider ourselves as such a person, yet he did not use the term Intermediate. This apparently small omission is fraught with meaning, because the Intermediate is defined in the Talmud (Berakhot 61b) in a rather different way.

Contemplating the three-fold categorization of people, the great sage Rabah remarks that the Intermediate is "like me." His student Abaye responds, "the Master does not allow anyone to live!" In other words, if the pious Rabah is only an Intermediate, what about the rest of us? Surely we must all be in the category of "the wicked!" Rabbi Yosi ha-Glili thus clarifies that a righteous person is someone whose will is determined by the Good Inclination (yetser ha-tov), and a wicked person is someone whose will is determined by the Evil Inclination (yetser ha-ra, see 2.1). One whose will is determined by both is called an Intermediate. In other words, contra Maimonides' reading, the Intermediate is not someone whose deeds are equally divided between those which are praiseworthy and those which are blameworthy. The Intermediate is rather a state of mind, a condition of volition: the wicked are motivated by their baser impulses exclusively, the righteous by altruism alone, and the rest of us-suddenly a much larger set than ever before—are Intermediates.

Maimonides' reading is fundamentally prospective, meaning, one should consider one's self balanced on a knife's edge of great change. A single movement in one direction or the other might release a cascade of events that extends far beyond one's immediate reach. This is clearly Maimonides' intent, and feeds into his closing reference to The Ten Days of *Teshuvah*. These days have a special spiritual dynamic of their own, as Jews rush to seek out

additional opportunities to gain merit before the awesome holy day of Yom Kippur.

בְּשָׁעָה שֶׁשׁוֹקְלִין עֲווֹנוֹת אָדָם עִם זָכוּיוֹתָיו, אֵין מְחַשְׁבִין עָלָיו תְּחַלַּת עָווֹן שֶׁחָטָא בּוֹ וְלֹא שֵׁנִי, אֵלָא מִשְׁלִישִׁי וְאַלַךָ אִם נִמְצְאוּ עֲווֹנוֹתָיו מִשְׁלִישִׁי וְאָלַךְ מְרֻבִּין עַל זָכוּיוֹתָיו, אוֹתָן שְׁנֵי הָעֲווֹנוֹת מִצְטָרְפִין וְדָנִין אוֹתוֹ עַל הַכּל.

וְאִם נִמְצְאוּ זָכוּיּוֹתָיו כְּנֶגֶד עֲווֹנוֹתָיו אֲשֶׁר מֵעָווֹן שְׁלִישִׁי וְאִלֵּךְ, מַעְבִירִין כָּל עֲווֹנוֹתָיו רִאשׁוֹן רִאשׁוֹן: לְפִי שֶׁהַשְׁלִישִׁי נֶחְשָׁב רִאשׁוֹן, שֶׁכְּבָר נִמְחֵלוּ הַשְׁנֵיִם; וְכֵן הָרְבִיעִי הֲרֵי הוּא רִאשׁוֹן, שֶׁכְּבָר נִמְחֵל הַשְׁלִישִׁי; וְכֵן עַד סוֹפָן.

ַּבַּמֶּה דְּבָרִים אֲמוּרִים, בַּיָּחִיד, שֶׁנָּאֱמָר "הֶן-כָּל-אֵלֶה, יִפְעַל-אֵ-ל--פַּעֲמַיִם שָׁלוֹשׁ, עִם-גָּבָר" (איוב לג,כט). אֲבָל הַצִּבּוּר--תּוֹלִין לָהֶן עַווֹן רִאשׁוֹן וְשֵׁנִי וּשְׁלִישִׁי, שֶׁנָּאֱמָר "עַל-שְׁלשָׁה פּשְׁעֵי יִשְׂרָאַל, וְעַל-אַרְבָּעָה לֹא אֲשִׁיבֶנּוּ" (עמוס ב,ו). וּרְשֶׁמְחַשְׁבִין לָהֶן עַל דֶּרֶך זֶה, מִחַשְׁבִין לָהֶן מֵרְבִיעִי וְאַלַךָ.

הַבּּינוֹגַיּים--אָם הָיָה בִּכְלַל מֶחְצָה עֲווֹנוֹת שֶׁלָהֶן שֶׁלֹּא הַנִּיחַ תְּפִלִין מַעוֹלָם--דָּנִין אוֹתוֹ כְּפִי חֲטָאָיו, וְיֵשׁ לוֹ חֵלֶק לָעוֹלָם הַבָּא; וְכֵן כָּל הְרְשָׁעִים שֶׁעֲווֹנוֹתֵיהֶם מְרָבִּין--דָנִין אוֹתָן כְּפִי חֵטּאותֵיהֶם, וְיֵשׁ לָהֶן חֵלֶק לֶעוֹלָם הַבָּא: שֶׁכָּל יִשְׂרָאַל יֵשׁ לָהֶן חֵלֶק לֶעוֹלָם הַבָּא, אַף עַל פִּי שֶׁחָטְאוּ--שָׁנָאֲמֶר "וְעַמֵּךְ כֵּלֶם צַדִיקִים, לְעוֹלָם יִירְשׁוּ אָרֶץ" (ישעיהו ס,כא); אֶרֶץ זוֹ מְשָׁל--כְּלוֹמַר אֶרֶץ הַחַיִּים, וְהוּא הָעוֹלָם הַבָּא. וְכֵן חֵסִידֵי אֵמוֹת הָעוֹלָם, יֵשׁ לָהֶן חֵלֶק לָעוֹלָם הַבָּא. וְכֵן חֵסִידֵי אֵמוֹת הָעוֹלָם, יֵשׁ לָהֶן חֵלֶה לָעוֹלָם

When the demerits of a person are calculated against his merits, sins that a person commits once or even twice are not included. Only those which are committed three times or more are calculated. If it turns out that these thrice-repeated sins are greater than a person's merits, those two earlier occasions are included and one is judged for them all.

Day 12

י״א אלול

Saturday, September 2, 2017 If one's merits are equal to the thrice-repeated sins and onward, then the sins are evaluated individually. The third transgression is considered the first, because the earlier two occasions have already been forgiven. So too, the fourth transgression is considered the first, because the third has already been forgiven, and so on.

Under what circumstances does this apply? To an individual, as it is written (Job 33:29) for all these things God does, twice or thrice, with a man. Regarding a community, however, the first, second and third occasions are left hanging, as it is written (Amos 2:6) three sins of the Jewish people [I will discount], but from four I will not turn away. These sins are judged, the fourth and later occasions are also judged.

Regarding the intermediate, if there are included among the half of his demerits the omission of wearing *tefilin*, he is judged according to the nature of his sin, but he still has a place in the world to come. So too all wicked people, whose sins are excessive, are judged according to those sins, yet they retain a share in the World to Come, for all Israel has a share in the world to come, even though they sin, as it is written (Isaiah 60:21) and your people are all righteous, they will forever inherit the land. The land is an allegory for the Land of Life, which is the World to Come. The righteous people of the nations of the world have a place in the World to Come in a similar manner.

Commentary

Continuing the discussion of the metaphysical accounting of positive and negative deeds, Maimonides read significant leniencies into the Divine reckoning process. As in a human court, repeat offenders are treated with greater severity, but there is a surprisingly high threshold for culpability for first offenders. For Maimonides, the Talmudic basis of this generous system does not imply that a person may transgress twice without fear of punishment, as will be clarified at the beginning of the next chapter. Rather, Maimonides argues that God allows for human weakness by gracing us with two opportunities to do teshuvah for our misdeeds before a penalty is assessed. Our failure to take advantage of Divine leniency to correct our behavior contributes to our culpability.

Maimonides' description of God's calculus of reward and punishment is inspiring for those of us who truly yearn for the atonement that *teshuvah* can provide. God will find ways to minimize the consequences of our wrongdoing, considering every possible accounting advantage to bring us success.

Maimonides identified two especially potent tactics to gain merit: the wearing of *tefilin* (phylacteries), even once, and the association with a community. Placing the "frontlets between the eyes" and the "sign upon the hand" is, on the surface, a purely ritual act that may seem to the outside observer as a token identification of affiliation with Judaism and its traditions. One who straps these prayer boxes to his head and arm for a few brief moments has not, one might think, rushed into a burning building to save children trapped inside, nor discovered the cure to some terrible disease, and yet this person has earned a share in the World to Come. Why is this so?

Perhaps the reason might derive from the nature of the *devekut*, or "cleaving," that *tefilin* symbolize. *Tefilin* represent a three-fold unification of human energy, by harnessing the mind (the box on the head), the body (the box on the arm), and the emotions (the box on the bicep is tilted inward, toward the heart). Perhaps effecting this closeness to the Divine, or even expressing the desire for such a union through the donning of *tefilin*, is sufficient merit to earn life in the World to Come.

וְאֵלּוּ שְׁאֵין לָהֶן חֵלֶק לָעוֹלָם הַבָּא, אֵלָא נְכְרָתִין וְאוֹבְדִין, וְנִדּוֹנִין עַל גֹּדָל רִשְׁעָם וְחַשָּׁאתָם, לְעוֹלָם וּלְעוֹלְמֵי עוֹלָמִים: הַמִּינִים, וְהָאֲפֵיקוֹרוֹסִים, וְהַכּּוֹפְרִים בַּתּוֹרָה, וְהַמְשֵׁמָדִים, בּּתְחַיַת הַמֵּתִים, וְהַכּּוֹפְרִים בְּבִיאַת הַגוֹאֵל, וְהַמְשֵׁמָדִים, וּמַחְטִיאֵי הָרַבִּים, וְהַכּּוֹרְשִׁים מִדַּרְכֵי צְבּוּר, וְהָעוֹשֶׁה עַבַרוֹת בְּיָד רָמָה בְּפַרְהֶסְיָה כִּיהוֹיָקִים, וְהַמוֹסְרִים, וּמַשִּילֵי אֵימָה עַל הַצְבּוּר שֶׁלֹא לְשֵׁם שְׁמַיִם, וְשׁוֹפְכֵי דָּמִים, וּבַעֵלֵי לְשׁוֹן הָרַע, וְהַמוֹשֵׁךְ עָרְלֶתוֹ.



These are the people who do not have a share in the World to Come; rather they are cut off and lost, and judged according to the severity of their wickedness and sins for all time. The *minim*. The *apikorsim*. Those who deny Torah. Those who deny the resuscitation of the dead. Those who deny the coming of the Redeemer. The apostates. Those who cause others to sin. Those who separate from the ways of the community. One who sins in a haughty and public manner like Jehoiachim. The informers. Those who shed blood. Those who spread gossip. Those who deny the covenant.

Commentary

By way of preface, it should be noted that many contemporary Rabbinic authorities blunt the impact of this section of Maimonides' work. He wrote in an era when all Jews belonged to strong communities, when deviant behaviors and outward displays of antinomian attitudes were met with effective coercive power from the leadership of the Jewish community. Public disavowal of group norms was countered by the threat of ostracism, financial penalty and even corporal punishment. Viewed from a twenty-first century perspective, we may see such power of Jewish leadership as extreme, but this communal structure effectively maintained the integrity of the Jewish population and preserved this ancient culture in deeply threatening environments.

During the eighteenth and especially nineteenth centuries, some European Jews explored the possibility of living outside the boundaries of traditional Judaism, either as completely anonymous, secular citizens of the modern state or by altering traditional Judaism to bring it into accord with contemporary sensibilities. The traditionalists resisted fundamental changes to Judaism, but they rapidly dwindled in numbers such that they were the minority among Jews by the late twentieth century.

Jews who followed these new antinomian movements often considered tinokot she-nishbu, were literally "kidnapped children." This Talmudic term refers to people who were raised without the benefit of traditional Jewish education, and as such cannot be held blameworthy for their non-observance of Jewish ritual. Even if they later received this education as adults. their childhood experiences in a secular environment are considered so crucial to their development that they are not considered culpable for transgressing Jewish law in many areas.

חֲמִשְׁה הֶן הַנַּקְרָאִין מִינִים: הָאוֹמֵר שְׁמֵין שָׁם אֱלוֹהַ, וְאֵין לָעוֹלָם מַנְהִיג; וְהָאוֹמֵר שֶׁיָּשׁ שָׁם מַנְהִיג, אֲבָל הֶם שְׁנַיִם אוֹ יותֵר; וְהָאוֹמֵר שֶׁיָּשׁ שָׁם רְבּוֹן אֶחָד, אֵלָא שְׁהוּא גּוּף וּבַעַל תְּמוּנָה; וְכֵן הָאוֹמֵר שְׁאֵינוּ לְבַדּוֹ רְאשׁוֹן וְצוּר לַכּּל; וְכֵן הָעוֹבֵד אֱלוֹהַ זוּלֶתוֹ, כְּדֵי לִהְיוֹת מַלִיץ בֵּינוֹ וּבֵין רְבּוֹן הָעוֹלָמִים. כַּל אֶחָד מַחֲמַשָּׁה אֵלוּ מִין.

There are five types of *minim*. One who says that there is no God, that the world has no master. The one who says that there is a master, but that there are two or more of them. The one who says there is one master, but he is a physical being. And similarly the one who says he was not the first Creator of all. One who worships another god in order that he will act as an intercessor between him and the Master of the Universe. Each one of these five is called a *min*.

Commentary

Judaism is a profoundly monotheistic religion, and will not tolerate any dilution of this central article of faith. In this respect it is similar to Islam, but perhaps less similar to Christianity (especially considering the Catholic concept of the trinity) both of which have their intellectual roots in the Jewish tradition. Maimonides' definitions of the "minim" (literally, "types," meaning types of heretical thinkers) however, do not necessarily apply to non-Jews. These theologies are proscribed for Jews, the intended audience of these words.

The first category of *min*, the one who believes there is no god, is not normally considered the most common form of Jewish heresy; rather it is generally dismissed as a kind of intellectual laziness: *an unlettered and ignorant man does not*

know this, as the Psalmist records (92:7). Far more common (and, in a strange way, more tolerated) is the heretical notion that God exists, but is unjust. This position will be discussed below.

שְׁלוֹשָׁה הֶן הַנִּקְרָאִין אֲפֵיקוֹרוֹסִים: הָאוֹמֵר שְׁאֵין שָׁם נְבוּאָה כְּלָל, וְאֵין שָׁם מַדָּע שֶׁמַּגִּיעַ מֵהַבּוֹרֵא לְלֵב בְּנֵי הָאָדָם; וְהַמַּכְחִישׁ נְבוּאָתוֹ שֶׁל מֹשֶׁה רַבַּנוּ; וְהָאוֹמֵר שְׁאֵין הַבּוֹרֵא יוֹדַעַ מַעֲשֵׂה בְּנֵי הָאָדָם. כָּל אֶחָד מִשְׁלוֹשָׁה אֵלוּ אֲפֵיקוֹרוֹס.

Day 14 י״ג אלול Monday, September 4, 2017

> שְׁלוֹשָׁה הֶן הַכּּוֹפְרִים בַּתּוֹרָה: הָאוֹמֵר שְׁאֵין הַתּוֹרָה מֵעִם לַ ה', אַפְלּוּ פָּסוּק אֶחָד, אַפְלּוּ תֵּבָה אַחַת--אָם אָמַר מֹשֶׁה אַמְרוֹ מִפִּי עַצְמוֹ, הֲרֵי זֶה כּּוֹפֵר בַּתּוֹרָה; וְכֵן הַכּוֹפֵר בְּפַרוּשָׁה, וְהִיא תּוֹרָה שֶׁבְּעַל פָּה, וְהִכְחִישׁ מַגִּידֶיהָ, כְּגוֹן צַדּוּק וּבַיְתּוֹס; וְהָאוֹמֵר שֶׁהַבּוֹרֵא הַחְלִיף מִצְוָה זוֹ בְּמִצְוָה אַחֶרֶת, וּכְבָר בָּטְלָה תּוֹרָה זוֹ, אַף עַל פִּי שְׁהִיא הָיְתָה מִעִם ה', כְּגוֹן הַנּוֹצְרִים וְהַהגרִים. כָּל אֶחָד מִשְׁלוֹשֶׁה אֵלּוּ כּוֹפֵר בַּתּוֹרָה.

> There are three kinds of *apikorsim*. One who says that there is no prophecy at all, and that there is no knowledge of the Creator that reaches the heart of a human being. One who denies the prophecy of Moses our Teacher. One who says that the Creator is unaware of the deeds of humanity. Each of these three is an *apikoros*.

> There are three kinds of deniers of Torah. One who says that the Torah does not come from God, even a single verse, even a single word. If he says that Moses wrote it on his own, behold this is a denier of Torah. One who denies the interpretation of Torah, which is the Oral Torah, and contradicts its teachers, as did Zadok and Boethus. One who says that the Creator exchanged one commandment for another, making the earlier Torah irrelevant, even though it came from God, like the

Christians and the Muslims. Each of these three is a denier of Torah.

Commentary

The term *apikoros* refers to the followers of the Hellenistic thinker Epicurus (341-270 BCE), the author of one of the more popular philosophies circulating in ancient Israel. It is often used as a blanket term for Jewish heresies, which accept at least the concept of monotheism, but deny key aspects of the Rabbinic tradition.

Central to Maimonidean thought is the validation of the the absolute authority of the Written Torah and the interpretive tradition represented in the Oral Torah. Zadok and Boethus are representative of ancient Jewish schools that denied the concept of an afterlife. Zadok in particular is considered the father of the Sadducees, a group that capitulated to Roman rule in order to gain control of the Temple in ancient Jerusalem.

Judaism also rejects the notion that Divine Revelation somehow needs updating in order to remain relevant. There can be no New Testament for Maimonides, and the Koran does not correct "errors" found in the Hebrew Bible. The reference to Christianity and Islam at the end of this passage is not present in the standard edition of the *Mishneh Torah*. Like many similar references, it was probably removed centuries ago under pressure of Church censorship. This translation is based on the superior Frankel edition, which incorporates textual variations found in other versions of the *Mishneh Torah*. Maimonides' use of the term "Hagarites" (*hagarim*) for Muslims is a little oblique (Hagar was the mother of Ishmael, considered the father of the Arab peoples), and may also have been a way of avoiding scrutiny by Muslim readers.

שְׁנַיִם הֶן הַמְשֵׁמָדִים: הַמְשֵׁמָד לַעֲבָרָה אַחַת, וְהַמְשֵׁמָד לְכָל הַתּוֹרָה כֵּלָה. הַמְשֵׁמָד לַעֲבָרָה אַחַת--זֶה שֶׁהְחָזִיק עַצְמוֹ לַעֲשוֹת אוֹתָה עַבָרָה בְּזָדוֹן וְנִתְפַּרְסֵם בָּה וְהַרְגַּל, אַבִּלוּ הַיְתָה מִן הַקַּלוֹת, בְּגוֹן שֶׁהַחְזַק תָּמִיד לִלְבַּשׁ שַׁעַטְנֵז אוֹ לְהַקִיף בָּאָה, וְנָמְצָא בְּאָלו בְּטְלָה מִצְוָה זוֹ מִן הָעוֹלָם אָצְלוֹ--הָרֵי זֶה מְשֵׁמָד לְאוֹתוֹ דָּבָר: וְהוּא, שַׁיַעֲשָׁה לְהַכְעִיס. וְהַמְשֵׁמָד לְכָל הַתּוֹרָה, כְּגוֹן הַחוֹזַר לְדָתֵי הַגוֹים בְּשָׁעָה שֶׁגוֹזְרִין שְׁמָד וְיָדָבַק בָּהֶן, וְיֹאמַר וּמַה בָּצַע לִי הְהוּא, שַׁיַעֲשָׁה לְהַכָּעִיס. וְהַמְשֵׁמָד לְכָל הַתּוֹרָה, כְּגוֹן הַחוֹזַר לְדָתֵי הַגוֹים בְּשָׁעָה שָׁגוֹזְרִין שְׁמָד וְיִדָּבַק בָּהֶן, וְיֹאמַר וּמַה בָּצַע לִי תְּהַדָּבַק בְּשָׁלָה שְׁיָדָן

There are two types of apostates: an apostate for a single sin, and an apostate for the entire Torah. An apostate for a single sin is one who has intentionally habituated himself to a particular transgression. He is well-known for this sin, which he regularly commits, even if it might be one of the lighter sins such as wearing clothing made out of wool and linen, or cutting the hair on the sides of his head in the forbidden manner, as if he considers the commandment irrelevant. This person is called an apostate for such a thing, providing he is doing it to anger God. An apostate for the entire Torah is like someone who turns to the religion of the nations during a time of forced conversion, joining them and saying "what does it benefit me to be part of the Jewish people, who are lowly and persecuted? It would be better for me to join with these people who are more powerful." Behold, this is an apostate for the entire Torah.

Commentary

Rabbi Eliyahu Touger notes that Maimonides' choice of sins (wearing wool and linen combinations, or shaving

one's temples) are both transgressions that convey no material benefit, thus illustrating a key element of this apostasy. In order to be considered an expression of heresy rather than simple human weakness, they must be done for the sole purpose of angering God, not for personal pleasure, and with full consciousness of the consequences of such behavior. Few people would meet the Talmudic threshold of culpability today.

Writing three hundred years before the Spanish Inquisition and wide-scale coerced conversion of Iberian Jewry to proforma Catholicism, Maimonides' words on Jews who leave their ancestral faith seem quite harsh. Elsewhere in his works, Maimonides writes with considerable compassion for Jews who return to their communities after forced conversion to Islam, ruling that they should be accepted as full members of the Jewish people despite their unfortunate experience. Maimonides seems to draw a distinction between Jews who choose to outwardly adopt another faith to avoid persecution, and those who convert for personal advantage.

In one of our weekly learning sessions, my son-in-law Chaim Yaakov noted that Maimonides considers the abandonment of the Jewish people to be functionally equivalent to abandoning the Torah as a whole. It would seem, therefore, that supporting the Jewish people is equivalent to supporting the Torah as a whole. It reminds me of the famous "press release" that Rabbi Menachem Mendel Schneerson made when he took over leadership of the Lubavitch Hasidic movement in 1951: love of God, love of the Torah, and love of the Jewish people are one and the same thing.

Day 15 י״ד אלול Tuesday, September 5, 2017

ַמַחְטִיאֵי הָרַבִּים: אֶחָד שֶׁהְחְטִיא בְּדָבָר גָּדוֹל, כְּיָרָבְעָם וְצַדּוּק וּבַיְתּוֹס; וְאֶחָד שֶׁהִחְטִיא בְּדָבָר קַל, אַפִלוּ לְבַשַּׂל מִצְוַת עֲשֵׁה. וְאֶחָד הָאוֹנֵס אֲחֵרִים עַד שֶׁיֶחֶטְאוּ כִּמְנַשֶּׁה, שֶׁהֶיָה הוֹרֵג יִשְׂרָאֵל עַד שֶׁיּעַבְדוּ עֲבוֹדָה זֶרָה; אוֹ שֶׁהָטְעָה אֲחֵרִים וְהִדִּיחָם כְּיֵשׁוּעַ.

Those who cause others to sin: it matters not whether the sin is large, such as that of Jeroboam and Zadok and Boethus, or whether the sin is small, even

to nullify a positive commandment. It matters not if one forces others to sin like Manasseh, who would kill a Jew who did not worship an idol, or if one tempts or persuades others like Jesus.

Commentary

Jeroboam and Manasseh were Jewish kings who promoted idol worship (see I Kings 12 and II Kings 21). Zadok and Boethus were leaders of ancient Jewish movements that denied the concept of life after death, introduced above. The reference to Jesus is not present in the standard edition of the *Mishneh Torah* (see 3.8 above). Maimonides understands Jesus as a Jew who tempted Jews to turn away from traditional observance of the commandments.

To the best of my knowledge, Maimonides does not refer to Mohammed anywhere in the *Mishneh Torah*. There are some veiled allusions, such as the reference to the "Hagarites" in 3.8, and elsewhere "Ishmaelites," but there is no mention of Mohammed parallel to the direct reference to Jesus here. This could be the result of careful self-censorship of Maimonides or his copyists, realizing that a controversial passage might make it impossible to produce the *Mishneh Torah* for a wider audience in Islamic lands. Later publishers, working in Christian Europe, were often constrained to edit their work for comparable criticisms of Christianity in order to meet the censor's approval.

A figure apparently referring to Jesus occurs in a few scattered passages in the Talmud, which constituted the basis of medieval Jewish understanding of the roots of Christianity. As one might expect, the overall impression associated with Jesus—sometimes called "that man"—is generally negative, although there is a fascinating passage in tractate Sotah 47a. In the context of a discussion of pedagogy, the Talmud argues that a Rabbi should draw his pupils "close with the right hand, and push them away with the left," meaning, he should use his stronger right hand to express affection and love, while his left pushes them away, maintaining professional distance. The Talmud warns teachers never to "push away with both hands," and uses the story of Rabbi Yehoshua ben Perahayah and his pupil, apparently Jesus, as a cautionary illustration.

The story relates that Rabbi Yehoshua ben Perahayah and his student were at an inn, and received very courteous hospitality from the female innkeeper. The Rabbi commented to his student, "how pleasant is this woman," using the Hebrew term "na'ah" to refer to her personal quality. This word for "pleasant," however, may also mean "beautiful," and it was in this sense that Jesus understood his Rabbi, and he responded, "well, her eyes are a bit too round." Incensed that his student would think that he was referring to her physical appearance, Rabbi Yehoshua ben Perahavah excoriated Jesus, sending him out of his Jesus attempted several times to regain his presence. teacher's favor, to no avail, as Rabbi Yehoshua insisted on "pushing him away with both hands." Finally, Jesus

approached one last time while the Rabbi was reciting the Shema prayer. Rabbi Yehoshua ben Perahayah relented, thinking his pupil had been adequately chastened, but since he was in the middle of a prayer that could not be interrupted, he held up his hand in a gesture that meant "wait a moment and we shall speak." In a tragically ironic parallel to the first misunderstanding that generated the initial rebuke, Jesus took his Rabbi's gesture as a rebuff, and left him for good. Christianity, according to this story, grew from that unfortunate miscommunication.

The story is fascinating and instructive on several levels. Beyond the sage pedagogic and psychological advice, it's interesting to note the nuanced appreciation for the initial formation of a distinct Christian community. The defection of Jews from the traditionally observant community to form the nucleus of the daughter faith, however, is something that Maimonides would not condone. הַפּּוֹרֵשׁ מִדַּרְכֵי צִבּוּר: אַף עַל פִּי שֶׁלֹּא עָבַר עֲבָרוֹת, אֵלָא נִבְדַּל מֵעֲדַת יִשְׂרָאֵל וְאֵינוּ עוֹשֶׂה מִצְווֹת בִּכְלָלָן וְלֹא נִכְנָס בְּצָרָתָן וְלֹא מִתְעַנָּה בְּתַעְנִיתָן, אֵלָא הוֹלֵךְ בְּדַרְכּוֹ כְּאֶחָד מִגוֹיֵי הָאָרֶץ, וּכְאִלּוּ אֵינוּ מֵהֶן--אֵין לוֹ חֵלֶק לָעוֹלָם הַבָּא.

הָעוֹשֶׂה עֲבַרוֹת בְּיָד רָמָה כִּיהוֹיָקִים: בֵּין שֶׁעָשָׂה קַלּוֹת, בֵּין שֶׁעָשָׂה הֵמוּרוֹת--אֵין לוֹ הֵלֶק; וְזֶה הוּא הַוּקְרָא מְוַלֶה פָּנִים בַּתּוֹרָה, מִפְּנֵי שֶׁהֵעִיז מִצְחוֹ וְגַלֶה פָּנַיו וְלֹא בּוֹשׁ מִדְּבְרֵי תּוֹרָה.

One who separates from the ways of the community, even if he does not sin but only separates from the congregation and does not perform commandments together with them, refraining from sharing in their suffering with them and fasting with them, instead going about as if he were not Jewish, and not one of them: he has no portion in the World to Come.

And one who commits a sin in a haughty manner like Jehoiachim, whether he commits one of the light sins or whether he commits one of the severe sins, he has no share. This is what is meant by "he reveals his face before the Torah," because he hardens his forehead and shows his face without embarrassment before the words of Torah.

Commentary

Maimonides is clearly speaking of a person who intentionally chooses to remove himself from the Jewish people at the time of their distress. To be considered culpable, he or she must be fully aware of the ramifications of this decision, and as mentioned above (3.6), this status is rare in the modern period.

Still, while legal culpability may be far off, the general principle bears greater scrutiny. Why would "separating from the community" constitute such a serious transgression? What's wrong with a lifestyle of privacy and isolation, if that's what one wishes? Furthermore, readers familiar with the *mussar* tradition and certain strands of Hasidic thought will recall the value of *hitbodedut*, a type of secluded, daily meditation, a behavior that is highly praised for its connection to spiritual growth. The term itself translates as "aloneness." What could be so terrible about separating from the community?

The great sage Hillel famously noted in Pirkei Avot: "do not separate from the community, and do not say 'when I am free I will study'—perhaps you will never be free." Why are these two dicta (separating from the community and putting off Torah study) proximate, if not to compare them to each other? One should not delay learning Torah, hoping for greater leisure and opportunity in the future, because perhaps that time will never come. So too one should not separate from the community, because one never knows when one will have need of the community, perhaps desperately.

The second part of this *halakhah* also relates to communal involvement. Committing some wrong in public, showing not only disregard for the commandment itself but also for the community of believers, is an especially egregious sin. Maimonides refers to Jehoiachim, a Jewish king who burned works of prophecy (see Jeremiah 36). This was a public act of defiance, an act so serious that the other specifics of the sin become irrelevant. It is a reflection of what the Hebrew idiom terms "hard-face-ness" (*azut* *panim*), perhaps the etymological root of the English term "brazen-faced" or simply "brazen," from the hardness of brass.

One of the most misrepresented passages in the Talmud refers to a man who has an uncontrollable desire to visit a prostitute (Moed Katan 17a). Without approving this behavior in the least, the Rabbis nevertheless recognize that an individual may be subject to a desire that overwhelms his ability to resist temptation, and transgression is inevitable. Under those circumstances, the Talmud says that he should wear dark clothes and go to a faraway location before he indulges his yetser ha-ra. The meaning of the passage is not in any way an approval of such conduct-nothing could be further from the truth! What it means, however, is that if one absolutely cannot help but succumb to this addictive behavior, then at the very, very least one must show deference to communal standards and attempt to hide the behavior by disguising his appearance and going to a location where he will not be recognized. These precautions do not minimize the severity of the transgression or its punishment, but at least they address to some degree the possibility of desecrating the Divine Name.

שְׁנַיִם הֶם הַמּוֹסְרִים: הַמּוֹסֵר חֲבֵרוֹ בְּיַד גּוֹיִים לְהָרְגוֹ אוֹ לְהַפּוֹתוֹ, וְהַמּוֹסֵר מְמוֹן חֲבֵרוֹ בְּיַד גּוֹיִים אוֹ בְּיַד אַנָּס שְׁהוּא כְּגוֹי--שְׁנֵיהֶם, אֵין לָהֶן חֵלֶק.

There are two types of informers. One who hands over his fellow to non-Jews for execution or physical punishment, and one who hands over the wealth of his fellow to non-Jews, including a Jewish extortionist who is effectively like a non-Jew. Both of these have no share.

Commentary

The Hebrew term for "informer" (moser) literally translates as "one who hands over," meaning one who takes the person or property of a Jew and illegally hands it over to another. Informing is thus a serious type of theft, not to be confused with reporting a criminal to recognized and appropriate authorities for lawful restitution and punishment. Maimonides, writing in the twelfth century, nevertheless intimates this distinction between legitimate and illegitimate informing by including the phrase "for execution or physical punishment." Handing over a Jew for legal due process, when the laws of the state are in conformity with the dictates of halakhah, is not under discussion here. For example, in many countries, people who work with children have a duty to report suspected child abuse to their superiors at work and ultimately to state authorities. Even though the consequences of erroneous accusations can be devastating, nevertheless the grave risk of harm to a minor demands a response.

For most of us, this type of *halakhah* seems to be purely theoretical in nature. How often do we find ourselves in a

position that we might be considered an "informer"? Further introspection, however, reveals a much more disturbing reality.

We began this chapter with a reference to the saintly Rabbi Yisrael Meir ha-Kohen, known commonly by the title of his first major work, "Chofetz Chaim" (unlike the secular world, where the term "eponymous" always refers to authors or artists naming their work after themselves, in the Jewish world authors become so identified with their ideas that they lose their given names and are simply known by the titles of their books). In this classic and highly influential text, the Chofetz Chaim demonstrates with unassailable proof that what passes for "harmless" gossip is in reality completely forbidden by the Torah.

In many ways, relating disparaging information about another person falls within the parameters of Maimonides' assertion in this *halakhah*. How many times have we needlessly spoken ill of others, causing them directly or indirectly to lose opportunities for financial or other advancement? Wouldn't that fall within the category of "handing over wealth"? Even more seriously, if our speech negatively affects their well-being, wouldn't that also be related to "handing over one's fellow for execution?" Sounds far-fetched, but it's not—don't we use the term character *assassination* for this very purpose?

There are, of course, exceptions to this prohibition, and even times (such as in the case of potential child abuse) when one would be required by Jewish law to speak out. Maimonides will discuss the laws of forbidden speech in a later chapter, and we will return to the thought of the Chofetz Chaim for additional clarification (see below, 4.5).

3.13

מַּשִּׁילֵי אֵימָה עַל הַצְּבּוּר שֶׁלֹּא לְשֵׁם שְׁמַיִם: זֶה הָרוֹדֶה צְבּוּר בְּחָזָקָה וְהֶם יְרֵאִים וּפּוֹחֲדִים מִמֶּנוּ הַרְבֵּה, וְכַוָּנָתוֹ לִכְבוֹד עַצְמוֹ וּלְכַל חֲפָצַיו, לא לִכְבוֹד שָׁמַיִם, כְּגוֹן מַלְכֵי הַגּוּיִים.

One who spreads fear in the community for the wrong reasons refers to one who rules over the community with force, making people fear and tremble before him. He does this with the intention of self-aggrandizement. His actions are not at all for the sake of Heaven, and he behaves like the kings of the nations.

Commentary

Maimonides' jaundiced view of non-Jewish kings may have been inspired by the flight and suffering his family endured after their expulsion from Spain at the hands of the Almohads. His disdain extended to Jewish communal leaders who take advantage of their position of authority to wield power in an inappropriate manner, using fear to intimidate less powerful people. כָּל אֶחָד וְאֶחָד מֵאַרְבָּעָה וְאֶשְׂרִים אֲנָשִׁים אֵלּוּ שֶׁמָּנִינוּ--אַף עַל פִּי שְׁהֶן יִשְׂרָאֵל, אֵין לָהֶן חֵלֶק לָעוֹלָם הַבָּא. וְיֵשׁ עַברוֹת קַלוֹת מֵאֵלּוּ, וְאַף עַל פִּי כֵן אָמְרוּ חַכָּמִים שֶׁהָרָגִיל בָּהֶן אֵין לו חֵלֶק לָעוֹלָם הַבָּא, כְּדֵי לְהִתְרַחַק מֵהֶן וּלְהָזָהֵר מֵהֶן.

וְאֵלּוּ הֶן: הַמְּכַנֶּה אֶת חֲבַרוֹ, וְהַקּוֹרֶא לַחֲבֵרוֹ בְּכָנוּיו, וְהַמַּלְבִּין פְּנֵי חֲבַרוֹ בָּרַבִּים, וְהַמַּתְכַּבֵּד בִּקְלוֹן חֲבַרוֹ, וְהַמְּבַזֶּה תַּלְמִידֵי חֲכָמִים, וְהַמְבַזֶּה רְבּוֹתָיו, וְהַמְבַזֶּה אֶת הַמוֹעַדוֹת, וְהַמְחַלֵּל אֶת הַקֵּדֲשִׁים.

ַבַּמֶּה דְּבָרִים אֲמוּרִים שֶׁכָּל אֶחָד מֵאֵלּוּ אֵין לוֹ חֵלֶק לָעוֹלָם הַבָּא, הְּשֶׁמֵת בְּלֹא תְּשׁוּבָה. אֲבָל אִם שָׁב מֵרִשְׁעוֹ, וּמֵת וְהוּא בַּעַל תְּשׁוּבָה--הֲרֵי זֶה מִבְּנֵי הָעוֹלֶם הַבָּא, שְׁאֵין לֶךֵ דְּבָר שֶׁעוֹמֵד בִּפְנֵי הַתְּשׁוּבָה: אַפִלּוּ כָּפַר בָּעִיקָר כָּל יָמָיו, וּבָאַחֲרוֹנָה שָׁב--יֵשׁ לוֹ חֵלֶק, שֶׁנֶּאֱמָר "שָׁלוֹם שָׁלוֹם לָרָחוֹק וְלַקָּרוֹב, אָמַר ה'--וּרְפָאתִיו" (ישעיהו נז,יט).

כָּל הָרְשָׁעִים וְהַפּוֹשְׁעִים וְהַמְשֵׁמָּדִים וְכַיּוֹצֶא בָּהֶן שֶׁחָזְרוּ בִּתְשׁוּבָה, בִּין בַּגָּלוּי בֵּין שֶׁחָזְרוּ בְּמַטְמוֹנִיוֹת--מְקַבְּלִין אוֹתָן, שֶׁנָּאֱמָר "שׁוּבוּ בְנִים שׁוֹבָבִים" (ירמיהו ג,כב): אַף עַל פִּי שֶׁעֲדַיִן שׁוֹבָב הוּא, שֶׁהֵרֵי בַּמֵּתַר בִּלְבָד חוֹזֵר וְלֹא בַּגַּלוּי--מְקַבְּלִין אוֹתוֹ בִּתִשׁוּבָה.

Each one of these twenty-four people that we have listed, even though they are of Israel, they have no share in the World to Come. There are also lesser sins than these that the Sages have warned that habitual transgression also removes a person from the World to Come, and therefore a person should take special care to distance himself from them.

These are they: one who creates a disparaging nickname for another, and one who calls another by such a name.

Day 16

ט״ו אלול

Wednesday, September 6, 2017 One who embarrasses another in public, and one who seeks honor through the downfall of another. One who disdains the scholars, and one who disdains his teachers. One who disdains the holidays, and one who desecrates holy things.

What sort of circumstance are we discussing that each one of these people would not have a share in the World to Come? When such a person dies without repenting. If he repented of his wicked ways before he died, however, he is a Master of *Teshuvah*, and he is among those who have a share in the World to Come, for nothing can stand against *teshuvah*. Even one who denies the essence of Judaism all his life, and at the end he repents, has a share, as it is written (Isaiah 57:19), *shalom, shalom to the far and to the near, says God, and I will heal him*.

All of the wicked and the sinners and the apostates and their like who repent, whether publicly or privately, are accepted, as it is written (Jeremiah 3:22), *return, returning children.* Even though he is still returning, for he is only returning in secret and not in public, his *teshuvah* is accepted.

Commentary

Eliyahu Touger cites a teaching from Maimonides' son, also a well-known scholar: "the reason these individuals will not receive a portion in the world to come is not because of the severity of the sins they committed, but rather because this course of behavior will prevent a person from acquiring the merits necessary to acquire a portion in the world to come." These twenty-four attitudinal postures are caustic and self-defeating, and separating from these patterns of behavior is essential to the process of *teshuvah*.

Nicknames can be hurtful, and even if a person has grown used to them, they often represent a diminution of a person's essence. Names, in Judaism, are considered the expression of prophecy given to parents: shall we deny that prophecy by substitution?

In a letter entitled "Kiddush HaShem" cited by Eliyahu Touger, Maimonides writes: "It is not proper to drive away those who profane the Sabbath...rather, we must draw them close and urge them to perform *mitzvot*. Our Sages of blessed memory explained that even if a person voluntarily sinned, when he comes to a synagogue to pray, we should accept him and not deal scornfully with him. They based their statements on the words of Solomon (Proverbs 6:30): "Do not scorn the thief when he comes to steal:" interpreting it as "Do not scorn the sinners of Israel when they secretly come to steal *mitzvot*."

Maimonides began this chapter with a statement of the world-altering potential contained within the *teshuvah* of a single individual, and concluded with a discussion of the seemingly minor indiscretions that can undermine a person's efforts to change. This topic will receive further attention in the following chapter. He did not end the discussion, however, until he added a major qualifier to the words: nothing can stand against *teshuvah*. No transgression is so great that it cannot be cleansed through *teshuvah*.

Notes to Self

1) Try to be mindful of every moment, recalling the metaphysical implications of every choice.

2) Recalling and regretting prior actions is an essential part of the *teshuvah* process, but be aware of the unanticipated negative consequences of misplaced regret. The positive motivation behind the good deed is something to be cherished, not rejected. Feel good about trying to do good, even if it didn't work out.

3) Don't be a petty bureaucrat, ruling like a tyrant over people who ask for some help.

4)

Chapter Four: Impediments

Introduction

Maimonides' bold approach to the codification of Jewish law in the *Mishneh Torah* remains unparalleled even eight centuries after its first appearance, an illustration of the epitaph engraved on his Tiberias tombstone: "from Moses to Moses there was no one like Moses." This encomium expresses the thought that in the two millennia that separated the biblical Moses and Maimonides there

Day 17 ט״ז אלול Thursday, September 7, 2017

arose no comparable master of Jewish law, and since the appearance of the *Mishneh Torah*, no scholar has managed to encompass the scope of Jewish thought in a similarly comprehensive manner. Another example of Maimonides' exhaustive and encyclopedic scholarship is found in this chapter, which goes beyond the proscription of forbidden behavior and extends into the realm of thought and attitude. Ironically, it is this type of material, treated only sparsely by later codes of Jewish law, which proves most modern and relevant for contemporary readers.

In this chapter, Maimonides briefly outlined twenty-four impediments to *teshuvah*. Each of them represents a behavior pattern or tendency that generates resistance to the mental dynamic required for personal growth. One who would follow the difficult path of *teshuvah* must first undertake a serious spiritual accounting to determine the degree to which any of these mental obstacles are present.

A dynamic tension pervades Maimonides' teachings on *teshuvah*: as we saw in the previous chapter, he describes the utter damnation of sinners of various stripes, only to proclaim the universally redemptive power of *teshuvah*.

The opening passage of this chapter similarly indicates that God does not allow people who commit certain sins to do *teshuvah*, yet the last passage in this chapter reads "all of these things, even though they are impediments to *teshuvah*, they cannot deny *teshuvah*. If a person does *teshuvah* for these things, behold he is a Master of *Teshuvah* and has a share in the World to Come." Why does Maimonides present us with such an obvious contradiction?

Rabbi Eliyahu Touger cites a passage from one of Maimonides' earliest works that offers some resolution. A close read of his commentary on a tractate dealing with Yom Kippur (Yoma 8:7) indicates that Maimonides' meaning is not that God rejects the teshuvah of such a person, rather it is that God does not provide additional assistance to help that individual through the difficult teshuvah process. This unusual withholding of aid is a possible exception to the Talmudic rule (Shabbat 104a), "one who wishes to be purified receives [Heavenly] assistance." Teshuvah is always possible, for anyone and for transgression. Unfortunately, certain types any of transgressions make *teshuvah* more difficult than others.

עֶשְׂרִים וְאַרְבָּעָה דְּבָרִים מְעַכְּבִין אֶת הַתְּשׁוּבָה. אַרְבָּעָה מֵהֶן עָווֹן גְּדוֹל; וְהָעוֹשֶׁה אֶחָד מֵאַרְבַּעְתָּן--אֵין הַקָּדוֹש בָּרוּךֵ הוּא מַסְפִיק בְּיָדוֹ לַעֲשׂוֹת תְּשׁוּבָה, לְפִי גֹּדָל חֶטְאוֹ. וְאֵלּוּ הֶן: (א) הַמַּחְטִיא אֶת הָרַבִּים; וּבִכְלַל עָווֹן זֶה, הַמְעַכֵּב אֶת הָרַבִּים מַלַעֲשׁוֹת מִצְוָה. (ב) הָרַבִּים; וּבִכְלַל עָווֹן זֶה, הַמְעַכֵּב אֶת הָרַבִּים מַלַעֲשׁוֹת מִצְוָה. (ב) וְהַמַּשֶׁה חְבַרוֹ מִדֶּרֶך טוֹבָה לְדֶרֶךְ רָעָה, כְּגוֹן מַסִית וּמַדִּים. (ג) וְהַמַּשֶּׁה חְבַרוֹ מִדֶּרֶך טוֹבָה לְדֶרֶךְ רָעָה, וְאֵינוּ מְמַחֶה בְּיָדוֹ--הוֹאִיל וּבְנוֹ וְהַמְשָׁה חְבַרוֹ אָלּוּ מִחָה בּוֹ הָיָה פּוֹרֵשׁ, וְנִמְצָא כְּמַחְטִיא אוֹתוֹ; וּבְכָלַל וְהָרוֹאֶה בְּנוֹ אָלּוּ מִחָה בּוֹ הָיָה פּוֹרֵשׁ, וְנִמְצָא כְּמַחְטִיא אוֹתוֹ; וּבְכְלַל עְווֹן זֶה כָּל שָׁאפְשָׁר בְּיָדוֹ לְמַחוֹת בַּאֲחַרִים בֵּין רַבִים בֵּין יְחִידִים וְלָא מִחָה, אֵלָא יַנְיּים אוֹתָן בְּכַשְׁלוֹנָן. (ד) וְהָאוֹמֵר אֶחֱטָא וְאָשׁוּב;

4.1 There are twenty-four things that impede *teshuvah*. Four of them are serious sins, and God does not allow the one who commits them to do *teshuvah* because of their severity. These are they:

1) One who causes many to sin, and this category includes one who prevents others from doing good.

2) One who tempts another away from the good path; for example, one who incites or instigates.

3) One who sees his child moving in a bad direction and does not rebuke him. Since his child is under his authority, if he were to rebuke him, the child would in turn reform himself, and therefore it is as if the parent caused the child to sin. Also included in this category is one who has it within his power to rebuke others, whether individuals or many people, and fails to rebuke them, rather leaving them to the consequences. 4) One who says, "I will sin and I will repent," and included in this category is one who says, "I will sin, and Yom Kippur will provide atonement."

Commentary

Maimonides' list of twenty-four impediments to *teshuvah* is divided into five categories: four impediments that "impede *teshuvah*" (4.1), five that "close the door to the ways of *teshuvah*" (4.2), five that "prevent a person from doing complete *teshuvah*" (4.3), five that "a person cannot normally rectify through *teshuvah*" (4.4), and five that "a person is drawn after them perpetually, and it is difficult to separate from them" (4.5).

Looking at our initial category, we discover a fascinating distinction between the first three and the last. Impediments 1,2, and 3 all involve a pragmatic difficulty: if Reuven is somehow the cause of the wrongs committed by others, how can he possibly catalog all the sins for which he is responsible? For example, let us say that Reuven is a person of some prominence, and he chooses to eat in a non-kosher restaurant. Other Jews, witnessing his example, may end up dining there as well. Reuven can do teshuvah for his lax attention to the dietary laws, but how can he possibly repent for all the meals eaten by others as a consequence of his own choices?

The second impediment is similar, although more focused. Reuven, consciously or otherwise, set an example that led many to consume non-kosher food. Shimon, on the other hand, specifically invited Levi to a non-kosher restaurant, arguing and coaxing him to abandon his attachment to the Jewish tradition of keeping kosher. Unlike Reuven, Shimon knows exactly who he tempted, but can he possibly keep track of every bit of non-kosher food that Levi ate ever after, or the Jews that Levi invited out to non-kosher meals?

The third impediment expresses the same notion, but in a passive context. What if one does not actively cause others to sin, but condones this behavior by remaining silent? If one has a position of authority—like a parent over a young child—then this behavior would be tantamount to encouraging the child to do wrong. Children, engaging in normal experimental behaviors, will look to their parents (consciously or otherwise) to gauge the reactions, and will modify their choices as required. If the parent remains nonplussed, the child may easily think, "he's okay with this," and assume the inappropriate behavior is within acceptable bounds and continue (or, more likely, behave in a still more egregious manner in order to find the true limits of acceptable behavior). The parent must make the difficult choice between allowing the child room to experiment and learn on his or her own, or confronting the child at every turn, smothering his or her natural creativity and spirit. This thought is frequently on my mind.

The final impediment, at first glance, seems to be wholly unlike the previous three, which seem to focus on the culpability one has for the sins of others. The fourth impediment refers to one's self. How does saying "I will sin and I will repent," or "I will sin and Yom Kippur will provide atonement" fit with the other three? A moment's reflection reveals Maimonides' apparent intent: one may also fail to rebuke one's self, choosing immediate gratification over reasoned behavior by displacing culpability to a future moment. The final impediment is failure to hold one's self to account. 4.2

וּמֵהֶן חַמֵּשֵׁה דְּבַרִים הֵן נוֹעֵלִין דַּרְכֵי הַתָּשׁוּבָה בִּפְנֵי

עוֹשִׁיהֶוּ; וְאֵלּוּ הֶן: (א) הַפּוֹרֵשׁ מִן הַצְּבּוּר--לְפִי שֶׁבְּזְמָן שִׁיּעֲשׁוּ תְּשׁוּבָה, לֹא יִהְיֶה עִמְהֶן וְאֵינוּ זוֹכֶה עִמְהֶן בַּזְכוּיוֹת שָׁעוֹשִׁין. (ב) וְהַחוֹלֵק עַל דְּבְרֵי חֲכָמִים--לְפִי שֶׁמַחְלֵקְתּוֹ גּוֹרֶמֶת לוֹ לִפְרשׁ מֵהֶן, וְאֵינוּ יוֹדֵעַ דַּרְכֵי הַתִּשׁוּבָה. (ג) וְהַמֵּלְעִיג עַל הַמַצְווֹת--שָׁבֵּיןן שָׁנִתְבַּזּוּ בְּעִינִיו, אֵינוּ רוֹדֵף אַחֲרֵיהֶן וְלֹא עוֹשָׂן; וְאִם לֹא יַעֲשֶׂה, בְּמַה יִזְכֶה. (ד) וְהַמְבָזֶה רבּוֹתָיו--שֶׁדָּבִין שָׁנִּחְבַיזוּ בְּעִינִיו, אֵינוּ רוֹדֵף וְהַמְבָזֶה רבּוֹתָיו--שֶׁדָּבִר זֶה גּוֹרֵם לָהֶן לְדָחְפוֹ וּלְטָרְדוֹ בְּהַשְׁוּעַ וְכָגִיחֵזִי, וּבִזְמָן שָׁנִּטְרָד לֹא יִמְצָא מְלַמֵּד וּמוֹרֶה לוֹ דְּרֶשְׁוּבָה, שֶׁהַין: הַא הַנִים לוֹ תַּשׁוּבָה, שֶׁהַיּנִין זִי, וּבִזְמָן שָׁנִּטְרָד לֹא יִמְצָא מְלַמֵּד וּמוֹרֶה לוֹ

Day 18 י״ז אלול Friday, September 8, 2017

> כָּיָשָׁרְעַ וּבְּאָיָחָוּי, וּבִזְכָן שָׁנַשְׁוֹרָ לֹא הַנִּים לוֹ דֶּרֶן דְּרָוֹ הָאֲמָת. (ה) וְהַשׁוֹנֵא אֶת הַתּּוֹכָחוֹת--שֶׁהֲרֵי לֹא הִנִּים לוֹ דֶּרֶן חְשָׁאָיו וּמַכְלִימִין אוֹתוֹ, חוֹזֵר בִּתְשׁוּבָה כְּמוֹ שֶׁכָּתוּב בַּתּוֹרָת: "זְכֹר, חֲטָאָיו וּמַכְלִימִין אוֹתוֹ, חוֹזֵר בִּתְשׁוּבָה כְּמוֹ שֶׁכָּתוּב בַּתּוֹרָה: "זְכֹר, אַל-תִּשְׁכַח" (דברים ט,ז), "מַמְרִים הֱיִיתֶם" (דברים ט,ז), "וְלֹא-נָתַן ה' לָכֶם לֵב וכוֹ" (דברים כט,ג), "עַם נָבָל, וְלֹא חָכָם" (דברים לב,ו). וְכֵן יְשַׁעְיָהוּ הוֹכִים אֶת יִשְׁרָאֵל וְאָמַר "הוֹי גוֹי לב,ו). וְכֵן יְשַׁעְיָהוּ הוֹכִים אֶת יִשְׁרָאֵל וְאָמַר "הוֹי גוֹי מָבָוֹן. וְכֵן יְשַׁעְיָהוּ הוֹכִים אֶת יִשְׁרָאֵל וְאָמַר "הוֹי גוֹי הֹטָא" (ישעיהו א,ג), "מִדַּעָשִין כָּי קָשָׁה אָתָּה" (ישעיהו מח,ד); וְכֵן צָוָהוּ הָאֵ-ל לְהוֹכִים לַחַשָּאִים, הַכִּי קָשָׁה אָתָּה" (ישעיהו מח,ד); וְכֵן צָוָהוּ הָאָ-ל לְהוֹכִים לַחַשָּאִים, הַהַכִיחוּ לְיִשְׁרָאַל, עַד שֶׁחָזֶרוּ בִּתְשׁוּבָה. לְפִיכָן צָוָהוּ הָבָיקַים הַהַכִיחוּ לְישְׁרָאֵל, עַד שֶׁחָזָרוּ בִּתְשוּבָה. לְפַירָין זְהָזֶין הַשָּים הַהַכּיחוּ לְישְׁרָאֵל, עַד שֶׁחָזרוּ בַּתְשׁוּבָה. לְפִיבָן צָרִיך לְהַעְמִיד בְּכָל הַהַרָּהוּנִין וּאָהוּב הַהַעוֹכָחוּ הְישְׁרָאֵל, עַד שִׁחָזוֹין בִּתְשׁוּבָה. לְפִיכָן בָּקָרָין וְאָהוּב הַהַתּוֹכָחוּ לְישְׁרָאֵל, שִר שָׁחָזוּ בָּרָם וּבָתוּים הַמָּידוּ בָּבָרָין לָהַתָּרָי וּאָהוּב הַתּוֹכָחוּ הְישָׁרָאֵל, עַד שָׁחָרָים הַיָּיָם הַתּוֹכִחוּ לָישְׁרָאַל חָבָה לָכָם בָּבוּרוּ וּדָבָרים וּבָרוּים בָּבָרוּ וּאָהוּבָים הַתּוֹכָחוֹת, אֵינוּ בָּא לַמוֹכִים וְרָשׁ לָא שוֹמֵע דְּבָרָיון, לָפִיכָּך יַעָּרָים בָּתוֹינִים הַיַרָים בָּתָיים הַתּוֹכָחוֹת, אֵינוּ שָּהָים הָיבִים וּיבָרוּין הָים רָים בָּתוּים הַים אָרָינוּים הַיחוּרָים הַיּים בּיתָיד בָּא לַמוֹת דָעָהוּים הָים הָעוּים הָרָים הָישָרוּים בּיחָרָן בָּיָים בָּאָרָהוּים בָים הָּיָרָים בָּרָים הָיָהוּים הָי הַהַין הָרָהים הַיחוּין הָים בָּרָהים הָים הָים בָּים בָּים בָּבָרים הָים הָים הָים בּיַרָים בָּירָרים בָּים הָי הַיחָים הַיָּים הַיָּרָים בָים בָּים בָּבָרָים בָרָים בַרּים הָים הַים בָירָים הַיָּין בָּבָים בָּים בָּיבָים הָים בָּים

> And among them are five things that close the doors to the ways of *teshuvah*, and these are they:

1) One who separates from the community, for at the time that they repent, he will not be among them and will not receive merit along with them.

2) One who quarrels with the words of the wise, for his dispute will cause him to separate from them, and he will not know the ways of return.

3) One who ridicules the commandments. Since they are insignificant in his eyes, he will not seek to fulfill them, and if he does not fulfill them, what will be his merit?

4) One who demeans his teachers, for this causes them to push him off and distance him as Jesus and Gehazi. When he is ostracized he will not find a teacher to show him the true path.

5) One who hates rebuke, for he does not allow himself a way to do teshuvah. Rebuke is a cause for teshuvah, for when a person is informed of his misdeeds, and feels ashamed, he will repent, as it is written in the Torah (Deuteronomy 9:7), remember, and do not forget...you were rebellious, and God did not give you a heart (2:6) a foolish, unwise people. Similarly, Isaiah rebuked the Jewish people, saying (Isaiah 1:4) O sinful people (1:3) the ox knows is master (48:4) I know that you are difficult. God commanded him to rebuke those who transgress, as it is written (58:1), call out from your throat, do not hold back. Thus did all the prophets rebuke the Jewish people so that they would return in *teshuvah*. Therefore every single Jewish community must appoint a great sage, elderly and God-fearing from his youth, well-loved by the people, who will rebuke the community and cause them to return in teshuvah. One who hates rebuke will not participate in this rebuke, will not hear his words, and therefore will remain in his sin, considering his behavior good.

Commentary

The first set of impediments dealt with the failure to rebuke; the second set discusses the failure to accept rebuke. Avoidance of legitimate criticism constitutes an abandonment of the impetus for self-improvement. *Teshuvah* requires a certain level of psychological heroism, a commitment to endure the internal humiliation that is the inevitable result of self-analysis in order to reach a higher level of spiritual personhood.

Rabbi Hillel Cooperman discusses a difference of opinion among contemporary scholars regarding the status of the sage appointed to rebuke the community. The last century, and in particular the last fifty years, has witnessed a surge of returnees to traditional Judaism. Known as "Masters of *Teshuvah*," few of them would claim to have reached the full meaning of the term in the Maimonidean sense—the Israeli term "*hozrei ba-teshuvah*," or "returnees in *teshuvah*" is probably more appropriate for most—but many have nevertheless attained awesome prowess in learning and formidable spiritual greatness.

May such a person, who was not observant of Jewish law in his or her youth, be appointed as the one to rebuke the community? Maimonides, writing in an era where observance was the norm rather than the exception, employs language that suggests not: "elderly and Godfearing from his youth." Rabbi Chaim Kanievsky, a prominent Israeli scholar, holds that a contemporary Master of *Teshuvah* should ideally not take such a position, since a portion of the community will unfortunately not pay heed to rebuke from someone who only adopted observance later in life (if there is no other appropriate candidate, however, Rabbi Kanievsky indicates that a Master of *Teshuvah* is acceptable).

Rabbi Aharon Yehuda Leib Shteinman, a leading authority in contemporary *halakhah*, rules differently. Maimonides' teaching, argues Rabbi Shteinman, is merely intended as a suggestion, not a binding law. In fact, a Master of *Teshuvah* may be even more effective in giving gentle reproof, having potentially greater understanding of the challenges and temptations of secular life.

וּמָהֶן חַמִשֵּׁה דְּבַרִים הַעוֹשֵׂה אוֹתֵן אי אָפִשָּׁר לוֹ שֵׁיָשׁוּב תשוּבה גמוּרה, לפי שהן עוונות שבין אדם לחברו, ואינו Day 19 יוֹדֵעַ חַבָּרוֹ שֵׁחַטַא לוֹ, כִּדֵי שֵׁיּחָזִיר לוֹ אוֹ יִשְׁאַל מִמֵנוּ לַמְחֹל לוֹ; וְאֵלוּ הֵן: (א) הַמַקַלֵּל אָת הַרַבִּים--לֹא קַלַל י״ח אלול אַדַם יַדוּעַ, כִּדֵי שֵׁיּשָׁאַל מִמֵנוּ כַּפַּרָה. (ב) וְהַחוֹלֵק עִם Saturday, גּנַב--לִפִּי שָׁאֵינוּ יוֹדֵעַ גַּנְבַה זוֹ שֵׁלָמִי הִיא, אֱלַא הַגַּנַּב גוֹנָב September 9, 2017 רבּים וּמֵביא לוֹ וְהוּא לוֹקֶם; וְעוֹד שָׁהוּא מִחֵזֶק יֵד הַגַּנָב, וּמַחָטִיא אוֹתוֹ. (ג) וְהַמּוֹצֵא אֲבֶדָה וְאֵינוּ מַכְרִיז עַלֵּיהַ עַד שִׁיחַזִירַהּ לִבְעַלֵיהַ--לִאַחַר זִמָן, כְּשֶׁיָעֲשֶׂה תְּשׁוּבָה אֵינוּ יוֹדע למי יחזיר. (ד) והאוֹכל שֹׁר עניים ויתוֹמים ואלמנוֹת--אלּוּ בני אדם אמללין הן ואינן ידועים ומפרסמים, וגולים מעיר לעיר, וָאֵין לָהֵם מַכִּיר, כִּדֵי שֵׁיַּדַע שֹׁר זֵה שֵׁלָמִי הוּא וְיַחָזִירֵנּוּ לוֹ. (ה) וְהַמֵּקַבֶּל שֹׁחַד לְהַטּוֹת דִּין--אֵינוּ יוֹדֵעַ עַד הֵיכַן הָגִיעָה הַטַּיַה זוֹ וכמה הוא כּוֹחַה כּדי שַיחזיר, שַהדּבַר יָשׁ לוֹ רָגַליָם; וְעוֹד שָׁהוּא מחזק יד זה, ומחטיא אותו.

There are five things that prevent a person from complete *teshuvah*, since they are sins between one person and another, and one cannot know whom he has harmed such that he might repay him for his loss, or beg forgiveness. These are they:

1) One who curses a large number of people, without specifying a particular individual, such that he might later beg his forgiveness.

2) One who shares stolen property with a thief. Since he does not know the origin of the stolen property [to return it], as the thief sold him property taken from many people. Furthermore, he supports the thief and his sinful behavior.

3) One who finds lost property and does not announce it, so that the property may be returned to its owner. He may later do *teshuvah*, but he will not know who should receive the lost object.

4) One who consumes extorted property owned by the poor, orphans and widows. These are downtrodden people, they are not well known, and they wander from city to city, and there is no one who will say, "whose property is this?" such that it will be returned.

5) One who accepts a bribe to pervert justice. He does not know how far the implications of this judgment will reach, nor the extent of its impact, such that he might rectify it, for there was some basis for the judgment. He also supports the person who offered the bribe.

Commentary

One who wishes to do teshuvah for any of these transgressions faces a practical difficulty. As described above (2.9), atonement is only possible after a person has adequately addressed whatever damage has been caused, financial or otherwise. In each of the cases described here, this is impossible. For example, if Reuven disparages Shimon, Reuven may address his wrongdoing in part by approaching Shimon and apologizing. If Reuven disparages the people of New York, on the other hand, how can he approach every single New Yorker and apologize? Similarly, if a man buys property from a professional thief, who steals from many people, how can he identify the original true owner of the object such that he might return it or otherwise compensate him? On a more granular level, purchasing property that was not stolen per se, but was unfairly extorted from a poor debtor, would make restitution and subsequent *teshuvah* difficult. These types of transgressions place a person in a logical bind, holding onto a sin they no longer wish to maintain yet unable to release it properly.

These impediments are similar to 4.1 in one sense: both sets of impediments describe situations where a person cannot properly catalog the scope of one's wrongdoing. In 4.1, the penitent cannot easily quantify the wrongs done by others as a result of his or her actions, and in 4.3, the penitent commits transgressions that harm an unknown number of people. Given the similarities between 4.1 and 4.3, why did Maimonides interrupt them with 4.2, which deals with the impediments associated with resistance to criticism?

There is no question that Maimonides intended this sequence. His source for these laws is a passage in the Talmudic commentary of Rabbi Yitzhak Alfasi at the end of the eighth chapter of tractate Yoma. The twenty-four impediments listed there, however, do not correspond to the order that Maimonides imposed on them in his Ways of Maimonides also adds the various Repentance. classifications-four are "serious," five "close the doors to the ways of teshuvah," and so on. Clearly, Maimonides adapted the passage from Rabbi Alfasi with a specific intent in mind.

Perhaps the meaning of Maimonides' sequence is that if one ignores the impact one's actions have on others (4.1), and one disregards reproof (4.2), then one is likely to commit incalculable wrongs against others (4.3). The remainder of the chapter follows this path, exploring the widening gyre of harmful behavior and its implications for *teshuvah*.

The eleventh-century Duties of the Heart by Rabenu Bachya ibn Pakuda provided beautiful examples of how God assists those who wish to do teshuvah for transgressions that would be impossible to atone for otherwise (Sha'ar ha-Teshuvah). "If he sinned with money, for example if he defrauded or robbed but did not have the money to make restitution, then God will give him the money he needs to pay the debt he owes his fellow and receive his forgiveness. If he caused his fellow some damage, either to his person or to his name, and his fellow refuses to forgive him, then the Blessed Creator will inject in his heart thoughts of forgiveness and love, until he forgives him...if the victim of the theft is far away, God will engineer a meeting between them so the thief can beg for and receive forgiveness. And if he does not know from whom he stole, or how much he stole, God will provide him with sufficient wealth to provide a public benefit, such as building a bridge or digging wells that many may use, providing water along the highways where water is not plentiful, or such things that are good for the community, such that the victims of his theft will receive benefit along with everyone else."

Day 20
י״ט אלול
Sunday, September 10, 2017

וּמָהֶן חַמִשֵּׁה דְּבַרִים הַעוֹשֵׂה אוֹתַן אֵין חֵזַקָּתוֹ לַשׁוּב מָהֶן, לפי שהן דברים קלים בעיני רב האדם, ונמצא חוטא וְהוּא יָדַמָּה שָׁאֵין זֶה חֵטָא; וְאֵלּוּ הֵן: (א) הַאוֹכָל מִסְּעוֹדַה שָׁאֵינַה מַסְפֵּקֶת לְבַעֲלֵיהַ--שָׁזָה אַבַק גַּזָל, וְהוּא מִדַמָה שֵׁלֹא חַטָא וִיֹאמַר כָּלוּם אַכַלִתִּי אֱלָא בָּרְשׁוּתָן. (ב) וְהַמִּשְׁתַּמִשׁ בַּעֲבוֹטוֹ שֶׁלֶעַנִי--שָׁהַעֲבוֹט שֶׁלֶעַנִי אֵינוּ אֵלַא כָּגוֹן קָרָדִם וּמַחָרֵשָׁה, וִיֹאמַר בָּלָבּוֹ אֵינַן חַסָרִים, וַהֵרֵי לֹא גַזלִתִּי אוֹתוֹ. (ג) וְהַמִּסְתַּכֵּל בָּעֵרַיוֹת--מַעֵלֶה עַל דַּעָתוֹ שָׁאֵין בְּכַּךָ כִּלוּם, שָׁהוּא אוֹמֵר וְכִי בַּעֵלָתִי אוֹ קַרַבְתִּי; וְהוּא אֵינוּ יוֹדֵעַ שֵׁרִאַיַּת הָעֵינַיִם עַווֹן גָּדוֹל, שִׁהִיא גּוֹרֵמֵת לִגוּפָן שֵׁלָּעַרִיוֹת, שַׁנָאֱמַר "וְלֹא-תַתוּרוּ אַחֵרֵי לְבַבְכֵם" (במדבר טו,לט). (T) וְהַמַתְכֵּבֶּד בְּקֶלוֹן חֵבֶרוֹ--אוֹמֵר בְּלָבּוֹ שָׁאֵינוּ חֵטָא, לָפִי שָׁאֵין חֵבָרוֹ עוֹמֵד וְלֹא הְגִיעֵה לוֹ בּשֶׁת, וְלֹא בִיּשׁוֹ אֵלֵא עַרָךָ מַעַשִׂיו הַטּוֹבִים וחכמתו למוּל מעשה חברו או חכמתו, כּדי שיראה מכּלַלו שהוּא מִכְבֵּד וַחֲבֶרוֹ בֵּזוּי. (ה) וְהַחוֹשֵׁד כִּשֶׁרִים--אוֹמֵר בְּלָבּוֹ שָׁאֵינוּ חֵטָא, לִפִּי שִׁהוּא אוֹמֵר מֵה עֲשִׂיתִי לוֹ, וְכִי יֵשׁ שֵׁם אֶלֵא חֲשֵׁד שֵׁמֵא עֲשֵׂה או לא עַשַׂה, וְהוּא אֵינוּ יוֹדֵעַ שֵׁזֶה עַווֹן שֵׁמֵשִׂים אַדָם כַּשֵׁר בִּדַעָתוֹ כִּבַעַל עֵבֶרוֹת.

And there are five things that we assume a person cannot normally rectify through *teshuvah*, because they are things that most people do not take seriously, and people sin without realizing it. These are they:

1) One who eats as a guest at the table of a host who cannot afford the meal. This is a minor form of theft. The quest feels that it is no sin, saying, "I did not eat anything without the permission of the host."

2) One who uses the collateral of a poor person, such as a shovel or a plow deposited to secure a loan, saying, "I did not take anything away from the pledge, I did not steal anything at all."

3) One who ogles a woman, thinking to himself that this means nothing. He says, "did I have relations with this woman, or even draw close to her?" He does not realize that what the eye sees can be a great sin, since it may lead to inappropriate relations, as it is written (Numbers 15:39), do not seek after your heart.

4) One who honors one's self through the downfall of another, saying that it is no sin because the other person is not present, and will not hear and be embarrassed. Instead, one merely praises one's own good deeds and intelligence in contrast to the deeds and intelligence of the other person, with the intent that people should notice who deserves honor and who deserves disdain.

5) One who suspects the innocent, saying that this is no sin. "What did I do to him? Did I do anything other than suspect him? Perhaps he did something wrong, perhaps he did not." One does not realize that it is a great sin to consider a decent person to be a sinner.

Commentary

In his classic 18th century work *Mesilat Yesharim*, Rabbi Moshe Hayim Luzzatto describes a series of levels of selfdevelopment for the spiritually sensitive individual. It is an uncommonly perceptive book which his near contemporary the Vilna Gaon (1720-1797) is said to have studied 101 times. The third level, "Cleanliness," discusses the types of behaviors which, while not forbidden by the letter of the law, are nevertheless inappropriate for someone who wishes to reach the higher levels of ethical refinement. Maimonides provides several examples of the level of Cleanliness in this *halakhah*.

A Master of *Teshuvah* must reach a higher level of spiritual sensitivity, developing an ability to see beyond what is technically permissible and adopting a more stringent standard of personal integrity. In the first example provided, the host gives every indication that the guest should partake in the meal, and there would be no transgression to do so. The Master of *Teshuvah*, on the other hand, will recognize that the host's generosity may be motivated by a sense of shame, and the host may have difficulty offering this hospitality. It may be necessary to partake in the meal to address the host's sense of self, but the guest must take pains to consume only what is necessary for this purpose, and then perhaps to find some way to compensate the host such that he feels no embarrassment and suffers no loss.

Taking the concept still further, the prohibition would apply even if the poor person had no financial loss whatsoever, for example if the poor person left a shovel as a pledge against a loan. The creditor is not permitted to use the shovel; he is merely allowed to keep it in his possession until the loan is paid. Using the shovel to dig a hole would not have any monetary impact on the debtor, since the shovel remains unchanged after its work is done, but using it without permission represents an infringement of the creditor's authority over his property. The creditor may feel embarrassed to insist on his rights. More importantly, Maimonides seems to imply that the prohibition would apply even if the debtor was completely unaware that his creditor was using his property—there may be no impact on the *shovel*, but there will be an impact on the *creditor*, who dulls his spiritual sensitivity by choosing to take advantage of his power over the debtor.

The impact on the human agent, rather than the inanimate object, is really the point of this section of the *halakhah*. Consider the impediment to *teshuvah* of ogling an attractive person. Maimonides ignored the issue of the feelings of the person under scrutiny because if that were the message in this *halakhah*, Maimonides would have discussed how the woman (or man) would have been hurt, even slightly, by receiving inappropriate attention. Rather, Maimonides focussed only on the impact that staring has on the one who *commits* the act, even if the object of the stare is completely unaware of the situation.

Finally, suspecting the innocent does not represent a physical crime, since no damage was done to the person under suspicion. Still, the Master of Teshuvah will recognize the harmful nature of this pattern of thought and the impact it will have on the relationship, and will attempt whenever possible to view others favorably. This is not to say that one need ignore indications that a particular person is dishonest, and subsequently enter into potentially harmful business transactions with such a person. It does mean, however, that every person deserves the opportunity to be treated with dignity. We have all done shameful things in our lives, and we may not be entirely trustworthy when it comes to certain types of temptations. Nevertheless, we hope that our past transgressions are not the first thing people think of when they meet us; we hope that others will recognize our common humanity and treat us with compassion and respect.

Maimonides placed these impediments in a clear sequence, describing increasingly finer and finer levels of ethical

awareness. Partaking of a meal when the host cannot afford it implies a small financial loss to the victim, as the coerced into providing the host is food out of embarrassment. Using the debtor's shovel does not necessarily imply a loss, since it is unlikely (although not impossible) that the shovel will be damaged through use. Staring at another person certainly lacks a financial element, although it may make the object of unwanted attention uncomfortable. Finally, merely suspecting a person of wrongdoing, especially if one does not share that suspicion, is a transgression committed solely on the level of thought, with no physical or emotional implication for the victim whatsoever. Each type of behavior, however, represents an impediment to teshuvah.

The effect on the agent, rather than the object of the action, reminds me of an interaction I had with my father when I was about eight or nine years old. We were visiting my uncle Myer and aunt Toba in Montreal. Myer took us out to a horse race, and offered to place a two dollar bet on my behalf, inviting me to choose a horse. My father wouldn't allow him. I asked my father, "are you worried that I will lose?" He responded, "No. I'm worried that you will win."

וּמֵהֶן חַמִּשָּׁה דְּבָרִים הָעוֹשָּׁה אוֹתָן יִמְּשֵׁךְ אַחֲרֵיהֶן תָּמִיד, וְהֶן קָשִׁים לִפְרִשׁ מֵהֶן, לְפִיבְּךֵ צָרִידֵ אָדָם לְהָזָהֵר מֵהֶן שֶׁמֶּא יִדְּבֵק בָּהֶן, וְהֶן כֵּלֵן דֵעוֹת רָעוֹת עַד מְאוֹד; וְאֵלּוּ הֶן: (א) רְכִילוּת. (ב) וּלְשׁוֹן הָרַע. (ג) וּבַעַל חֵמָה. (ד) וּבַעַל מַחְשָׁבָה רָעָה. (ה) וְהַמַתְחַבֵּר לְרָשָׁע--מִפְּנֵי שְׁהוּא לָמֵד מִמַּעֲשִׁיו, וְהֶן נְרְשָׁמִים בְּלִבּוֹ, הוּא שֶׁאָמַר שְׁלֹמֹה "וְרֹעָה כְּסִילִים, יֵרוֹעַ" (משלי יג,כ). וּכְבָר חַבַּרְנוּ בְּהַלְכּוֹת דֵעוֹת דְּבָרִים שֶׁצְרִידְ כָּל אָדָם לְנְהֹג בָּהֶן תָּמִיד, קַל וְחֹמֶר לְבַעַל



ּתְשׁוּבָה.

And there are five things that, if a person does them, he will be drawn after them perpetually, and it becomes very difficult to separate from them. Therefore a person must be very wary of them, lest he become addicted, for they are extremely harmful. These are they:

- 1) Tale-bearing.
- 2) Gossip.
- 3) Frequent anger.
- 4) Habitually unkind thoughts.

5) Willful association with a bad person, since one will learn from his actions and they will make an impression on his heart.

This is as Solomon said (Proverbs 13:20), the friend of fools will be harmed. These behaviors have already been explained in the Laws of Opinions (*Hilkhot De'ot*) in the section regarding the behaviors that a person must always adopt. This is especially true for the one who wishes to do teshuvah.

Commentary

Maimonides' final list of impediments is puzzling. Earlier *halakhot* in this chapter seem to represent a gradual increase, level after level, of spiritual refinement. The chapter began with transgressions such as influencing others to commit transgressions, followed by the deleterious impact of refusing to accept criticism, and two more *halakhot* treating behaviors so ephemeral that the victim may not even be aware that he or she was involved at all. Why did Maimonides conclude the chapter by returning to two transgressions, tale-bearing and gossip, that are prohibited on a biblical level?

As mentioned above (3.12), the boundaries of prohibited speech were heroically delineated in the classic late nineteenth-century work Hafets Haim by Rabbi Yisrael Meir ha-Kohen (known popularly as "the Chofetz Chaim"). The Chofetz Chaim began this work with a comprehensive listing of the sources for the prohibition, written primarily for the highly educated Rabbinic reader, devastating any possible objection to the classification of forbidden speech as a minor transgression. Reading his work a century and a half later, his learned and complex introduction seems excessive, but that is a reflection of how influential his thought has become. In the 1870s, he needed to convince even the Rabbinic elite of the seriousness of gossip and tale bearing, but now his research has become as axiomatic as Einstein's theory of relativity. Maimonides certainly shares this view of gossip and tale bearing, devoting nearly an entire chapter to these prohibitions elsewhere in the Mishnah Torah (De'ot chapter 7).

Perhaps Maimonides includes these otherwise serious transgressions here, not as a reflection of their severity, but

as an expression of their addictive nature. Tale-bearing and gossip are so prevalent that one may think they are like speeding five or ten miles over the limit—since everyone does it, one is tempted to think that perhaps it's not so consequential. In fact, one might argue that driving at the speed limit constitutes a hazard to others, since the speed of traffic is already beyond the law, and in a similar manner one might want to say that a little "harmless" gossip is considered part of normal human conversation. If one were to refuse to share a juicy personal tidbit or two at someone else's expense, wouldn't that constitute antisocial behavior? Maimonides clarified that even this is no justification for defaming another person.

The list of addictive behaviors includes anger and unkind thoughts, difficult to police since these are entirely internal phenomena. We may have a proclivity to such thought patterns, but if we don't address them, who will?

Perhaps this is why Maimonides concluded his list with the willful association with a bad person. We are helplessly influenced by those around us, for good or otherwise. If we choose to associate regularly with people who model shameful behaviors, should we be surprised if we adopt them ourselves? Note that Maimonides did not advocate shunning people with stunted or undeveloped ethical sensitivity, he merely warns against "willful" association. The Hebrew term used here is reflexive (הַמַּתְהַבָּר), implying a deeper level of commitment, beyond mere acquaintance.

ַכָּל אֵלוּ הַדְּבָרִים וְכַיּוֹצָא בָּהֶן--אַף עַל פִּי שֶׁמְעַכְּבִין אֶת הַתְּשׁוּבָה, אֵינָן מוֹנְעִין אֶת הַתְּשׁוּבָה; אֵלָא אָם עָשָׂה אָדָם תְּשׁוּבָה מֵהֶן--הַרֵי זֶה בַּעַל תְשׁוּבָה, וְיֵשׁ לוֹ חֵלֶק לָעוֹלָם הַבָּא.

All of these things, even though they are impediments to *teshuvah*, they cannot deny *teshuvah*. If a person does *teshuvah* for these things, behold he is a Master of *Teshuvah* and has a share in the World to Come.

Commentary

Is the list of twenty-four impediments to *teshuvah* listed here exhaustive, or is it merely suggestive? Do these impediments constitute classifications of difficulties faced by the would-be Master of *Teshuvah*, or are they a series of boxes that one may check off and consider the overall task complete? I don't know. On first reading, some of them seem so specific and even minute. Still, if we consider something like "shared stolen property with a thief," would that not apply to some types of intellectual content inappropriately copied and pasted from the web without attribution? With just a bit more introspection, and some insight from the words of the Sages, the list might very well be comprehensive if we examine it in sufficient detail.

Nevertheless, Maimonides leaves us with a message of hope. Despite the dire warnings found at the beginning of the chapter ("one who says I will sin, and I will repent," for example), he ends with the overall message of consolation and reassurance. Nothing stands before *teshuvah*.

Notes to Self

1) Establish a regular schedule of *mussar* study. It's very difficult to do *teshuvah* without probing and testing one's behavior, and a *mussar* text is the best way to start. If you can identify your main challenges in *teshuvah*, choose a book that specializes in that subject. Here's a list of my favorite books, organized by topic:

General Teshuvah

Rabbi Moshe Hayim Luzzatto, *Mesilat Yesharim* ("The Path of the Just"). Favorite translator: Avraham Shoshana.

Anonymous, *Orhot Tsadikim* ("The Ways of the Righteous"). Favorite translator: Avrohom Yachnes.

Rabenu Yonah, Sha'arei Teshuvah ("The Gates of Teshuvah").

Forgiveness

Rabbi Moshe Cordovero, *Tomer Devorah* ("The Palm Tree of Devorah"). The first chapter is the longest and the most important. I translated it myself with a commentary under the title *The Kabbalah of Forgiveness*.

Speech

Rabbi Yisrael Meir ha-Cohen, *Sefer Hafets Hayim* ("One Who Desires Life"). Hard to translate well, since it's a deeply *halakhic* text. Several good anthologies are available.

Anger

Rabbi Avraham Yelin, *Sefer Orah Apayim* ("The Book of Patience") I think it's hilarious that the surname of an author of a book on anger is pronounced like "yelling."

Holiness

Rabbi Hayim Vital, *Sha'arei Kedushah* ("The Gates of Holiness"). Phenomenal work in the genre of Kabbalistic Musar, emerging from the 16th century Safed Circle.

Chapter Five: Freedom

Introduction

The possibility of change is predicated, first and foremost, on the notion that a human being has the power to choose. Any limitation on this power is also a limitation on the concept of reward and punishment, for how could a person be held responsible for actions that are out of his or her control? Maimonides therefore turns his attention to a theological and philosophical treatment of the concept of free will in Judaism. For much of the *Ways*



of Repentance, we have experienced Maimonides as a legislator and moralist. In this brief chapter we get a glimpse of Maimonides as a philosopher, the author of the *Guide for the Perplexed*.

In this chapter, Maimonides will focus on two possible objections to the notion of human freedom, one psychological and the other metaphysical. ַּשְׁאָּדָם גְתוּנָה לוֹ. אִם רָצָה לְהַטּוֹת עַצְמוֹ לְדֶרָךְ טוֹבָה וְלִהְיוֹת צַדִּיק, הָרְשׁוּת בְּיָדוֹ; וְאִם רָצָה לְהַטּוֹת עַצְמוֹ לְדֶרָךְ רָעָה וְלִהְיוֹת רַשְׁע, הָרְשׁוּת בְּיָדוֹ. הוּא שֶׁכָּתוּב בַּתּוֹרָה "הֵן הָאָדָם הָיָה כְּאֶחָד מִמֶּנּוּ, לָדַעַת טוֹב וֶרָע" (בראשית ג,כב)--כְּלוֹמַר הֵן מִין זֶה שֶׁלָאָדָם הָיָה אֶחָד בָּעוֹלָם, וְאֵין לוֹ מִין שֵׁנִי דּוֹמֶה לוֹ בְּזֶה הָעָנְיָן, שֶׁלָאָדָם הָיָה אֶחָד בָּעוֹלָם, וְאֵין לוֹ מִין שֵׁנִי דּוֹמֶה לוֹ בְּזֶה הָעָנְיָן, שֶׁרָאָדָם הָיָה אָחָד בָּעוֹלָם, וְאֵין לוֹ מִין שֵׁנִי דוֹמֶה לוֹ בְּזֶה הָעַנְיָן, שֶׁרָאָדָם הָיָה אַחָצְמוֹ בְּדַעְתוֹ וּבְמַחְשַׁבְתּוֹ יוֹדֵעַ הַטוֹב וְהָרָע וְעוֹשֶׁה הָרָע וְמֵיוֹן שֶׁבֵּן הוּא קַבַּץ, וְאֵין לוֹ מִי שֶׁיָּעַבַב עַל יָדוֹ מַלַעֲשוֹת הַטוֹב אוֹ הָרָע. וְכִיוָן שֶׁבֵּן הוּא, "כָּן-וֹשָׁלַח יָדוֹ" (שם).

Power is granted to every human being. If one wishes to turn to the good path and become righteous, it is within his power to do so. If one wishes to turn to the evil path and become wicked, it is within his power to do so. This is written in the Torah (Genesis 3:22), the human has become one of us, knowing good and evil. That is to say, the human being is unique in the world, incomparable to any other species, in this way: a human being knows and can understand the concepts of good and evil and can act on his or her will, without anyone to prevent the performance of good or evil acts. Since this is so [the verse continues] lest he stretch out his hand [and take from the tree of life.]

Commentary

Fundamental to Judaism as a faith, and indeed to any system of human organization from the family unit to the modern state, is the concept that an individual has the power to choose his or her actions. Without this axiom, there can be no justification for praise or blame, reward or punishment, growth or decay. It is, according to the 19th century Rabbi Chaim of Volozhin, the primary feature of human existence that we share with the Divine. The power to choose is the meaning of the phrase "made in God's image." The power to act on our rational, moral sensibility is the aspect of our existence that truly distinguishes us from the rest of the animal kingdom.

Rabbi Chaim of Volozhin further explains the awesome power inherent in this ability to choose. With free will, the impact of human action literally has the power to create or destroy worlds. A fuller discussion of this kabbalistic concept is beyond the scope of this work on *teshuvah* (interested readers should consult Rabbi Chaim of Volozhin's *Nefesh Ha-Hayim*), but even on a physical level the truth of this assertion is evident. The twentieth century witnessed the development of military technologies that made the unthinkable frighteningly possible: we now have the power to actually end all life on this planet. At the same time, advances in medical technology have brought us tantalizingly close to the unimaginable power of creating life *ex nihilo*, and of preserving life well beyond the years allotted to us through normal human aging.

Our powers are truly awesome, in the sense of inspiring awe, even terror. As a people, we have the ability to wreak horrible destruction on our shared home, should we abuse the abilities that we have developed through our power to choose. While we revel in our scientific and technological prowess, we must remain thoroughly grounded in an ethical consciousness, and not become drunk with possibility. Ethical awareness begins with *teshuvah*. אַל יַעֲבֹר בְּמַחְשַׁבְתָּךְ דָּבָר זֶה שֶׁאוֹמְרִים טִפְּשֵׁי הָאֵמוֹת וְרֹב גּלְמֵי בְּנֵי יִשְׁרָאֵל, שֶׁהַקָּדוֹשׁ בָּרוּךְ הוּא גּוֹזֵר עַל הָאָדָם מִתְּחִלַּת בְּרָיָתוֹ לְהְיוֹת צַדִּיק אוֹ רָשָׁע. אֵין הַדָּבָר בֵּן, אֵלָא כָּל אָדָם וְאָדָם רָאוּי לִהְיוֹת צַדִּיק כְּמֹשֶׁה רַבֵּנוּ אוֹ רָשָׁע כְּיָרָבְעָם, אוֹ חָכָם אוֹ סָכָל, אוֹ רַחְמָן אוֹ אַכְזָרִי, אוֹ כִּילֵי אוֹ שוֹעַ; וְכֵן שְׁאָר כָּל הַדֵּעוֹת.

וְאֵין לוֹ מִי שֶׁיִּכְפָּהוּ וְלֹא גוֹזֵר עָלָיו, וְלֹא מִי שֶׁמוֹשְׁכוֹ לְאֶחָד מִשְׁנֵי הַדְּרָכִים, אֵלָא הוּא מֵעַצְמוֹ וּמִדַּעְתּוֹ נוֹטֶה לְאֵיֶזֶה דֶּרֶךָ שֶׁיִרְצֶה. הוּא שֶׁיִּרְמְיָהוּ אוֹמֵר "מִפִּי עֶלְיוֹן לֹא תֵצֵא, הָרָעוֹת וְהַטוֹב" (איכה ג,לח)--כְּלוֹמַר אֵין הַבּוֹרֵא גוֹזֵר עַל הָאָדָם לֹא לִהְיוֹת טוֹב, וְלֹא לִהִיוֹת רַע.

וְכֵיוָן שֶׁבֵּן הוּא, נִמְצָא זֶה הַחוֹטֶא הוּא הִפְסִיד עַל עַצְמוֹ; וּלְפִיכָּך רָאוּי לוֹ לִבְכּוֹת וּלְקוֹנֵן עַל מַה שֶׁעָשָׂה לְנַפְשׁוֹ, וּגְמָלָה רָעָה. הוּא שֶׁכָּתוּב אַחֲרָיו "מַה-יִּתְאוֹנֵן אָדָם חָי, גֶּבֶר עַל-חֲטָאָו" (איכה ג,לט). וְחָזַר וְאָמַר הוֹאִיל וּרְשׁוּתֵנוּ בְּיָדֵינוּ, וּמִדַּעְתֵּנוּ עָשִׁינוּ כָּל הָרָעוֹת, רָאוּי לָנוּ לַחְזֹר בִּתְשׁוּבָה וְלַעֲזֹב רְשְׁעֵנוּ, שֶׁהָרְשׁוּת עַתָּה בְּיָדֵינוּ. הוּא שֶׁכָּתוּב אַחֲרָיו, "נַחְפְּשָׂה דְרָכֵינוּ וְנַחְקֹרָה, וְנָשׁוּבָה הוּא שֶׁכָּתוּב אַחֲרָיו, "נַחְפְשָׁה דְרָכֵינוּ וְנַחְקֹרָה, וְנָשׁוּבָה הוּא שֶׁכָּתוּב אַחֲרָיו, "נַחְפְשָׁה דְרָכֵינוּ

Do not let a certain notion enter your mind, one held by the foolish members of the nations of the world and the majority of unrefined Jews, that the Holy One who is Blessed makes a decree at the beginning of a person's life that determines if one will become righteous or wicked. This is not so. Rather, every person may become as righteous as Moses our Teacher or as wicked as Jeroboam. One may become wise or foolish, merciful or cruel, greedy or generous, and so with all personal qualities.

There is no one who will force him, nor issue a decree against him, nor drag him to one extreme or another;

rather he himself, knowingly and wittingly, inclines to whatever path he chooses. This is as Jeremiah says (Lamentations 3:38), from the mouth of the Most High issues neither evil nor good, meaning, the Creator does not decree that a person become good or evil.

Since this is the case, the sinner only harms himself, and therefore it is appropriate for a person to weep and lament his sins, over what he has done to himself and the unfortunate consequences he has wrought. This is as it is written (Lamentations 3:39), what shall a living person lament? A man his sins. Jeremiah repeats that since the power is in our hands, and we willingly did all these bad things, then we should certainly return in teshuvah, and abandon our wickedness, for the power is now in our hands. This is what he then writes (Lamentations 3:40), let us search our ways and examine them, and return.

Commentary

Maimonides addressed the psychological objection to the concept of freedom of choice, and thoroughly rejected the notion that people are born with absolutely predetermined intellectual and emotional handicaps or advantages that determine without exception their destiny. Without denying the complexity of the human mind, and the possibility that people are born with different personal challenges or assets, he unequivocally affirmed that choice is fully possible for everyone. He emphasizes this point with the startling assertion that everyone might become as "righteous as Moses." The notion that people might be as evil as Jeroboam, described above in 3.1, is unfortunately not so surprising. Rabbi Eliyahu Touger cites several passages from other parts of Maimonides' massive *oeuvre* that appear to contradict this statement. Elsewhere, Maimonides agreed that some people may find certain challenges easier to overcome than others, or be drawn to a particular type of activity over another. The resolution of this contradiction may lie in the Talmudic teaching that even the most inappropriate or illegitimate temptation may be directed, through conscious and disciplined thought, to a socially valid and valued outlet. For example, Ravi Ashi of the Talmud stated (Shabbat 156a) that a person born under the constellation of Mars will become a shedder of blood: "a surgeon, a robber, a butcher or a *mohel.*" The urge to shed blood will demand expression, and the person affected with this desire must master sufficient self-control that the urge is expressed (and even utilized) in an approved manner. He may sublimate his urge to shed blood into socially accepted professions such as medicine, meat religious occupation preparation, even а such asperforming ritual circumcisions, or he may simply surrender himself to the most obvious outlet for his desire by becoming a robber. Maimonides' argument may be understood as an exhortation for people to direct their inclinations to these positive manifestations of an otherwise potentially harmful nature.

Maimonides traced the process of *teshuvah* through three consecutive verses in Lamentations. First comes the recognition that human beings are in control of their own choices (3:38), followed by the logical assertion that we should be held responsible for our behavior (3:39), and finally we must take this to heart and resolve to change (3.40).

Day 23 כ׳׳ב אלול Wednesday, September 13, 2017

וְעִיקָר זֶה עִיקָר גָּדוֹל הוּא, וְהוּא עַמּוּד הַתּוֹרָה וְהַמִּצְוָה--וְשָׁנָאֱמָר "רְאֵה נָתַתִּי לְפָנֶיךְ הַיּוֹם, אֶת-הַחַיִּים וְאֶת-הַטּוֹב, וְאֶת-הַמָּוֶת, וְאֶת-הָרָע" (דברים ל,טו), וְכָתוּב "רְאֵה, אָנֹכִי וְאֶת-הַמָּוֶת, וְאֶת-הָרָע" (דברים ל,טו), וְכַתוּב "רְאֵה, אָנֹכִי שִׁהָלְבָכָה הַיּוֹם בְּרָכָה וּקְלָלָה" (דברים יא,כו): בְּלוֹמַר שֶׁהָרְשׁוּת בִּיְדְכָם; וְכָל שֵׁיּחְפֹּץ הָאָדָם לַעֲשׁוֹת מִמַּעֲשֶׂה בְּנֵי הָאָדָם--עוֹשָׂה, בֵּין טוֹבִים בֵּין רָעִים. וּמִפְּנֵי זֶה הָענְיָן נֶאֶמֶר "מִי-יִתֵּן וְהָיָה לְבָבָם זֶה לָהֶם" (דברים ה,כה)--בְּלוֹמַר שְׁאֵין הַבּוֹרֵא כּּוֹבֶה בְּנֵי הָאָדָם וְלֹא גוֹזֵר עַלֵיהֶן לַעֲשׁוֹת טוֹבָה אוֹ רָעַה, אֵלֵא לִבָּם מַסוּר לָהֵם.

This great point is essential. It is a pillar of the Torah and commandments, as it is written (Deuteronomy 11:26) see, I have placed before you this day life and good, and death and evil, and it is written, see, I have placed before you this day blessing and cursing. This means that the power is in your hands, and everything that a person wishes to do, any human act, is within one's power, whether it is good or evil. It is therefore written (Deuteronomy 5:26) if only they would control their hearts, meaning, the Creator does not force human beings, nor does God decree upon them that they must do good or evil, rather, every choice is given to them.

Commentary

Accepting the concept of free will is essential for the entire belief system of Judaism to function. God somehow relinquishes control over the freedom of human choice, without diminishing the infinite scope of omnipotence. The philosophical objection to the concept of free will is the subject of the remainder of this chapter. How can an omnipotent, omniscient Deity truly allow human beings the freedom to choose their actions? Does not the assertion that God knows what a person will choose *ipso facto* deny the very possibility of real choice?

Judaism does have a concept something like "fate," which it calls *mazal*, and this will form the basis of the discussion in the following *halakhot*. Nevertheless, the Talmud is replete with examples of people who triumphed over what might have been unavoidable fate. One passage (Shabbat 156b) describes a conversation between the Sage Shmuel and a certain Chaldean astrologer named Ablat. When a common laborer passed by the two scholars, Ablat proclaimed to Shmuel that the man would be bitten by a snake and killed. Shmuel disagreed, arguing that the workman possessed a fine character that would protect him from such an unfortunate decree. Later, the workman walked past them on his way home, and Ablat stopped him and examined the contents of his satchel, which contained a dead poisonous snake. Shmuel asked if he had done anything special that day, and the man replied that he had shared his lunch with a fellow worker in such a way that would protect him from embarrassment. This act of kindness was used as an illustration of the concept expressed in Proverbs 10:2: "charity saves from death."

אִלּוּ הָיָה הָאֵ-ל גּוֹזֵר עַל הָאָדָם לִהְיוֹת צַדִּיק אוֹ רָשָׁע, אוֹ אַלּוּ הָיָה שָׁם דָּבָר שָׁמוֹשֵׁךְ אֶת הָאָדָם בְּעִיקַר תּוֹלַדְתּוֹ לְדֶרֶךְ מִן הַדְּרָכִים, אוֹ לְמַדְע מִן הַמַּדְעוֹת, אוֹ לְדַעָה מִן הַדֵּעוֹת, אוֹ לְמַעֲשֶׁה מִן הַמַּעֲשִׁים, כְּמוֹ שֶׁבּוֹדִים מִלְבָּם הַטִּפְּשִׁים הוֹבְרֵי שָׁמַיִם--הֵיאַךְ הָיָה מַצַּוֶּה לָנוּ עַל יִדֵי הַוּבִיאִים אַשָּׁה כָּךָ וְאַל תַּעֲשָׁה כָּרָ, הָטִיבוּ מְצַוֶּה לָנוּ עַל יִדֵי הַוּבִיאִים עֲשָׁה כָּרָ וְאוֹ מִתְּחַלַת בְּרָיָתוֹ כְּבָר נְגְזַר מַצַּוּה לָנוּ עַל יִדֵי הַוּבִיאִים עֲשָׁה כָּרָ וְאוֹ מַתְּחַלַת בְּרָיָתוֹ כְּבָר נְגְזַר מָצַוּה לָנוּ אַר תַּלְכוּ אַחֲרֵי רִשְׁעַכֶם, וְהוּא מִתְּחַלַת בְּרָיָתוֹ כְּבָר נְגְזִר עָלָיו, אוֹ תּוֹלַדְתּוֹ תַמְשׁרֵ אוֹתוֹ לְדָבָר שְׁאי אִפְשָׁר לָזוּז מִמֶּנוּ. וּמַה מָקוֹם הָיָה לְכָל הַתּוֹרָה כֵּלָה, וּבְאֵיהָה-"הַשׁׁבָּט בָּל-הָאָרָץ, לֹא יַעְשָׁה הָרָשָׁע אוֹ מְשַׁלֵם שָׁכָר לַצַּדִיק--"הָשׁבֵּט בָּל-הָאָרָץ, לֹא יַעֲשָׁה

וְאַל תִּתְמַה וְתֹאמַר הֵיאַדְ יִהְיֶה הָאָדָם עוֹשֶׂה כָּל מַה שֶׁיַחְפּץ, וְיִהְיוּ מַעֲשָׁיו מְסוּרִין לוֹ, וְכִי יֵעָשֶׂה בָּעוֹלָם דָּבָר שֶׁלֹּא בִּרְשׁוּת קוֹנוֹ וּבְלֹא חֶפְצוֹ, וְהַכָּתוּב אוֹמֵר "כּל אֲשֶׁר-חָפֵץ ה', עֲשָׂה: בַּשְׁמַיִם וּבָאָרָץ" (תהילים קלה,ו). דַּע שֶׁהַכּל בְּחֶפְצוֹ יֵעֶשֶׂה, וְאַף עַל פִּי שֵׁמַעֵשִׁינוּ מִסוּרִין לַנוּ.

ַבֵּיצַד: כְּשֵׁם שֶׁחָבֵּץ הַיּוֹצֵר לִהְיוֹת הָאֵשׁ וְהָרוּחַ עוֹלִים לְמַעְלָה, וְהַמַּיִם וְהָאָרֶץ יוֹרְדִים לְמַשָּׁה, וְהַגַּלְגַּל סוֹבֵב בְּעָגוּל, וְכֵן שְׁאָר בְּרִיּוֹת הָעוֹלָם לִהְיוֹת כְּמִנְהָגֶן שֶׁחָבֵץ בּוֹ--בָּכָה חָבֵּץ לִהְיוֹת הָאָדָם רְשׁוּתוֹ בְּיָדוֹ, וְכָל מַעֲשָׁיו מְסוּרִין לוֹ, וְלֹא יִהְיֶה לוֹ לֹא כּוֹפֶה וְלֹא מוֹשֵׁךָ, אֵלָא הוּא מַעַצְמוֹ וּבְדַעְתּוֹ שֶׁנָתַן לוֹ הָאֵ-ל עוֹשֶׁה כָּל שֶׁהָאָדָם יָכוֹל לַעֲשׂוֹת.

לְפִיכְּךָ דָּנִין אוֹתוֹ לְפִי מַעֲשָׂיו: אִם עֲשָׂה טוֹבָה, מְטִיבִין לוֹ, וְאָם עֲשָׁה רָעָה, מְרִיעֵין לוֹ. הוּא שֶׁהַנָּבִיא אוֹמֵר "מֵיָּדְכֶם, הָיְתָה זֹאת" (מלאכי א,ט) לָכֶם; "גַּם-הַמָּה, בָּחֲרוּ בְּדַרְכֵיהֶם" (ישעיהו סו,ג). וּבְעַנְין זֶה אָמַר שְׁלֹמה "שְׁמַח בָּחוּר בְּיַלְדוּתֶיךָ ... וְדָע, כִּי עַל-כָּל-אֵלֶה יְבִיאֲךָ הָאֱלֹהִים בַּמַשְׁפָּט" (קוהלת יא,ט)--כְּלוֹמַר דַע שֵׁיּשׁ בְּיָדָךְ כּוֹחַ לַעֲשׁוֹת, וַעֵתִיד אַתָּה לִתֵּן אֶת הַדִּין.

If God had decreed that a person would be righteous or wicked, or if there would be something that would draw a person from the very beginning of life to one of these two paths, to adopt a certain personality trait or quality or act in a certain way (as some unintelligent people fool themselves with horoscopes), then how could God command us through the prophets to "do this" or "do not do that," or "improve your ways and do not follow the path of the wicked" if a person were, from the moment of creation, already subject to a decree or the like that preordains some inclination, and that the person is unable to change this? What place would there be for the entire Torah, and by what logic or justice would the wicked be deserving of punishment or the righteous of reward? Will the Judge of the entire Universe not be just?

Do not be confused and ask, "how could it be that a person could do whatever he pleased, and his actions are entirely within his control? Is there anything in the Universe that is not under the control of the Creator, and not according to God's will? Is it not written (Psalms 135:6) whatever God wants God does, whether in Heaven or on earth?" Know that all God desires, God does; nevertheless, our actions are within our control.

How is this so? Just as the Creator willed that fire and wind should rise, and water and earth should descend, and that constellations should encircle the globe, and all other creations of the Universe behave in the manner that God willed, so too did God will that a human being have power and control over his actions. There would be nothing that would coerce or entice except for his own self, his own mind, which was given to him by God to do whatever he is able to do. Therefore a person is judged according to his actions. If he does good, then he is rewarded; if he does evil, he is punished. This is what the prophet said (Malachi 1:9), from your own hands has this come to pass, for they chose their path. In this manner Solomon said (Ecclesiastes 11:9), rejoice, young man, in your youth, and know that all these things will be brought before divine judgment. That is to say, know that the power to choose is within your control, and in the future you will be required to provide an accounting.

Commentary

Maimonides continued his philosophical assault on fatalism, affirming God's intent to allow complete freedom of choice for humanity, even though we may not be able to comprehend the logical mechanism behind the apparent contradiction between free will and predeterminism. The problem, simply stated, is as follows: if God knows what a person will choose, then what choice does a person have? One may have the illusion of free will, but if our choice is already known, then it is already predetermined, and no choice at all. On the other hand, if we truly do have free will, then how can God be omniscient? If we have not yet chosen our future, God's knowledge would somehow be lacking, an intolerable theological assertion. The following *halakhah* will continue this discussion.

Jewish astrology is a phenomenon which has deep roots in the Talmud, including the passage cited in 5.2 regarding the influence of Mars (not to mention the common expression *mazal tov*, which literally translates as "good constellation"). On one level, astrology would seem to favor the notion of predeterminism over human choice, arguing that our lives are determined by the paths of the

stars and planets. Maimonides dismissed this notion, a reflection of his overall approach to Judaism, which appears to favor rationalism over mysticism. The Sages of the Talmud, however, debated the meaning and significance of astrology at some length. Some took the position that the stars dictate a person's destiny, especially with regard to personal traits and inclinations, whereas others argued that the concept applied to nations only, and still others dismissed the idea entirely. Maimonides' position in this book clearly falls in the last category. Elsewhere in his writings he seemed to take a more moderate position with regard to the influence of inherited qualities, but he consistently communicated the message that whatever the challenge, every person has the power to overcome.

The Talmudic page cited above contains another amazing story of how acts of kindness have the power to alter destiny. A certain astrologer told Rabbi Akiva that his daughter would die on her wedding day. Rabbi Akiva went ahead with the celebration nonetheless, and the young woman was married without incident. The morning after the wedding, she retrieved a brooch that she had placed in a crevice of the stone wall of their home, and found that the pin had entered the eye of a poisonous snake that was hiding there, killing it instantly. Her father asked how this came about, and she described that when the celebration was well underway, a beggar came to the door. Seeing that everyone was busy with the party, the bride attended to the poor man herself, and at some point she took off the brooch and placed it in the wall. Rabbi Akiva used this as another example of "charity saves from death," and in our context, it is an illustration of the power of kindness over destiny.

The Talmud (Bava Batra 16a) describes the role of the *yetser ha-ra* (the "evil inclination," introduced in Chapter Two) as a tempter whose activity is sharply circumscribed. The *yetser ha-ra* is told to "break the barrel, yet save the wine," meaning, push a person to his or her limit, but hold back from completely destroying the person. Knowing this strategy helps us control our innate desire to do wrong: we have the power to withstand anything. No matter how great the temptation, we can resist; no matter how powerful the urge, we can refrain; no matter how terrifying the risk, we can act. The *yetser ha-ra* does not have the Divine authority to push us past our absolute limit. There are notable exceptions to this rule, and they will be addressed in Chapter Six.

Ultimately, the freedom to choose our behavior becomes the sole justification for both punishment and reward. Were God to give the *yetser ha-ra* free reign, we could not be held culpable for our actions. By placing his power within the tightly circumscribed definition of "break the barrel, yet save the wine," we retain our own power of choice, no matter how hard it may be to exercise it. שְׁמֶא תּאמַר וַהֲלוֹא הַקָּדוֹשׁ בָּרוּךְ הוּא יוֹדֵעַ כָּל מַה שִׁיּהְיֶה קֹדֶם שִׁיּהְיֶה: יָדַע שֶׁזֶּה צַדִּיק אוֹ רָשְׁע, אוֹ לא יָדַע; אָם יָדַע שְׁהוּא יִהְיֶה צַדִּיק, אי אִפְשָׁר שֶׁלֹא יִהְיֶה צַדִּיק, וְאָם תּאמַר שֶׁיָּדַע שֵׁיהְיֶה צַדִּיק וְאִפְשָׁר שֶׁיּהְיֶה רָשָׁע, הֵרֵי לא יָדַע הַדָּבָר עַל בָּרְיוֹ.

דַע שֶׁתְּשׁוּבַת שְׁאַלָה זוֹ "אֲרֻכָּה מֵאֶרֶץ, מִדָּהּ; וּרְחָבָה, מִנִּי-יָם" (איוב יא,ט), וְכַמָּה עִיקָרִים גְּדוֹלִים וַהֵרָרִים רְמִים תְּלוּיִים בָּהּ; אֲבָל צְרִיךְ אַתָּה לֵידַע וּלְהָבִין בְּדָבָר זֶה שֵׁאַנִי אוֹמֵר.

ፍְּבָר בָּאַרְנוּ בְּבֶּרָק שֵׁנִי מֵהַלְכּוֹת יְסוֹדֵי הַתּוֹרָה שֶׁהַקָּדוֹשׁ בָּרוּךָ הוּא
אַינוּ יוֹדֵעַ בְּדֵעָה שְׁהִיא חוּץ מִמְנוּ כִּבְנֵי אָדָם שְׁהֶן וְדַעְתָּם שְׁנֵים,
אַינוּ יוֹדֵע בְּדֵעָה שְׁהִיא חוּץ מִמְנוּ כִּבְנֵי אָדָם שְׁהֶן וְדַעְתָּם שְׁנֵים,
אַלָא הוּא יִתְבָּרַךְ שְׁמוֹ וְדַעְתּוֹ אֶחָד; וְאֵין דַּעְתּוֹ שֶׁלָאָדָם יְכוּלָה
לְהַשִּׁיג דְּבָר זֶה עַל בְּרִיוֹ. וּכְשׁׁמוֹ וְדַעְתּוֹ אֶחָד; וְאֵין בַּעָתוֹ שֶׁלָאָדָם יְכוּלָה
אַלָא הוּא יִתְבָּרַךְ שְׁמוֹ וְדַעְתּוֹ אֶחָד; וְאֵין כּוּדַעְתּוֹ שֶׁלָאָדָם יְכוּלָה
אַלָא הוּא יִתְבָּרַךְ שְׁמוֹ וְדַעְתּוֹ אֶחָד; וְאֵין כּוֹחַ בָּאָדָם לְהַשִּׁיג וְלִמְצֹא לְהַשִּׁיג וְלָמִצֹא אַמִתּת הַבּוֹרֵא, שָׁנָאֶבָם לְהַשִּׁיג וְלִמְצֹא דַעְתוֹ שָׁנָין כּוּהַ בָּאָדָם לְהַשִּיג וְלָמְצֹא הַיִרָאַני כָּהַ בָּרָיַנוּ (שמות לג,כ)-כָּרַ אַנִת הַבּוֹרֵא, שָׁנָאַם רְיַהִי לִאייִרְאַנִי הָאָדָם, וָחִי" (שמות לג,כ)-קַרֵשִיג וְלַמְצֹא דַעְתוֹ שָּלַבוּ וּקַצַיא הַיּרוּ הַיָּיַבּיָר הַיִירָאַניי (ישמות לג,כ)-קַרֵין כּוֹה בָּאָדָם לְהַשִּיג וְלִמְצֹא דַעִתוֹ שִׁלַכּוֹרֵא: הוּא שָהַנָּבִיא
הַקּקּדוֹין כָּרוּרָיָהיי אוֹמַר יכִי לָא מַחְשְׁבוֹתַי מַחְשְׁבוֹתַיכָם, וְלָא דַרְכֵיכָם דְּרָכִיכָם דְּרָכִי נאם הי"
בְּי אַי מִתוּ הַבוּים בָּאָדָם לְהַשִיהוּ וּבוּיַים הַיּשִׁיהוּים בּיוֹהַי בַיּאַרָ יַיַעוּים (יוּרַ לַאַייה הַיָּעוּיוּ הַיָּים, אַיַתוּ הַיּין כּיאָדָם בּיוֹהַיים בּאָדָם לְהַשִּיהוּ בַיּאַרַ בּיאַרָם הַיוּשַרָּיוּים בּיוּין בּייּין בּייּרָים בּיוֹין בּייַרָים בּייַין הַיּאַיַים בּיוּיַים בּיוּרָים בּייַרָּים בּיוּים בּיוּרָים וּיַיַים בּייַים בּיוּין בּייּין בּייַר בּייָר בּאַרָין בּייַין בּייַרָין בּייים בּיוּדַין בּייַרּים בּרוּיָים בּיוּין בּיוּין בּיוּים בּיוּין בּיין בּייָים בּייָים בּיוּין בּיוּין בּייים בּיוּדַע בָיוּין בּייָים בּיוּים בּייוּרָים בּייין בּייָים בּייהַיןין בּייוּרָים בּייוּרָים בּיוּין בּייוּבו הַיַיוּין בּייין בּייין בּיין בּייןיים בּיוּיין בּייים בּיוּיין בּייוּין בּייוּיין בּייין בּייין בּייין בּייוּרָייָיים בּייוּיין בּייין בּייַיין בּייין בּייין בּייין בּייין בּיייַין בּייַייַין בּיייַיין בּייין בּיין בּייוּיין בּייין ב

אַבָּל נֵדַע בְּלֹא סָפֵק, שֶׁמַּעֲשֵׂה הָאָדָם בְּיַד הָאָדָם; וְאֵיו הַקָּדוֹשׁ בָּרוּךְ הוּא מוֹשְׁכוֹ, וְלֹא גוֹזֵר עָלָיו לֹא לַעֲשׂוֹת כָּךְ וְלֹא שֶׁלֹּא לַעֲשׂוֹת כָּרָ. וְלֹא מִפְּנֵי קַבָּלַת הַדָּת בִּלְבָד נֵדַע דְּבָר זֶה, אֵלָא בִּרְאָיוֹת בְּרוּרוֹת מִדְּבְרֵי הַחָכְמָה. וּמִפְּנֵי זֶה נֶאֱמָר בַּנְבוּאָה שֶׁדָּנִין אֶת הָאָדָם עַל כָּל מַעֲשִׁיו כְּפִי מַעֲשִׂיו, אִם טוֹב וְאִם רָע. וְזֶה הָעִיקָר, שַׁכָּל דְּבְרֵי הַנָּבוּאָה תְּלוּיִין בּוֹ.

Perhaps you will say, "but does the Holy One who is Blessed not know all that will occur in the future, and before that God knows that a certain person will become righteous or wicked? Does God know this or not? If God knows that he will become righteous, then it would be

Day 24 כ׳׳ג אלול Thursday, September 14, 2017 impossible for that person not to become righteous. And if you will counter by saying that God knows that he will become righteous, but there is a possibility that the person might nevertheless become wicked, then God would not know the matter with certainty."

Know that the answer to this question is as broad as the earth, and as deep as the sea. Many great principles and high mountains depend on it. Yet you must know and understand what I say.

I have discussed this in the second chapter of the Laws of the Foundations of the Torah, that the Holy One who is Blessed does not perceive knowledge as something outside of himself, in the manner that human beings know things as being different from themselves. Rather, the Blessed God and God's knowledge are one thing. This is something that the human mind cannot grasp with clarity. Just as a human being does not have the power to understand and comprehend this truth about the Creator, as it is written (Exodus 33:20), for no person may see Me and live, so too it is not within the power of a human being to understand and comprehend the Mind of the Creator. This is what the prophet wrote (Isaiah 55:8), for My thoughts are not like your thoughts, and your actions are not like My actions, says God. Since this is so, we do not have the power to know how it is that God knows all creations and their actions.

We know with a certainty, however, that a person's actions are within his power to control, and the Holy One who is Blessed does not entice him, nor decree upon him to perform any particular act, whether to do something or

refrain from doing something. We know this not only from received wisdom, but also from clear logical proof. Because of this the prophet said that a person is judged according to his actions, whether good or evil, and this is an essential point upon which all prophecy depends.

Commentary

Maimonides proceeded to focus on the problem of predestination and free will directly. If human beings have the power of choice, then does that not detract from God's omnipotence, or more precisely, his omniscience? If we have free will to choose whatever course of action we wish, then how can God know that choice in advance? Conversely, if we maintain that God's omniscience is total and there is no future event outside this divine awareness, then how can we argue that our choice is truly free? If it has already been defined in the mind of God, with perfect accuracy, then how can we maintain the fiction of free will?

Maimonides' answer to the question of free will and predeterminism touches upon some of the deepest aspects of his theology, discussed in detail in an earlier section of the *Mishneh Torah* and in *The Guide for the Perplexed*. In *The Ways of Repentance*, Maimonides concentrated only on the aspects of this idea that are relevant to the topic at hand, and alludes to the basic concept that the identity of God is inseparable from the knowledge of God. Humans understand knowledge as something outside of ourselves that we grasp and perhaps incorporate, but that knowledge is distinct from our identity, and exists independently of ourselves. God's knowledge, however, is not distinct from God, which is a concept that we are unable to grasp. Perhaps we might compare this to a dream—just as a dream is, in some sense, identical with the dreamer, so too is God's knowledge identical to God. A human dreamer experiences the dream as an expression of reality, even if it does not conform to our expectations for daytime reality. dreamer makes choices and experiences The the consequences and feels as if he or she is doing so out of free will, even though the dream is entirely housed and controlled by his or her own mind. The dreamer is the dream itself. God, argued Maimonides, apprehends all reality in an enhanced yet similar manner-God is the Knower, the knowledge, and the object of knowledge, all at the same time. We cannot grasp precisely what this means, but we get a hint of it through our experience of dreams.

We should not perceive this mystery as a retreat from logic. Consider, for example, that we withhold information about basic human biology from children until they are sufficiently mature to grasp this knowledge in a healthy and positive manner. Children who are exposed to adult information at too young an age may suffer long-lasting psychological harm, and responsible parents take care to ensure that their children learn such things at the appropriate time and in the appropriate context. Is it so strange, then, to imagine that God withholds certain information from us for our own benefit? Perhaps it is only with great spiritual maturity that we can access this information and process it properly.

In a fascinating Talmudic passage (Hagigah 14b), four Rabbis enter the "orchard," a metaphor for the deepest mysteries of Judaism. Ben Zoma cannot stand it, and he dies. Ben Azai cannot stand it, and he goes mad. Elisha ben Abuya refuses to accept it, and he rejects his faith. Only Rabbi Akiva, perhaps because he himself was a complete Master of *Teshuvah*, returned whole from that experience.

Freedom is granted, and we are responsible for our choices. This concept is at the foundation of Jewish philosophy. We must not think, however, that this freedom is a right. In reality, it is a gift, a privilege granted to us by a kind God who wants us to develop to our fullest potential. This will be the topic of the following chapter.

Notes to Self

1) Repeated failures have the potential to drain all the energy out of one's *teshuvah* efforts. It's important to keep in mind the fundamental principle that we are the sole authors of our own destinies. I like to think on that locomotive back in my home town, ponderously making its way along the tracks, completely unstoppable—but for the modest switches down the line, against which the massive train has no power. Don't focus on the train—focus on the switches.

2)

Chapter Six: Privilege

Introduction

We tend to think of *teshuvah* as an obligation, perhaps a chore, when it is actually a privilege. Transgression is inevitable, *there is no person who is righteous in the world, who does not sin* (Ecclesiastes 7:20), and thus the requirement for *teshuvah* is a necessary aspect of the human condition. Why should we therefore think that simply because we *need* to do something, we will *be able* to do that

Day 25 כייד אלול Friday, September 15, 2017

thing? Put in other words, Reuven may *need* to apologize to Sarah, but Sarah has no similar *need* to accept his apology. If a human being, which is a finite creature dependent on many factors to sustain life, has no intrinsic *need* to accept *teshuvah*, how much more so would the Sovereign who reigns over sovereigns be free of any necessity to consider our repentance. *Teshuvah* is not a right, it is a privilege.

In this chapter, Maimonides discussed the awesome power of the privilege of *teshuvah*, circumstances under which that privilege may be withheld, and the dire consequences of losing this essential connection with the Divine. ַפְּסוּקִים הַרְבָּה יֵשׁ בַּתּוֹרָה וּבְדִבְרֵי הַנְּבִיאִים שְׁהֶן נִרְאִין כְּסוֹתְרִין עִיקָר זֶה, וְנִכְשָׁלִין בָּהֶן רֹב הָאָדָם; וְיַעֲלֶה עַל דַּעְתָּם מֵהֶן שֶׁהַקָּדוֹשׁ בָּרוּךָ הוּא גּוֹזֵר עַל הָאָדָם לַעֲשׂוֹת טוֹבָה אוֹ רָעָה, וּשְׁאֵין לִבּוֹ שֶׁלֶּאָדָם מָסוּר לוֹ לְהַטּוֹתוֹ לְכָל אֲשֶׁר יִרְצֶה. וַהֲרֵינִי מְבָאֵר עִיקָר גָּדוֹל שֶׁמֵמֶנוּ תַּדַע פַּרוּשׁ כָּל אוֹתָן הַפְּסוּקִים.

בְּזִמָן שָׁאָדָם אֶחָד, אוֹ אַנְשֵׁי מְדִינָה חוֹטְאִים, וְעוֹשֶׂה הַחוֹטֶא חֵטְא שָׁעָשָׁה מִדַּעְתּוֹ וּבִרְצוֹנוֹ, כְּמוֹ שֶׁהוֹדַעְנוּ--רָאוּי לְהָפָּרַע מִמֶּנוּ; וְהַקֵּדוֹש בְּרוּךֵ הוּא יוֹדֵע הֵיאַךֵ יִפָּרַע. יֵשׁ חֵטְא שֶׁהַדִין נוֹתֵן שֶׁנִּפְרָעִין מִמֶּנוּ עַל חֶטְאוֹ בָּעוֹלָם הֵזָּה, בְּגוּפּוֹ אוֹ בִּמְמוֹנוֹ אוֹ בְּבָנָיו הַקְּטַנִּים: שָׁבָנַיו שֶׁלָאָדָם הַקְּטַנִּים שְׁאֵין בָּהֶם דַּעַת וְלֹא הִגִּיעוּ לִכְלַל מִצְווֹת, כְּקִינְיַנִיו הֶן--כָּתוּב "אִישׁ בְּחֶטְאוֹ, יוּמָת" (מלכים ב יד,וּ; וראה דברים כד,טז), עַד שֵׁיַעֵשָׁה "אִישׁ".

וְיֵשׁ חֵטְא שֶׁהַדִּין נוֹתֵן שֶׁנִּפְרָעִין מִמֶּנוּ לָעוֹלָם הַבָּא, וְאֵין עוֹבֵר עָלָיו שׁוּם נֶזֶק בָּעוֹלָם הַזֶּה. וְיֵשׁ חֵטְא שֶׁנִּפְרָעִין מִמֶּנוּ עָלָיו בָּעוֹלָם הַזֶּה, וְלָעוֹלָם הַבָּא.

There are many verses in the Torah and the prophetic sections of the Bible that appear to contradict this basic principle. Many people have erroneous interpretations of these verses and think that they indicate that the Holy One who is Blessed decrees that a person should commit some evil act or some good deed, and that it is not within a person's power to incline to whatever he wishes. I will explain a basic point that will allow for the correct interpretation of these verses.

When a given person sins (or the people of a given nation sin), and he sins knowingly and willingly as we have discussed, he is deserving of punishment and the Holy One who is Blessed knows how to mete out appropriate punishment. There are sins that deserve punishment in this world, whether in terms of ill health or financial stress, or in terms of his young children. Young children who have not reached the age of majority and the responsibility of keeping the commandments, are still considered part of his household, as it is written (Deuteronomy 24:16) *in his sin will a man die*, which refers only to a person who has become an adult.

There are sins that are logically punished only in the World to Come, and carry no consequence in this world. Other sins deserve punishment both in this world and in the World to Come.

Commentary

This *halakhah* contains one of the most difficult passages in *The Ways of Repentance*. Logic would dictate, and even a cursory familiarity with Judaism teaches, that children cannot be held responsible for their parents' behavior. How is it that Maimonides explicitly placed the responsibility for the well-being of a child on the behavior of the parent? The very same verse quoted here begins with the phrase, *parents will not die because of their children, and children will not die because of their parents*. Elsewhere, however, the Torah states (Exodus 34:7) that God *visits the iniquity of the parents on the children,* a concept that supports the statement of Maimonides here. How can these statements be resolved?

Rabbi Eliyahu Touger cites other Talmudic passages that limit the extent of this alarming idea. It is written in tractate Sanhedrin (27b) that a child may not be punished for a parent's transgressions unless the child also commits that same transgression. This is the meaning of the verse in Deuteronomy that says children will not die because of their parents, which refers to children who are now adults. Indeed, a child who labors under challenges of a difficult parental history may be held to a higher, more demanding standard of behavior if that child, now an adult, fails to learn the harmful nature of their parents' example.

Minor children, on the other hand, do not necessarily enjoy special protection from the consequences of their parents' behavior. Harsh as it may seem, sometimes parents receive retribution through their children, one of the most horrible punishments imaginable. A biblical example of this is recorded in the book of Samuel II 11-13, where no less a figure than King David is held accountable for his problematic relationship with Bathsheba, and his punished fourfold through his children: the death of the unnamed infant child that Bathsheba bore from their encounter, the rape of his daughter Tamar by David's son Amnon, the revenge killing of Amnon by David's son Absalom, and the rebellion of Absalom and his ultimate death at the hands of David's soldiers.

Theologically, this concept remains deeply disturbing. Further exploration of the idea, however, is beyond the scope of this work, and falls within the category of *tsadik ve-ra lo*: "why do the righteous suffer," the most difficult question in all of Judaism (see 3.2). The inscrutability of God, described in a more academic and distant manner in the previous chapter, is far more difficult to assimilate when it is expressed in the suffering of a child.

The central thrust of this *halakhah*, however, is clear. After reiterating the validity of human freedom of choice, Maimonides affirms that we are held accountable for our harmful actions. Punishment for those negative choices is meted out in this world and in the next.

ַבַּמֶּה דְּבָרִים אֲמוּרִים, בִּזְמָן שֶׁלֹּא עָשָׂה תְּשׁוּבָה; אֲבָל אִם עָשָׂה תְּשׁוּבָה, הַתְּשׁוּבָה כַּתָּרִיס לִפְנֵי הַפֵּרְעָנוּת. וּכְשֵׁם שֶׁאָדָם חוֹטֶא בִּרְצוֹנוֹ וּמִדַּעְתּוֹ, כַּרֵ הוּא עוֹשֶׂה תְּשׁוּבָה בִּרְצוֹנוֹ וּמִדַּעְתּוֹ.

Under what circumstances does this apply? This applies to a person who does not do *teshuvah*. If, however, he did *teshuvah*, then this *teshuvah* is like armor against punishment. Just as a person commits a sin knowingly and willingly, so too does he do *teshuvah* knowingly and willingly.

Commentary

Maimonides was unwilling to step too far from the concept of the redemptive power of *teshuvah*, repeating once again the caveat that repentance has the ability to change any situation, no matter how dire. In this chapter, which will explore elements of punishment, Maimonides added the evocative image of "armor against punishment."

Rabbi Mordechai Gifter commented briefly on the metaphor. Armor protects a soldier against serious harm, but it does not protect against the blow itself. A Kevlar vest may prevent a projectile from entering the body, but the massive amount of kinetic energy represented by the speeding bullet must be absorbed somehow—the Kevlar merely redistributes the energy over a larger surface, knocking the soldier down and likely leaving behind a cracked rib and bruising. Infinitely preferable to having the bullet penetrate soft tissue, but painful and damaging nonetheless. *Teshuvah*, similarly, blunts the force of the punishment but does not eliminate it altogether. Rabbi Moshe Hayim Luzzatto explained that through *teshuvah*, a person's punishment is not removed entirely; rather it is commuted to a lesser expression of impact. The Talmud, for example, stated that if one reaches into one's pocket expecting to find three coins and instead finds only two, this is considered a punishment. Rabbi Luzzatto explained that minor inconveniences should be cherished and welcomed, because they represent the commutation of a much more grievous sentence that could have been imposed, but *teshuvah* acted as armor against the true punishment.

The essential kindness, continued Rabbi Luzzatto, is the fact that God allows people a certain amount of time to do *teshuvah*. If the universe were guided solely by justice, without the sweetening effect of mercy, then we would receive punishments immediately upon transgressing, the proverbial "lightning from heaven" effect. God, as it were, pauses before executing judgement, allowing us to take stock of our own actions and hopefully address them in *teshuvah*. Punishment is inevitable and just, but with *teshuvah* we have an opportunity to protect ourselves from its awesome, even lethal, capacity.

ואפשר שיחטא האדם חטא גדול או חטאים הרבה, עד שיתן הדין לפני דין האמת שיהיה הפרעון מזה החוטא עַל חַטַאִים אֵלוּ שֵׁעַשֵׂה בָּרָצוֹנוֹ וּמִדֵּעָתוֹ, שֵׁמוֹנָעִין מִמֵּנוּ הַתּשוּבַה ואין מַנִּיחִין לוֹ רְשׁוּת לַשוּב מֵרְשָׁעוֹ, כָּדֵי שֵׁיַמוּת וִיאבַד בַּחֵטָאִים שֵׁעַשָׂה. הוּא שֵׁהַקֵּדוֹשׁ בָּרוּךָ הוּא אוֹמֵר עַל יִדֵי יִשַׁעִיהוּ, "הַשָּׁמֵן לֵב-הַעַם הֵזָה ואזניו הכבד ועיניו השע פן יראה בעיניו ובאזניו ישמע ולבבו יבין ושב--וְרַפָּא לוֹ" (ישעיהו ו,י). וְכֵן הוּא אוֹמֵר "וַיָּהִיוּ מַלְעָבִים, בְּמַלָאַכֵי הַאֵלֹהִים, וּבוֹזִים דְּבַרַיו, וּמַתַּעַתָּעִים בְּנָבָאַיו: עַד עַלוֹת חַמַת-ה', בָּעַמּוֹ--עַד-לָאֵין מַרְפָּא" (דברי הימים ב לו,טז)--כָּלוֹמַר חַטָאוּ בִּרְצוֹנָם וְהִרְבּוּ לְפָשֹׁעַ, עַד שֵׁנָּתְחַיּבוּ לִמְנֹעַ מֶהֶן הַתְּשוּבָה שָׁהֵיא הַמַּרְפֵּא.

Day 26 כ״ה אלול Saturday, September 16, 2017

> לְפִיכַּךְ כַּתוּב בַּתּוֹרָה "וַאַנִי, אַחַזָק אֶת-לֶב-פַּרְעָה" (ראה שמות ד,כא; שמות יד,ד): לִפִּי שֵׁחָטָא מֵעַצַמוֹ תִּחְלָה וְהֵרַע לִיִשְׂרָאֵל הַגָּרִים בִּאַרִצוֹ, שֵׁנֵאֵמָר "הָבָה נִתְחַכִּמָה לוֹ" (שמות א,י), נַתַן הַדִּין לְמִנֹעַ מִמֵּנוּ הַתִּשוּבָה, עַד שֵׁנִפְרַעִין מִמֵּנוּ; לִפִיכָּך חָזַק הַקָּדוֹש בַּרוּך הוּא אֶת לָבּוֹ.

> וְלַמַּה הַיָה שוֹלֶחַ לוֹ בְּיַד משֵׁה וְאוֹמֵר לוֹ שֵׁלֵּח וַעֲשֶׂה תִּשׁוּבָה, וּכִבַר אַמַר לוֹ הַקּדוֹש בַּרוּך הוּא שָׁאֵין אַתַּה מִשְׁלֵחַ, שֶׁנָאַמַר ןאַתַּה, וַעַבַדִידָ: יַדַעִתִּי . . ." (שמות ט,ל), "ואוּלַם, בַּעֲבוּר זֹאַת" [הֵעֵמַדִתִּיךַ]" (שמות ט,טז)--פִדֵי לְהוֹדִיעַ לְבַאֵי הַעוֹלָם, שֶׁבָּזמַן שֵׁמּוֹנֵעַ הַקֵּדוֹש בַּרוּךָ הוּא הַתִּשוּבַה לַחוֹטֵא, אֵינוּ יַכוֹל לַשׁוּב, אֵלַא יַמוּת בִּרְשָׁעוֹ שֵׁעַשֵּׁה בַּתָּחַלֵּה בִּרְצוֹנוֹ.

> וְכֵן סִיחוֹן לָפִי עֲווֹנוֹת שֶׁהֵיוּ לוֹ נְתָחַיִב לִמַנְעוֹ הַתָּשוּבָה, שֵׁנָאַמַר יּכִּי-הַקַשָּׁה ה' אֵלהֵיךָ אֶת-רוּחוֹ, וָאָמֵץ אֵת-לָבַבוֹ" (דברים ב,ל). וְכֵן הַכְּנַעֵנִיים לִפִי תּוֹעַבוֹתֵיהֵם מַנַע מֵהֶן הַתִּשוּבָה עַד שֵׁעָשוּ מַלְחַמָה עָם יִשְׂרָאָל, שֶׁנָּאָמַר "כִּי מָאָת ה' הַיִתָּה לְחַזָּק אֶת-לְבָּם לִקְרַאת הַמִּלִחָמָה אֵת-יִשִׂרָאֵל, לִמַעַן הַחַרִימָם" (יהושוע יא,כ). וְכֵן יִשְׂרֵאֵל בִּימֵי אֱלָיָהוּ לִפִּי שֵׁהְרְבּוּ לִפִּשֹׁעֵ, מַנַע מֵאוֹתַן הַמַרְבִּים

תְּשׁוּבָה, שֶׁנָּאֱמָר "וְאַתָּה הַסִּבֹּתָ אֶת-לִבָּם, אֲחֹרַנִּית" (מלכים א יח,לז), כְּלוֹמַר מָנַעְתָּ מֵהֶן הַתְּשוּבָה.

נִמְצֵאתָ אוֹמֵר שְׁאֵין הָאֵ-ל גּוֹזֵר עַל פַּרְעֹה לְהָרַע לְיִשְׂרָאֵל, וְלֹא עַל סִיחוֹן לַחֲטֹא בְּאַרְצוֹ, וְלֹא עַל הַכְּנַאֲנִיּים לְהַתְעִיב, וְלֹא עַל יִשְׂרָאֵל לַעֲבֹד עֲבוֹדָה זָרָה; אֵלָא כַּלָן חָטְאוּ מֵעַצְמָן, וְנִתְחַיְבוּ כַּלָן לִמְנֹעַ מֵהֶן הַתְּשוּבָה.

It is possible that a person could commit a sin of such magnitude, or a great number of sins, that the True Judge would properly decree that the punishment for these harmful acts, committed willingly and knowingly, would be the removal of the privilege of teshuvah. The person would thus be prevented from doing teshuvah, and would not have the power to return from his wickedness, and he would die and be lost because of his sins. This is what the Holy One who is Blessed said through the prophet Isaiah (6:10), make the heart of this people fat, and make their ears heavy, and their eyes weak, lest they see with their eyes and hear with their ears, and their hearts will understand, do teshuvah and be healed. Similarly it is written (II Chronicles 36:16), they ridiculed the messengers of God, disdained His words and insulted His prophets until the anger of God rose upon the people, without possibility of healing. That is to say, they sinned willingly and to such an egregious extent that they deserved to have this healing teshuvah withheld from them.

Therefore it is written in the Torah (Exodus 14:4) and I will harden the heart of Pharaoh, since he sinned on his own at the beginning, harming the Jews who lived in his land, as it is written (Exodus 1:10) let us deal craftily with them. The Judgement was issued that teshuvah would be withheld from Pharaoh until he received his punishment. Therefore the Holy One who is Blessed hardened Pharaoh's heart.

Why then did God send Moses to tell Pharaoh to send out the Jews and do *teshuvah*, when God had already told Moses that Pharaoh would refuse? This is as it is written (Exodus 9:30) *I know that you and your servants [still do not fear God].* Yet (Exodus 9:16) *because of this* it was worthwhile to inform all humanity that when the Holy One who is Blessed withholds *teshuvah* from a sinner, he will not be able to repent. He will die in his wickedness, which originally began with his willful choice.

The same is true of Sihon. Because of the many sins he committed he was not permitted to do *teshuvah*, as it is written (Deuteronomy 2:30) for God, your God, hardened his spirit and strengthened his heart. And so too the Canaanites, because of their despicable acts, *teshuvah* was withheld from them to the extent that they warred with the Jews, as it is written (Joshua 11:20), for it was from God that they hardened their hearts to go out to war with Israel, in order that they be destroyed. So too the Jewish people, during the time of Elijah, because of their many sins, those people who sinned were not allowed to do *teshuvah*, as it I written (I Kings 18:37), and you have turned their hearts away, meaning, you have prevented them from doing *teshuvah*.

Thus God did not decree that Pharaoh harm the Jewish people, nor Sihon to sin in his land, nor the Canaanites to commit despicable deeds, nor the Jewish people to worship idols. All of them sinned on their own, and all of them deserved to have the privilege of *teshuvah* withheld from them.

Commentary

Maimonides provided several biblical examples of the Divine withholding of the privilege of *teshuvah* to indicate that it is, in fact, a privilege. This may be easier to grasp in terms of the teaching cited above (4.1), that a person who says "I will sin, and I will do *teshuvah*," which Maimonides considered a major obstacle to *teshuvah*.

The hardening of Pharaoh's heart is the locus classicus to illustrate this concept of the withholding of teshuvah. How could God punish Pharaoh fairly if he received Divine strength to withstand the first few plagues and maintain opposition to obviously overwhelming force? Certainly any rational person would have recognized the futility of opposing God. If Pharaoh could not make the rational decision because of this "hardening of his heart," then how could he be held blameworthy? The answer is that Pharaoh originally exhibited such intransigence and cruelty that he himself determined his own punishment, which entailed the terrible consequence of the loss of the privilege of teshuvah. Having lost that privilege, he no longer merited the means of his own redemption. This is like a captain of a ship who foolishly jettisons his lifeboats before setting off to sea. Caught in the hurricane, and tossed overboard, what can he do to save himself?

6.4

וּבְעַנְיָן זֶה שׁוֹאֲלִין הַוְּבִיאִים וְהַצַּדִּיקִים בִּתְפּלוֹתֵיהֶם מֵה' לְעָזְרָם עַל דֶּרֶךְ הָאֱמֶת, כְּמוֹ שֶׁאָמַר דָּוִיד "הוֹרַנִי ה', דַּרְכֶּךָ" (תהילים פּוּ,יא)--כְּלוֹמַר אַל יִמְנְעוּנִי חֲטָאַי דֶּרֶךְ הָאֱמֶת, שֶׁמִּמֶּנָה אֵדַע דַּרְכָּךְ וְיֵחוּד שְׁמָךָ. וְכֵן זֶה שֶׁאָמַר "וְרוּחַ עִדִיבָה תַסְמְכֵנִי" (תהילים נא,יד), כְּלוֹמַר תַּנִּיחַ רוּחִי לַעֲשׂוֹת חֶפְצָה וְאַל יִגְרְמוּ לִי חֲטָאַי לְמָנְעֵנִי הַתְּשׁוּבָה, אַלָּא תִּהָיֶה הָרְשׁוּת בְּיָדִי, עַד שֶׁאֶחָזֹר וְאָבִין וְאֵדַע דֶּרֶךְ הָאֱמֶת. וְעַל דֶּרֶךְ זוֹ, כָּל הַדּוֹמֶה לִפְסוּקִים אֵלוּ.

Day 27 כ׳׳ו אלול Sunday, September 17, 2017

> In this manner the righteous ones and the prophets prayed that God help them along the path of truth. This is as David said (Psalms 86:11) *show me, God, Your path,* meaning "may my sins not keep me from the path of truth, upon which I will come to know Your way and the Unity of Your Name." Similarly, he said (Psalms 51:14) *and rest a spirit of generosity upon me,* meaning, "let my spirit do Your will, and may my sins not cause me to be held back from *teshuvah*, rather let me have the power to return, and understand, and know the path of truth." In this manner, all similar verses.

Commentary

Teshuvah is a commandment that admits of no surrogate. It is highly personal and cannot be performed adequately without complete commitment. It can be exhausting, even depressing. Accordingly, the process tends to produce a phenomenon of *teshuvah* fatigue, where the penitent despairs of effecting any real change, and the impetus for movement loses immediacy. The constant inward-focused self-analysis is draining, and in our exhaustion we enter into a thousand little rebellions against ourselves and the system that demands our *teshuvah*. It's counterintuitive, but our spiritual lassitude may actually serve as an indication that we're making progress. Inner resistance suggests that we are pushing up against the barrier of our past behaviors, that we have reached the point where so many times before we have thrown up our hands in despair and turned back. It is right here, right now that we have the opportunity, with just a tiny little push, to extend the reach of our self-control, planting our flag just a little bit further along in uncharted territory.

We are not so arrogant, so full of hubris, to think we can achieve this without Divine assistance. King David, whose personal and awesome *teshuvah* is a model for all generations, gives us guidance through the text of his Psalms, especially Psalm 51. וּמַה הוּא זֶה שֶׁאָמַר דָּוִיד "טוֹב-וְיָשָׁר ה'; עַל-בֵּן יוֹרֶה חַשָּׁאִים, בַּדָּרֶךָ. יַדְרֵךְ עַנָוִים, בַּמִשְׁפָּט; וִילַמֵד עַנָוִים, דַּרְכּוֹ" (תהילים כה,ח-ט). זֶה שֶׁשָׁלַח לָהֶם נְבִיאִים מוֹדִיעִים לָהֶם דַּרְכֵי ה', וּמַחְזִירִין אוֹתָן בִּתְשׁוּבָה. וְעוֹד שֶׁנָּתַן בָּהֶם כּוֹחַ לִלְמֹד וּלְהָבִין, שֶׁמְדָה זוֹ בְּכָל אָדָם, שֶׁכָּל זְמָן שְׁהוּא נִמְשָׁךָ בְּדַרְכֵי הַחַכְמָה וְהַצֶּדֶק, מִתְאַוֶּה לָהֶן וְרוֹדֵף אוֹתָן. וְהוּא שֶׁאָמְרוּ חַכָּמִים בָּא לָשַׁהַר, מְסַיִעִין אוֹתוֹ--כְּלוֹמַר יִמְצָא עַצְמוֹ נֶעָזַר עַל הַדָּבָר.

ַוְהַלוֹא כָּתוּב בַּתּוֹרָה "וַעֲבָדוּם, וְעַנּוּ אֹתָם" (בראשית טו,יג), הְרֵי גָּזַר עַל הַמִּצְרִיִּים לַעֲשׂוֹת רָע; וְכָתוּב "וְקָם הָעָם הָזֶה וְזָנָה אַחֲרֵי אֶלֹהֵי נַכַר-הָאָרֶץ" (דברים לא,טז), הְרֵי גָזַר עַל יִשְׂרָאֵל לַעֲבֹד עֲבוֹדָה זָרָה. וְלָמָה נִפְרַע מֵהֶן: לְפִי שֶׁלֹא גָזַר עַל אִישׁ פְּלוֹנִי הַיָּדוּעַ, שִׁיהְיֶה הוּא הזוֹנָה; אֵלָא כָּל אֶחָד וְאָחָד מֵאוֹתָן הַזוֹנִים הַיָּדוּעַ, שִׁיהְיֶה הוּא הזוֹנָה; אֵלָא כָּל אֶחָד וְאָחָד מֵאוֹתָן הַזוֹנִים הַיָּדוּעַ, שִׁיהְיֶה הוּא הזוֹנָה; אַלָא כָּל אָחָד וְאָחָד מַאוֹתָן הַזוֹנִים הַיָּדוּעַ, שִׁיהְיָה הוּא הַזוֹנָה; אַלָּא כָּנָה לַעֲבִד, לֹא הָיָה עוֹבָד. וְלֹא הַתְעוֹ הַבּוֹרֵא, אֵלָא מִנְהָגוֹ שָׁלָעוֹלָם. הַא לְמַה זֶה דּוֹמֶה--לְאוֹמֵר הָעָם הָזֶה, יִהְיֶה בָּהָן צִדִיקִים וּרְשָׁעִים. לֹא מִפְּנֵי זָה יֹאמַר הָרָשָׁע הְעָם הָזֶה, יִהְיֶה בָּהָן אַבִּרִקים וּרְשָׁעִים. לָא מָמָרָין הַזּנִה הָעָם הַזֶּה, יִהְיֶה בָּהָן אַרָּיָזי הָשָׁעָרָדוֹ הָעָם הַזֶּה, יִהְיֶה בָּהָן אַרָּיִים וּרְשָׁעִים. לָא מִפְנֵי זָה יֹאמַר הָרָשָׁע הָעָם הַזֶּה, יִהְיָה בָּהָן אַרָּיָם בִיּשָּע. אָבָיןן, מַקֶּנָב הָאָרָץ" (דברים טו,יא).

וְכֵן הַמִּצְרִיּים, כָּל אֶחָד וְאֶחָד מֵאוֹתָן הַמְצֵרִים וְהַמְרִיאֵים לְיִשְׂרָאֵל, אִלּוּ לֹא רָצָה לְהָרַע לָהֶם, הָרְשׁוּת בְּיָדוֹ--שֶׁלֹא גָזַר עַל אִישׁ יָדוּעַ, אֵלָא הוֹדִיעוֹ שֶׁסּוֹף זַרְעוֹ לְהִשְׁתַּעְבַּד בְּאֶרֶץ לֹא לָהֶם. וּכְבָר אָמַרְנוּ, שְׁאֵין כּוֹחַ בָּאָדָם לֵידַע הֵיאַך יֵדַע הַקָּדוֹש בָּרוּך הוּא דְּבָרִים שֶׁעַתִידִין לִהְיוֹת.

And that which David said (Psalms 25:8-9), good and true is God, therefore God teaches sinners the way and guides the humble, means that God sends prophets to teach them the ways of God and causes them to do teshuvah. Furthermore, God gave them the power to learn and understand, for this is a human quality: when a person is drawn toward the ways of wisdom and righteousness, one will desire them and pursue them. This is what the Rabbis of blessed memory said: "one who comes to purify, receives assistance." Meaning, he will find assistance in this endeavor.

But is it not written in the Torah (Genesis 15:13) and they will make them labor, and they will oppress them, that the Egyptians were ordered to do this evil? It is also written (Deuteronomy 31:16) and the people will rise and defile themselves by following the gods of a strange land. Behold, it was decreed that Israel would serve idols, so why were they punished for this? The answer is because the decree that the Jews would serve idols was not binding on any specific individual. If any given person among those who wished to serve idols were to refuse, he could have refused. The Creator was simply informing Moses in a general manner about the workings of the world, as if to say, "there will be people who will be righteous, and there will be people who will be wicked." This teaching of the Holy One who is Blessed to Moses does not imply that any given person is under a decree to be wicked. Similarly, it is written (Deuteronomy 15:11), for there will never cease to be poor people in the land.

So too with the Egyptians, who did evil to the Jewish people. If any one of them did not want to harm the Jews, the choice to refrain would be within his power, as the decree was not placed on any specific individual. God informed Abraham that in the future his children would be enslaved in a land that was not theirs. We have already discussed that a human being does not have the power to know how God knows things that will come about in the future.

Commentary

One should not think that God withholds the privilege of teshuvah in a capricious or cruel fashion. On the contrary, God implants in all people a natural desire for the opposite, described by the eighteenth century Scottish philosopher David Hume "sentiment as the of benevolence." When we encounter things that are wise and righteous, we naturally appreciate them and wish to learn more of them. True, *teshuvah* is a privilege, but we all start out with this privilege granted, and with a healthy desire to keep that privilege intact. God also wishes to encourage us on our personal spiritual journeys, and will provide assistance along the way, physical and otherwise. The nature of this Divine assistance will receive greater treatment in Chapter Nine.

Returning to the concept introduced in the previous chapter, the notion of pre-determinism does not provide refuge for one who commits wrongful acts. Maimonides asserted that scriptural verses that imply otherwise are not correctly interpreted; they are general statements that are relevant on a collective level without implications for any specific individual. Maimonides' closing comment means that the reality of poverty will always exist, but that does not mean any specific person will necessarily labor under the decree of indigence.

Maimonides concludes this chapter by reiterating that every person has the potential for spiritual greatness. The following chapter will discuss pragmatic strategies to develop these powers, such that a person may become a Master of *Teshuvah*.

Notes to Self

1) My grandmother of blessed memory used to say, "a change is as good as a rest." When we experience *teshuvah* fatigue, switch to something else, like learning some Torah on a topic unrelated to *teshuvah*.

2) The Talmud asserts that the *yetser ha-ra* is bigger than we are, full stop (Sukkah 52). We simply can't beat it on our own. We need help, but God is there for us. As the great medieval commentator Rashi puts it (Numbers 3:16), God tells Moses, "you do your part, and I'll do mine." We put in our best effort, no matter how overwhelming the challenge, and God will do the rest.

3)

Chapter Seven: Teshuvah

Introduction

Ironically, it is here, in the seventh chapter of *The Ways of Repentance*, that Maimonides addressed the meaning of a *teshuvah* in a direct and sustained manner. The previous six chapters dealt with foundational concepts that were preparatory in nature, ideas that required fleshing out before Maimonides could speak directly to the idea of *teshuvah*. The value of confession, the philosophical

Day 28 כ׳׳ז אלול Monday, September 18, 2017

foundations of change, and impediments to *teshuvah* were necessary precursors to the chapter that finally deals directly with *teshuvah*.

Teshuvah is an unique commandment in many ways, as Rabbi Avraham Yitzhak ha-Kohen Kook observed in the introduction to his *Orot Ha-Teshuvah*. "On one hand," he wrote, "it is the easiest of commandments, for even thinking of *teshuvah* is itself *teshuvah*. On the other hand, it is the most difficult, for one has not yet realized it in the world and in life."

Maimonides hinted at the essence of *teshuvah* at several points throughout this work, and now it is finally time to return to the nature of the Master of *Teshuvah* in a more concrete fashion.

הוֹאִיל וּרְשׁוּת כָּל אָדָם נְתוּנָה לוֹ כְּמוֹ שֶׁבֵּאַרְנוּ, יִשְׁתַּדַל הָאָדָם לַעֲשׂוֹת תְּשׁוּבָה וְלִנְעֹר כַּפְּיו מֵחֲטָאָיו, כְּדֵי שֶׁיָמוּת וְהוּא בַּעַל תְשׁוּבָה, כְּדֵי שֶׁיִזְכֶּה לְחֵיֵי הָעוֹלֶם הַבָּא.

Since the power of *teshuvah* is granted to everyone, as we have described, a person should strive to do *teshuvah* and cleanse his hands of sin, in order that he die as a Master of *Teshuvah* and merit the life of the World to Come.

Commentary

When does the process of *teshuvah* end? When can we stop and congratulate ourselves on a job well done? When may we savor the victory of overcoming such a daunting challenge? Much as we might look forward to that sweet pleasure, *teshuvah* is an essential aspect of life itself. There are perhaps rest stops along the way when we may sit for a moment and look back along the path, but our journey of self-actualization lasts only as long as we draw breath. As Rabbi Yerucham Bensinger once expressed it to me, in his classic monotone, "you will have plenty of time to rest later."

Death is the ultimate motivator--we know that the clock is running, and are therefore called upon to complete as much of the task as possible before we are called to a higher judgement. Rabbi Tarfon poetically expressed this concept in *Pirkei Avot* (2:15): "The day is short, the work is great, the laborers are sluggish, the reward is abundant, and the Employer is demanding." Earlier in that chapter of *Pirkei Avot*, Rabbi Eliezer advises his students to "repent one day before death," a point that Maimonides emphasized in the following *halakhah*. The commentators point out that since this day is unknown to us all, we must therefore spend every day in *teshuvah*. A life so lived is not one of constant hand-wringing and wailing, rather it is a conscious decision to live, fully and most completely, in a state of harmony with self, family, community, and God. A life of *teshuvah* requires a sober commitment to self-control and periodic self-analysis, a determination to be cheerful in the face of adversity and courageous in the presence of threat. This is the nobility of a Master of *Teshuvah*. ַלְעוֹלָם יִרְאֶה אָדָם אֶת עַצְמוֹ בְּאָלוּ הוּא נוֹטֶה לָמוּת, וְשֶׁמּא יָמוּת בְּשָׁעָתוֹ וְנִמְצָא עוֹמֵד בַּחֲטָאָיו; לְפִיכָּךְ יָשׁוּב מֵחֲטָאָיו מִיָּד, וְלֹא יֹאמַר בְּשָׁאַזְקִין אָשׁוּב--שֶׁמּא יָמוּת קֶדֶם שְׁיָזְקִין. הוּא שֶׁשְׁלמֹה אוֹמֵר בְּחָכְמָתוֹ "בְּכָל-עַת, יִהְיוּ בְגָדֶיךָ לְבָנִים ושמן על ראשך אל יחסר" (קוהלת ט,ח).

A person should always consider himself as if he were close to death, as if his time had come, and that he remains immersed in his previous wrongdoing. He should therefore do *teshuvah* for his sins immediately, and not say, "when I become old I will do *teshuvah*." Perhaps he will die before he becomes old. This is as Solomon said in his wisdom (Ecclesiastes 9:8) *let your clothes be white at all times, and let oil not be absent from your head*.

Commentary

Maimonides adapted a saying of Hillel (*Avot* 2:5), "do not say, 'when I am free I will study--' perhaps you will not be free." Applied to *teshuvah*, the message is similar: do not put off the painful but cleansing process of *teshuvah*. Like an apology, it is best done promptly and with sincerity. The metaphor taken from Ecclesiastes likens wrongdoing to a stain on a white garment, which is easiest to remove when the stain is fresh. In this manner, the anointing oil, a symbol of Divine favor, will remain on one's head at all times.

Earlier, Maimonides wrote: "even though *teshuvah* and crying out in prayer are always good, the ten days between Rosh Hashanah and Yom Kippur are exceptionally valuable" (2.6). Recognizing the arduous nature of the

teshuvah process, Maimonides first introduces the reader to a time-limited period for *teshuvah*, but here in the seventh chapter he emphasizes the real point: real *teshuvah* is perpetual, a choice for life.

More than this—the Master of *Teshuvah* will actively stimulate *teshuvah* by maintaining awareness of his or her mortality. How does one contemplate the day of one's death without sliding into despair or desperation? Maimonides will provide some relief, but not until he discusses the next, crucial *halakhah*.

וְאַל תּאמר שְׁאֵין הַתְּשׁוּבָה אֵלָא מֵעֲבַרוֹת שָׁיַשׁ בָּהֶן מַעֲשָׁה, כְּגוֹן זְנוּת וְגָזַל וּגְנֵבָה. כְּשֵׁם שָׁצָרִיךְ אָדָם לָשׁוּב מַאֵלוּ--כָּךְ הוּא צְרִיךְ לְחַפַּשׁ בְּדֵעוֹת רָעוֹת שָׁיַשׁ לוֹ, וְלָשׁוּב מֶהֶן: מִן הַכַּעַס, וּמִן הָאֵיבָה, וּמִן הַקְּנְאָה, וּמִן הַתַּחְרוּת, וּמִן הַהֶתֶל, וּמִרְדִיפַת הַמָּמוֹן וְהַכָּבוֹד, וּמִן הַקְּנְאָה, וּמן הַתַּחְרוּת, וּמִן הַהֶתֶל, וּמִרְדִיפַת הַמָּמוֹן וְהַכָּבוֹד, וּמִן הַקּנְאָה, וּמִן הַתַּחְרוּת, וּמִן הַהֶעָל, וּמַרְדִיפַת הַמָּמוֹן וְהַבָּבוֹד, וּמִרְדִיפַת הַמַּאֲכָלוֹת, וְכֵיוֹצָא בָּהֶן--מִן הַכּל צְרִיךְ לַחְזֹר בִּתְשוּבָה. וְאֵלּוּ הָעֲווֹנוֹת, קָשִׁה הוּא לִפְרִשׁ. וְכֵן הוּא אוֹמַר "יַעֲזֹב רָשָׁע דַּרְכּוֹ וְאֵישׁ אָוֵן מַחְשָׁבֹתֵיו" (ישעיהו נה,ז).

Do not think that *teshuvah* is only relevant for sins that involve a physical act, such as illicit sexual relations, theft or fraud. Just as a person must do *teshuvah* for acts of this nature, so too must a person examine his harmful attitudes and do *teshuvah* for them as well. He must do *teshuvah* for anger, strife, jealousy, mockery, the pursuit of money and honor, pursuit of fine food and so on. These sins are even more serious than those which have a physical action, for when a person is immersed in such thoughts, it is difficult to separate from them. Thus it is written (Isaiah 55:7), *let the wicked abandon his way, and the sinful man his thoughts*.

Commentary

Maimonides, as described above in the introduction to Chapter Two, took a comprehensive approach to Jewish law. Whereas other medieval codifiers tended to be more conservative and record legislation only when it pertained to measurable, empirical behavior, Maimonides ruled on the inner world of the mind as well. What is an appropriate thought, and what types of thinking are destructive? Maimonides emphasized that one must do *teshvuah* for harmful attitudes as well as harmful acts.

As a matter of legislation, Judaism generally regards thought as morally neutral (with some possible exceptions such as thoughts of idolatry), but holds a person responsible if he or she acts on those thoughts. Fantasizing about an act of violence, for example, would not be punishable by Jewish law if one never carried out that act. Still, such thoughts are not totally without consequence, for two reasons. First, if one ultimately followed through and acted on the basis of that thought, then the punishment for such a premeditated crime would be more severe. Second, and more seriously, Maimonides taught that these thoughts carry an internal contagion, a type of addiction that infects one's life and makes it difficult to break free to engage in more productive thought.

On a deeper level: doing *teshuvah* for one's actions is much simpler than doing *teshuvah* for one's thoughts. The former represents repentance for the actions one has taken; the latter is a lament for the person one has become. "Any struggle against one's nature," writes Rabbi Moshe Hayim Luzzatto in this context, "is a brutal struggle."

Sometimes—often, actually—I think of my father, and wonder what he would say of a particular choice I made or action I took. For the most part I imagine he approves, but there are certainly things I regret, and I can picture him saying, "now what did you do that for, Henry?" On the other hand, I don't think he ever expressed any disapproval of who I was as a person. I think he was generally happy with me, although from my teenage years on I think my choices mystified him. Still, even the thought of experiencing his disapproval of the person I have become is deeply unsettling. Maimonides urged us to reach deeper than merely cataloging our deeds and words. *Teshuvah* applies to thoughts as well. What kinds of thoughts occupy us? Meaningful, creative, compassionate thoughts, or selfish, superficial notions? Our secret inner lives, shared with no one, are not exempt from the searing light of *teshuvah*.

At this point, thankfully, Maimonides pivoted away from the burden of *teshuvah* and offers some welcome words of encouragement.

Day 29 כ׳׳ח אלול Tuesday, September 19, 2017

אַל יְדַמֶּה בַּעַל תְּשׁוּבָה שְׁהוּא מְרֹחָק מִמַּעֲלַת הַצַּדִּיקִים, מִפְּנֵי הָעֲווֹנוֹת וְהַחַּטָּאוֹת שֶׁעָשָׁה. אֵין הַדָּבָר כֵּן, אֵלָא אָהוּב וְנֶחְמָד הוּא לִפְנֵי הַבּוֹרֵא, וּכְאָלוּ לֹא חָטָא מַעוֹלָם; וְלֹא עוֹד אֵלָא שֶׁשְׁכָרוֹ הַרְבָּה, שֶׁהֲרֵי טָעַם טַעַם הַחֵטְא וּפַרַשׁ מִמֶּנוּ וְכָבַשׁ יִצְרוֹ. אָמְרוּ חַכָמִים, מְקוֹם שֶׁבַּעַלֵי תְּשׁוּבָה עוֹמְדִין בּוֹ, אֵין צַדִיקִים גְּמוּרִין יְכוּלִין לַעֲמֹד בּוֹ: כְּלוֹמַר מַעֲלָתֶן גְּדוֹלָה מִמַעַלַת אֵלוּ שֶׁלֹא חָטָאוּ מַעוֹלָם, מְפְנִי שְׁהָן כּוֹבָשִׁין יִצְרָם יָתֵר מֵהָן.

A Master of *Teshuvah* should not think that he is far from the level of the righteous because of past sins, committed intentionally or otherwise. This is not so. Rather, the Master of *Teshuvah* is beloved and cherished by the Creator as if the sins had never happened at all. Furthermore, the reward is greater, for the Master of *Teshuvah* had tasted the taste of sin and separated from it, conquering human nature. The Sages taught that in the place where the Masters of *Teshuvah* stand, not even the completely righteous can stand, meaning, their level is greater than the level of those who never sinned, because they conquered their evil inclinations to a greater degree.

Commentary

The mandate to change seems overwhelming. How can a person overcome years of ingrained behavior, especially the thoughts and attitudes that have acquired the inertia of habit? Maimonides offered comfort and encouragement with his citation of Rabbi Abahu's assessment of the Master of *Teshuvah* in the Talmud (Berakhot 34b): "in a

place where the Masters of *Teshuvah* stand, not even the completely righteous can stand."

Scholars of Maimonidean thought know that what he omitted is often as revealing as what was set to the page. Here, for example, Maimonides described Rabbi Abahu's opinion, but he does not mention the counter-opinion of Rabbi Yohanan, who holds that the reward for the Masters of *Teshuvah* is great, but cannot be compared with the reward for the completely righteous who never sinned at all. By ignoring that passage altogether, Maimonides comes down clearly in favor of Rabbi Abahu's teaching on the subject of *teshuvah*: even the completely righteous cannot stand in the place where the Master of *Teshuvah* stands.

Perhaps this passage is the necessary response to the conditions described in 2:1: a Master of *Teshuvah* is someone who firmly resolves to resist his or her evil inclination, but a *complete* Master of *Teshuvah* is only someone who has failed in the past, and was subsequently tested and successfully withstood temptation. Our passage clearly refers to the latter Master of *Teshuvah*, since it describes one who "tasted the taste of sin and separated from it."

Success is not the determining factor distinguishing the simple Master of *Teshuvah* from the complete Master of *Teshuvah*. The key to reaching this higher status is the experience of prior failure. One simply cannot compare a person who fails and then succeeds to someone who merely succeeds.

כָּל הַנְבִיאִים, הֵּלָן צִוּוּ עַל הַתְּשׁוּבָה; וְאֵיו יִשְׂרָאֵל נְגְאָלִיו, אֵלָא הַתְשׁוּבָה. וּכְבָר הִבְטִיחָה תּוֹרָה שֶׁסּוֹף יִשְׂרָאֵל לַעֲשׁוֹת תְּשׁוּבָה הְסוֹף גַּלוּתָן, וּמִיָּד הֶן נְגְאָלִיו, שֶׁנָּאֱמָר "וְהָיָה כִי-יָבֹאוּ עַלֶיך כָּל-הַדְּבָרים הָאֵלֶה, הַבְּרָכָה וְהַקְלָלָה, אֲשֶׁר נָתַתִּי, לְפַנֶידֵ; וַהַשֵּׁבֹתָ, אֶל-לְבָבֶך בכל הגוים אשר הדיחך ה' אלוקך וְשַׁבְתָּ עַד-ה' אֱלֹקיד ושמעת בקולו ככל אשר אנכי וגו' וְשָׁב ה' אֱלֹקיד אֶת-שְׁבוּתְך וריחמך ושב וקבצך מכל העמים אשר הפיצך ה' אַלקיך שמה." (דברים ל,א-ג).

All the prophets commanded regarding *teshuvah*, and the Jewish people will not be redeemed except through *teshuvah*. The Torah has promised that in the end the Jews will do *teshuvah*, at the end of their exile, and they will immediately be redeemed, as it is written (Deuteronomy 30:1-3) and it will be that when all these things come to pass, the blessing and the curse that I set before you, and you will take them to heart, among all the nations in which you are dispersed, and you will return to the Lord your God and listen to His voice...and the Lord your God will return you and have mercy on you, returning and collecting you from all the nations where God had dispersed you.

Commentary

The Maimonides who comforted thousands with his farflung correspondence, from the embattled Jews of Yemen to the abused convert Ovadya, recorded here his words of comfort for the Jewish nation as a whole. Just as the complete Master of *Teshuvah* is elevated by the experience of prior failure, so too will the people as a whole one day know the exaltation of complete *teshuvah*. National failures and other spiritual setbacks that plagued the Jewish people in the past will be transformed in the Messianic future by a massive, national *teshuvah*.

Teshuvah is the prerequisite for the promised redemption. A general hermeneutic rule of Hebrew prophecy is that negative pronouncements are essentially conditional, and may be altered by teshuvah. For example, Jonah received the prophecy that Nineveh was to be destroyed, and was commanded to relay his prophecy to the inhabitants of that great city. The people of Nineveh responded immediately with teshuvah, and the prophecy was reversed (much to Jonah's chagrin). On the other hand, prophecies that are reward, positive in nature, promising are never will conditional. and absolutely come to pass. Maimonides' citation of this Biblical passage indicates his conviction that the Jewish people will ultimately do national *teshuvah* and earn the promised redemption.

The role of the prophet as rebuker is echoed in an interesting passage of Rabenu Bachya's *Duties of the Heart*. He catalogs several types of *teshuvah*. The purest form is represented in a person who comes to the realization that his or her behavior is wrong, and independently resolves to change. Paraphrasing his words slightly, the first level is like a runaway who realizes how he was once part of a home where he was loved and cherished, and therefore turns back.

The second level, less exalted, is a person who grasps this truth by hearing the speech of a prophet or the words of the Torah. Rabenu Bachya compares this person to a runaway who meets someone else from his home, who convinces the runaway to return. The third level occurs when the runaway observes how other runaways are harmed and abused, and decides based on this experience to return to the safety of home.

The fourth and lowest level is a runaway who falls into bad company and endures those abuses first hand. Ultimately he is rescued and returned to his home, for his benefit but against his will.

In the end, we all come home. Ideally, we will recognize the value of home on our own accord. גִּדוֹלָה תְּשׁוּבָה שֶׁמְקָרֶבֶת אֶת הָאָדָם לַשְׁכִינָה--שָׁנָאֱמֶר "שׁוּבָה, יִשְׂרָאֵל, עַד, ה' אֱלֹקִיךָ" (הושע יד,ב), ונאמר לב שבתם עדי נאם ה', וְנֶאֱמֶר "אִם-תָּשׁוּב יִשְׂרָאֵל נְאֶם-ה' אֵלַי תָּשׁוּב" (ירמיהו ד,א): כְּלוֹמַר אִם תַּחְזֹר בִּתְשׁוּבָה, בִּי תַּדְבַּק.

הַתְּשׁוּבָה מְקָרֶבָת אֶת הָרְחוֹקִים: אֶמֶשׁ הָיָה זֶה שְׁנוּי לִפְגִי הַמְּקוֹם, מְשָׁקָץ וּמְרֹחָק וְתוֹעֲבָה; וְהַיּוֹם הוּא אָהוּב וְנֶחְמָד, קָרוֹב וְנִיִדִיד. וְכֵן אַתָּה מוֹצָא שָׁבַּלָּשׁוֹן שֶׁהַקָּדוֹשׁ בָּרוּךְ הוּא מְרַחֵק אֶת הַחַשָּׁאִים--בָּה מְקָרֵב אֶת הַשָּׁבִים, בֵּין יָחִיד בֵּין רַבִּים: שֶׁנָּאֱמֶר "וְהָיָה בִּמְקוֹם אֲשֶׁר-יֵאָמַר לָהֶם, לֹא-עַמִי אַתֶּם, יֵאָמַר לָהֶם, בְּנֵי "וְהָיָה בִּמְקוֹם אֲשֶׁר-יֵאָמַר לָהֶם, לֹא-עַמִי אַתֶּם, יֵאָמַר לָהֶם, בְּנֵי הַהָּיָה עַרְרִי גבר לא יצליח בימיו וגמ" (ירמיהו כב,ל), "אִם-יִהְיֶה הַזֶּה עֲרִירִי גבר לא יצליח בימיו וגמ" (ירמיהו כב,ל), "אִם-יִהֶיה הַזֶּה בְּרִירִי גבר לא יצליח בימיו וגמ" (ירמיהו כב,ל), "אִם-יִהְיֶה הַזֶּה בְּרִירִי גבר לָא יצַלִיח בִימיו וגמ" (ירמיהו כב,ל), הָבירָי הַמָּרָ הַזֶּרָה בָּרָיָהוֹיָקִים מֶלֶרְ יְהוּדָה, חוֹתָם עַל-יִד יְמִינִי" (ירמיהו כב,כד). וְכִיןן שָׁשָׁב בְּגָלוּתוֹ נָאֱמֶר בִּזְרָבְבָּל בְּנוֹ "בִּיוֹם הַהוּא נאם הּ' צבקות אֶקַחָךְ זְרָבָּבָל בָּן-שְׁאַלְתִיאֵל עַבְדִי, נְאֻם-ה', וְשַׁמְתִיךָ

Teshuvah is great because it brings a person closer to the Divine Presence, as it is written (Hosea 14:2) return, Israel, to the Lord your God, and it is written (Amos 4:6) they have turned their heart to me, says the Lord, and it is written (Jeremiah 4:1) if you return, Israel, says the Lord, it is to Me that you return. Meaning, if you return in teshuvah, you will cleave to Me.

Teshuvah draws close those who are distant. Once, this person was hateful before God: despised, distanced, and repudiated. Now, he is beloved, cherished, embraced and held dear. So too will you find that the expressions that the Holy One who is Blessed uses to push away the sinner are transformed for those who draw close through *teshuvah*, whether individuals or communities, as it is written (Hosea 2:1) in the place where God will say to them, "you are not my people," God will say to them, "You are the children of the Living God." And it is said regarding Coniah in his wickedness (Jeremiah 22:30) write this man as cursed, let him not succeed in his days... (22:24) if Coniah the son of Jehoiachim, King of Judah, were the seal on my right hand [I would cut it off]. Once he did teshuvah in his exile, it is said regarding Zerubavel his son (Haggai 2:23), on that day, says the Lord of Hosts, I will take you, Zerubavel, son of Shaltiel My servant, says the Lord, and I will place you as My seal.

Commentary

Maimonides is generally regarded as a rationalist, dismissing certain elements of Jewish mysticism as folk promoting superstition and spiritual advancement through philosophical inquiry. From time to time, however, elements more familiar to kabbalistic thought seem to appear in his writings. The contrast between Maimonides the thinker and Maimonides the mystic seems less pronounced when one considers the intellectual journey of his illustrious son Avraham, who succeeded his father as head of the Jewish community at the tender age of 19. Like his father. Avraham was an able administrator and prolific author. He valiantly defended his father's rationalistic perspective from rabbinic attacks long before Maimonides' books were burned in 1232, yet at the same time Avraham composed his own works with deep mystical content.

One glimpses a hint of suggested mysticism in Maimonides' reference to "drawing close to the Divine Presence." Known in Hebrew as the *Shekhinah*, the Divine Presence refers to the indwelling, immanent and earthly experience of God. The Kabbalists describe the highest point of worldly spiritual achievement as an *unio mystica* with the *Shekhinah*, using the terminology of marriage to express this religious bliss. Maimonides' spare prose here evokes a similar tone, using for example the term "cleave" (*devekut*), first used in the Torah as a description of the relationship between Adam and Eve. We will return to this topic in the final chapter of *The Ways of Repentance*.

Maimonides once again emphasized here the complete turnabout effected by *teshuvah*. Once repudiated, the penitent is now beloved; once displaced, the Master of *Teshuvah* is now at home. Maimonides uses the biblical example of Coniah, once excoriated to the point that he was metaphorically removed from God's presence as a king might remove his signet ring, yet was eventually redeemed through *teshuvah*. His son Zerubavel was restored to his father's former position.

Day 30 כ״ט אלול ערב ראש השנה Wednesday, September 20, 2017

<u>פ</u>מָה מְעֻלָּה מַעֲלַת הַתְּשׁוּבָה: אֶמֶשׁ הָיָה זֶה מֵבְדָל מַה' אֱלֹקי יִשְׂרָאֵל, שֶׁגָּאֱמָר "עֵוֹנֹתֵיכֶם, הִיוֹ מַבְדָּלִים, בֵּיֹנֵכֶם, לְבֵין אֱלֹקי יִשְׂרָאֵל, שֶׁגָּאֱמָר "עֵוֹנֹתֵיכֶם, הִיוֹ מַבְדָּלִים, בַּיֹנֵכֶם, לְבֵין אֱלֹקיכֶם" (ישעיהו נט,ב). צוֹעַק וְאֵינוּ נַעֲנָה, שֶׁגָּאֱמָר "גַּם כִּי-תַרְבּוּ תְפָלָה, אֵינֶנִי שׁמֵעַ" (ישעיהו א,טו). שֶׁגָּאֱמָר "גַם כִּי-תַרְבּוּ תְפָלָה, אֵינֶנִי שׁמֵעַ" (ישעיהו א,טו). שְׁגָאֶמָר "גַּם כִּי-תַרְבּוּ תְפָלָה, אֵינֶנִי שׁמֵעַ" (ישעיהו א,טו). וְעוֹשֶׁה מִצְווֹת וְטוֹרְפִין אוֹתָן בְּפָנָיו, שֶׁנָּאֱמָר "מִי-בִקַשׁ זֹאַת מִידְכֶם, רְמֹס חֲצַרָי" (ישעיהו א,יב), "מִי גַם-בָּכֶם וְיִסְגֹר מַיְדְכֶם, דְלַתַים ולא תאירו מזבחי חנם אין לי חפץ בכם אמר ה' דְלַתַים ולא תאירו מזבחי חנם אין לי חפץ בכם אמר ה' עלותֵיכֶם סְפוּ עַל-זַבְחֵיכֶם, וְאַכְלוּ בָשָׁר" (ירמיהו ז,כא).

וְהַיּוֹם הוּא מֻדְבָּק בַּשְׁכִינָה, שָׁגָּאֱמָר "וְאַתֶּם, הַדְּבַקִים, בַּה', אֱלֹקִיכֶם" (דברים ד,ד). צוֹעֵק וְנַעֲגָה מִיָּד, שֶׁגָּאֱמָר "וְהָיָה טֶּרֶם-יִקְרָאוּ, וַאֲנִי אֶעֵגָה" (ישעיהו סה,כד). וְעוֹשֶׂה מִצְווֹת וּמְקַבְּלִין אוֹתָן בְּנַחַת וְשִׂמְחָה, שֶׁנָּאֱמָר "בִּי כְבַר, רַצָּה הָאֱלֹקים אֶת-מַעֲשֶׁירֶ" (קוהלת ט,ז). וְלֹא עוֹד אֵלָא שֶׁמִתְאַוּים לָהֶם, שֶׁנָּאֱמָר "וְעָרְבָה, לַה', מִנְחַת יְהוּדָה, וִירוּשָׁלָם--בִּימֵי עוֹלֶם, וּכְשָׁנִים קַדְמֹנִיֹת" (מלאכי ג,ד).

How great is the power of *teshuvah!* Once this person was separated from the Lord, the God of Israel, as it is written (Isaiah 59:2), your sins separate you from your God. He would cry out but would not be answered, as it is written (Isaiah 1:15), even if you multiply your prayers, I will not listen. He would perform commandments and they would be torn up in his presence, as it is written (Isaiah 1:12), who wishes this from your hands, trampling in My courtyard? (Malachi 1:10) If there were one of you to shut My doors, such that you would not light My altar needlessly! I have no desire for you, says the Lord of Hosts, and I wish no offering from your hands. (Jeremiah 7:21) Add offerings to your sacrifices, and eat your meat.

Today, however, he is bound up with the Divine Presence, as it is written (Deuteronomy 4:4) and you, who cleave to the Lord your God. He cries out and is answered immediately, as it is written (Isaiah 65:24), it will be that even before you call out I will answer. He will perform commandments and they will be accepted with pleasure and joy, as it is written (Ecclesiastes 9:7), for God has already approved your acts. Furthermore, he desired them, as it is written (Malachi 3:4), the offering of Judah and Jerusalem is as sweet to God as in the days of old and the early years.

Commentary

Note the symmetrical relationship describing the person before and after *teshuvah*. Initially, the unrepentant individual is separated, his or her prayers are ignored, and his or her good deeds are rejected with prejudice. After *teshuvah*, however, the penitent is drawn close, his or her prayers are welcomed and accepted (indeed, they are answered even before they are expressed), and his or her good deeds are received with pleasure. What a remarkable transformation! The Master of *Teshuvah* moves from the dungeon of utter rejection to the very innermost chambers of the Sovereign.

Rabbi Moshe Cordovero, in his remarkable work of Kabbalistic ethics entitled *Tomer Devorah* (The Palm Tree of Devorah), described this as the seventh of thirteen levels of forgiveness utilized by God in his relationship with human beings. "God," writes Rabbi Cordovero, "does not behave as human beings behave. When one person angers another, forgiveness is usually partial and they do not love each other as they once did. When a person sins and repents, however, God holds him in even higher regard." Rabbi Cordovero goes on to explain this phenomenon further in the context of the Talmudic passage cited in 7:4: in the place where penitents stand, not even the completely righteous can stand. Imagine, he wrote, the Hebrew letter *he* (π), which is shaped like a covered porch. People are like a dot placed in the central hollow of the *he*, and when they sin, they drop out the open bottom. *Teshuvah* is the difficult process of raising one's self back into the *he* again.

It is impossible, however, to climb back into the center of the *he* using the direct path straight upward, because the path has been made too slippery by the initial descent. The only way the Master of *Teshuvah* can gain access to the *he* is by finding footholds on the short left leg of the letter, and making the arduous ascent back up into the small opening just under the roof of the letter. It is this uppermost location, writes Rabbi Cordovero, that is reserved for Masters of Teshuvah by virtue of their efforts to regain entry. Righteous people who have never experienced the fall out of the letter cannot access this highest level, and therefore "in the place where penitents stand, not even the completely righteous can stand." All this is an illustration of the concept discussed here: God does not merely restore love for the Master of Teshuvah to the status quo before the sin-God actually intensifies that love, cherishing and valuing the penitent to an even greater degree.

בַּעֲלֵי תְּשׁוּבָה, דַּרְבָּן לִהְיוֹת שְׁפָּלִים וַעֲנָוִים בְּיוֹתֵר: אָם חֵרְפּוּ אוֹתָן הַכְּסִילִים בְּמַעֲשֵׁיהֶם הָרִאשׁוֹנִים, וְאָמְרוּ לָהֶן אֶמֶשׁ הָיִיתָ עוֹשֶׂה כַּבְּןכְּרָ, וָאֶמֶשׁ הָיִיתָ אוֹמַר כָּדַ וְכָּדְ--אַל יַרְגִּישׁוּ לָהֶן. אֵלָא שׁוֹמְעִין וּשְׁמַחִין וְיוֹדְעִין, שֶׁזּוֹ זְכוּת לָהֶן; וְשֶׁבָּל זְמָן שְׁהֶן בּוֹשִׁין מִמַּעֲשֵׁיהֶם שֶׁעָבְרוּ וְנִכְלָמִין מֵהֶן, זְכוּתָן מְרָבָּה וּמַעַלָתָם מִתְגַּדֶּלֶת.

וְחֵטְא גָּדוֹל הוּא לוֹמַר לְבַעַל תְּשׁוּבָה, זְכֹר מַעֲשֶׂידָ הָרָאשׁוֹנִים, אוֹ לְהַזְפִּירָם בְּפָנָיו כְּדֵי לְבַיְּשׁוֹ, אוֹ לְהַזְפִּיר דְּבָרִים וְעִנְיָנִים הַדּוֹמִין לֶהֶן כְּדֵי לְהַזְפִירוֹ מַה עֲשָׂה. הַכּּל אָסוּר וּמֵזְהָר עָלָיו בִּכְלַל הוֹנָיַת דְּבָרִים שֶׁהַזְהִירָה עָלֶיהָ תּוֹרָה, שֶׁנָּאֱמָר "וְלֹא תוֹנוּ אִישׁ אֶת-עֵמִיתוֹ" (ויקרא כה,יז).

It is the way of Masters of *Teshuvah* to be modest and exceptionally humble. If foolish people insult them regarding their earlier actions, saying "once you used to do this or that, once you used to say this or that," the Masters of *Teshuvah* will not become angry. Rather, they will listen with joy, knowing that they earn great merit by doing so, for any time that they are embarrassed and ashamed of their past deeds, their merit rises and their personal quality is exalted.

It is also completely sinful to say to a Master of *Teshuvah*, "remember your earlier deeds," or to remind them in order to provoke shame, or even to allude to these things in order to embarrass them. All of this is forbidden and people are warned. These statements are included in the Torah's prohibition of oppressive speech, as it is written (Leviticus 25:17), a person must not oppress another.

Commentary

The Master of Teshuvah faces considerable pressure from his or her peer group and even family. Sometimes he or she will be ridiculed for their behavior, and this phenomenon exists even among those who are very observant. Sometimes others perceive the spiritual progress of the Master of Teshuvah as a personal rejection. When a young man or woman decides to observe the Jewish dietary laws, for example, this can cause a lot of strife in the family home. Will not the parent see this as a rejection of all the love invested in the child through years of careful food preparation? Maimonides' emphasis on the humility of the Master of Teshuvah is especially important, because he or she must learn to accept rebuke appropriately, understanding the root cause of the opposition and treating friends and family with respect.

Maimonides wrote of the embarrassment and shame that Masters of *Teshuvah* feel for their past deeds. It is interesting to note that Maimonides concluded this chapter with a seemingly contradictory note. After extolling the virtues of the Master of *Teshuvah*, Maimonides emphasized the inherent humility of the penitent, noting the shame he or she feels for past behavior. This shame, however, is entirely inward-directed, and relates only to the healthy, empowering aspect of demanding personal accountability. The Master of *Teshuvah* feels pain for the damage this originally caused to his or her relationship with God, but he or she is unintimidated by what other people might think of this behavior for which the penitent has already atoned.

Imagine, by comparison, a white-collar criminal who is found guilty through due process. He pays full restitution

to the victims of his crime, including punitive damages, and is sentenced to prison for a number of years. When he ultimately completes his sentence and is released, how should he react to people who scorn him for his past? He has, after all, paid his debt to society. His criminal record is permanent part of his biography, and it has а but gratuitous social abuse is consequences, not acceptable. The rehabilitated ex-convict, now law-abiding citizen, should view such maltreatment as a reflection on those who would speak that way, not on himself. So too, the Master of Teshuvah should reserve his ongoing regret for prior wrongs for his relationship with God, and remain tranquil before those who would degrade him for his past.

Rabbi Luzzatto writes: "it is impossible for a person not to have shortcomings, regardless of whatever level of personal development he has otherwise attained. Whether these failings are a result of his nature, or his immediate or extended family, or whatever circumstances shaped him, or his choices in life. *There is no righteous person on earth who does good and does not sin* (Ecclesiastes 7:20). These flaws prevent a person from self-aggrandizement, even if he is a person of great accomplishments, for the flaws are large enough to obscure them."

A Master of *Teshuvah* understands this concept well, and transforms it into personal humility.

Reflections and Practical Applications

1) Which type of runaway am I?

2) When I return, I will not be estranged for wandering. On the contrary, I will be loved to an even greater degree than we were on the day I left.

3)

Chapter Eight: Future

Introduction

The logic of *teshuvah* demands that there be a just reward for those who complete the difficult journey of self-transformation. Maimonides therefore followed his discussion of the Master of *Teshuvah* with a description of the World to Come in Jewish theology.

Day 31 א׳ תשרי ראש השנה Thursday, September 21, 2017

Maimonides' views on the afterlife have occasioned a tremendous amount of Rabbinic controversy. Sharply criticized for an apparent deviation from some well-accepted norms, he later wrote a treatise on the subject of the afterlife that mollified many detractors, but left later scholars puzzling over Maimonides' true intent. הַטּוֹבָה הַצְּפּוּנָה לַצַּדִּיקִים, הִיא חֵיֵּי הָעוֹלָם הַבָּא; וְהֶם הַחַיִּים שְׁאֵין עִמְּהֶן מָוֶת, וְהַטּוֹבָה שְׁאֵין עִמְּה רָעָה. הוּא שֶׁכָּתוּב בַּתּוֹרָה, "לְמַעַן יִיטַב לָךֶ, וְהַאֲרַכְתָּ יָמִים" (דברים כב,ז): מִפִּי הַשְׁמוּעָה לָמְדוּ "לְמַעַן יִיטַב לָךָ" לָעוֹלָם שֶׁכֵּלוֹ טוֹב, "וְהַאֲרַכְתָּ יָמִים" לָעוֹלָם שֶׁכֵּלוֹ אָרוּךֵ; וְזֶה הוּא הָעוֹלָם הַבָּא.

שְׂכַר הַצַּדִּיקִים--הוּא שֶׁיּזְפּוּ לְנעֵם זֶה, וְיִהְיוּ בְּטוֹבָה זוֹ, וּפִרְעוֹן הְרְשָׁעִים--הוּא שֶׁלֹּא יִזְפּוּ לְחַיִים אֵלוּ, אֵלָא יִפְּרְתוּ וְיָמוּתוּ. וְכָל מִי שְׁאֵינוּ זוֹכֶה לְחַיִּים אֵלוּ, הוּא הַמֵּת שְׁאֵינוּ חייה לְעוֹלֶם, אֵלָא נְכְרָת בְּרִשְׁעוֹ, וְאוֹבֵד כַּבְּהֵמָה. וְזֶה הוּא הַפָּרֵת הַפָּתוּב בַּתּוֹרָה, שֶׁגָּאֱמָר "הִכָּרֵת תִּבָּרֵת הַגָּפָשׁ הַהִיא עונה בה" (במדבר טו,לא); מִפִּי הַשְׁמוּעָה לַמְדוּ "הִכָּרַת" בָּעוֹלֶם הַזֶּה, "תִּכָּרַת" לְעוֹלָם הַבָּא: כְּלוֹמַר שָׁאוֹתָה הַגָּפָשׁ שֶׁפְּרְשָׁה מִן הַגוּף בָּעוֹלָם הַזֶּה--אֵינָה זוֹכָה לְחַיִּי הַעוֹלָם הַבָּא, אֵלָא גַּם מִן הַעוֹלָם הַבָּה נְכָרַתָּה.

The good that is set aside for the righteous is the World to Come. It is a life where there is no death, a good that has no evil. This is what is written in the Torah (Deuteronomy 22:7), *in order that it benefit you, and your days be long.* From this we learn that *in order that it benefit you* means a world that is entirely good, and that *your days be long* means a world that is infinitely long. This is the World to Come.

The reward of the righteous is that they merit this benefit, they enjoy this good. The punishment of the wicked is that they do not merit this life, they are rather cut off and experience death. Anyone who does not merit this life simply dies, ceases to live altogether, and is cut off in his wickedness and destroyed like an animal. This is the "excision" that is described in the Torah, as it is written (Numbers 15:31), *this soul shall certainly be cut off.* From this we learn that one may be cut off in this world, and cut off in the next world as well. A soul that separates from its body in this world will not merit the World to Come; rather the soul will be cut off from that World as well.

Commentary

Maimonides paraphrased a longer Talmudic discussion to establish an example of a scriptural basis for the existence of the World to Come, describing the reward that awaits the righteous, regardless of the quality of Divine service that a person undertakes. Later, Maimonides will discuss a form of *teshuvah* that is done solely for the sake of the love of God, known as "service out of love" (Chapter Ten).

Maimonides' words on the concept of excision (*karet*) are brief, and have occasioned considerable debate among the commentators. This passage in particular seems to indicate that Maimonides does not expect retribution for the wicked other than their complete loss of existence through excision. While horrendous, this punishment does not seem adequate for some truly evil individuals. In order for the logic of reward and punishment to retain validity, the punishment must be commensurate with the crime, and the mere cessation of consciousness hardly seems appropriate for people who inflict terrible suffering on others.

Elsewhere in his writings Maimonides expanded this discussion of reward and punishment. Rabbi Eliyahu Touger identifies three different levels of punishment in Maimonides' work, expanding on the atonement process described above in Chapter 1. Those guilty of minor transgressions that do not receive atonement during a person's lifetime are punished with a temporary exposure to *gehinom*, a kind of purgatory, for less than twelve months, after which they enter the World to Come. Those who commit more serious offenses that deserve excision, and have not received atonement for these acts in this world, end their existence immediately through excision, as described here: their punishment is the complete denial of the World to Come. Finally, a third category of individuals experience eternal punishment in *gehinom*.

academic scholarship More recent has portrayed Maimonides' hesitancy to dwell on the concept of gehinom as a reflection of his general rationalist view of the afterlife, in which all physical pleasures are subordinated to spiritual contemplation of the radiance of Divine wisdom. If reward is entirely intellectual, should punishment also not be of the same category? For our purposes, studying the phenomenon of teshuvah, an extended discussion of the various interpretations of Maimonides is out of place, but interested readers may find the insightful treatment of this topic in Moshe Halbertal's biography of Maimonides enlightening. For our part, we will follow Maimonides' discussion in this chapter, which moves away from punishment and concentrates rather on eternal reward.

הָעוֹלָם הַבָּא--אֵין בּוֹ גּוּף וּגְנָיָה, אֵלָא נַפְשׁוֹת הַצַּדִּיקִים בִּלְבָד, בְּלֹא גּוּף כְּמַלְאֲכֵי הַשָּׁרַת. הוֹאִיל וְאֵין בּוֹ גְּוִיּוֹת, אֵין בּוֹ לֹא אֲכִילָה וְלֹא שְׁתִיָּה וְלֹא דְּבָר מִכָּל הַדְּבָרִים שֶׁגּוּפּוֹת בְּנֵי הָאָדָם צְרִיכִין לָהֶן בְּעוֹלָם הַזֶּה. וְלֹא יֵאַרַע בּוֹ דָבָר מֵן הַדְּבָרִים שֶׁמְאֹרָעִין לַגּוּפּוֹת בְּעוֹלָם הַזֶּה. כְּגוֹן יְשִׁיבָה וַעֲמִידָה וְשִׁינָה וּמִיתָה וְעָצֶב וּשְׁחוֹק בִּעוֹלָם הַזֶּה. כְּגוֹן יִשִׁיבָה וַעֲמִידָה וְשִׁינָה וּמִיתָה וְעָצֶב וּשְׁחוֹק וְכַיוֹצֶא בָּהֶן. כְּרָ אֶמְרוּ חֵכָמִים הָרִאשׁוֹנִים, הָעוֹלָם הַבָּא--אֵין בּוֹ לֹא אֲכִילָה וְלֹא שְׁתִיה וְלֹא הַשְׁמִישׁ, אֵלָא צַדִיקִים יוֹשְׁבִין וַעַשִׁרוֹתֵיהֵם בְּרָאשִׁיהֵם וְנָהְנָין מָזִיו הַשָּׁמִישׁ, הַשָּׁכִינָה.

הֲרֵי נִתְּבָּרַר לָךְ שְׁאֵין שָׁם גּוּף, לְפִי שְׁאֵין שָׁם אֲכִילָה וּשְׁתָיָה. וְזֶה שָׁאָמְרוּ צַדִּיקִים יוֹשְׁבִין, עַל דֶּרָךֵ הַחִידָה--כְּלוֹמַר נַפְשׁוֹת הַצַדִּיקִים מְצוּיִין שָׁם, בְּלֹא עָמָל וְלֹא יָגַע. וְכֵן זֶה שֶׁאָמְרוּ עַטְרוֹתֵיהֶם בְּרָאשִׁיהֶם--כְּלוֹמַר דֵּעָה שֶׁיָּדְעוּ שֶׁבָּגְלָלָה זָכוּ לְחַיִּי הָעוֹלָם הַבָּא, מְצוּיָה עַמָּהֶן, וְהִיא הָעֵטָרָה שֶׁלָּהָו בְּעָנִין שָׁאָמַר שְׁלֹמֹה "בָּעַטְרָה, מְצוּיָה עַמָּהֶן, וְהִיא הָעֵטָרָה שֶׁלָּהָו, כְּעְנָין שָׁאָמַר שְׁלֹמֹה "בָּעַטְרָה, מְצוּיָה עַמָּהֶן, וְהִיא הָעֵטָרָה שִׁלָּהָו, בְּעָנִין שָׁאָמַר שְׁלֹמֹה "בָּעַטְרָה, שְׁעִשְׁרָה-לּוֹ אִמוֹ (שִיר השירים גְיִא). וַהֲרֵי הוּא אוֹמֵר "וְשִׁמְחַת עוֹלָם, עַל-רֹאשָׁם" (ישעיהו נא,יא), וְאֵין הַשְׂמְחָה גוּף כְּדֵי שֶׁתָּנוּח עַל הָרֹאשׁ; כְּרָ עֲטָרָה שָׁאַמְרוּ חֵכָמִים כָּאן, הִיא הַדֵּעָה.

וּמַה הוּא זֶה שֶׁאָמְרוּ, וְנְהְנִין מִזִּיו הַשְׁכִינָה--שָׁיוֹדְעִין וּמַשִּׂיגִין מִאֲמִתַּת הַקָּדוֹש בָּרוּךֵ הוּא, מַה שְׁאֵינָן יוֹדְעִין וְהֶן בַּגוּף הָאָפֵל הַשָּׁפָל.

In the World to Come there is no physical existence, rather the souls of the righteous exist without physical form like the ministering angels. Since one has no body, there is no eating nor drinking nor any of the other physical activities that the body would need in this world. The soul does not experience the various things that affect the physical body, such as sitting or standing, sleeping or death, sadness or joy and so on. Thus the early Sages said, "the World to Come has no eating nor drinking nor marital relations, rather the righteous sit with crowns on their heads and enjoy the radiance of the Divine Presence."

Thus it is clear to you that there is no body, since there is no eating nor drinking. The phrase "the righteous sit" is merely a figure of speech, meaning the righteous exist there without work or effort. The phrase "with crowns on their heads" refers to the wisdom they earned that allowed them to merit the life of the World to Come. It becomes their crown, as Solomon said (Song of Songs 3:11), the crown that his mother placed upon him and (Isaiah 51:11) and eternal joy will rest upon their heads. Just as joy is not a physical object that could rest upon their heads, so too the crown that the Sages refer to here means knowledge.

And what is the meaning of "they enjoy the radiance of the Divine Presence?" They know and understand the truth of the Holy One who is Blessed, a knowledge that was inaccessible when they existed in a dark and lowly physical form.

Commentary

Jewish texts describe two visions of the afterlife: the World to Come, and the Resuscitation of the Dead (*tehiyat hametim*). The latter clearly implies a physical revival into some corporeal form, and therefore many of the commentators take issue with Maimonides' insistence that the afterlife is purely spiritual in nature.

Maimonides responded to his early critics with a treatise on the topic of the afterlife in which he affirmed his belief in a physical revival. This Resuscitation of the Dead, for Maimonides, is part of the unfolding of the Messianic era, but it is entirely distinct from the World to Come, and in fact is secondary to the more perfect nature of this existence after death. Since the topic of discussion in this chapter is the reward for *teshuvah*, Maimonides eliminated the eschatology of the end of days and concentrated on the World to Come.

What greater reward can there be for a person who lives the spiritual life of the mind than to enter a world in which all truth is accessible and revealed? As the Hebrew proverb relates, "there is no joy greater than the resolution of doubt." Maimonides described a world in which all questions are answered. ַכָּל נֶפָשׁ הַאֲמוּרָה בְּעִנְיָן זֶה, אֵינָהּ הַנְּשָׁמָה שְׁהִיא צְרִיכָה לַגּוּף, אֵלָא צוּרַת הַנֶּפָשׁ, שְׁהִיא הַדֵּעָה שֶׁהָשִׂינָה הַבּוֹרֵא כְּפִי כּוֹחָה וְהִשִּׁינָה הַדֵּעוֹת הַנְּבְּרָדוֹת וּשְׁאָר הַמַּעֲשִׁים. וְהִיא הַצוּרָה שֶׁבַּאַרְנוּ עַנְיָנָה בְּפֵרֶק רְבִיעֵי מֵהַלְכּוֹת יְסוֹדֵי הַתּוֹרָה; הִיא הַנַקְרֵאת נֶפָשׁ, בְּעַנְיָן זֶה.

חַיּים אֵלוּ--לְפִי שְׁאֵין עַמָּהֶם מָוֶת, שְׁאֵין הַמָּוֶת אֵלָא מִמְּאֹרְעוֹת הַגּוּף וְאֵין שָׁם גּוּף, נְקָרְאוּ צְרוֹר הַחַיִּים, שֶׁנָּאֱמָר "וְהָיְתָה נֶפֶשׁ אֲדֹנִי צְרוּדָה בִּצְרוֹר הַחַיִּים את ד' אלוקך ואת נפש אויביך יקלענה וגו''' (שמואל א כה,כט). וְזֶה הוּא הַשֶּׁכָר שְׁאֵין שָׂכָר לְמַעְלָה מִמֶּנוּ, וְהַטוֹבָה שְׁאֵין אַחֶרֶיהָ טוֹבָה; וְהִיא שֶׁהִתְאוּוּ כַּל הַנְבִיאִים.

The term "soul" [*nefesh*] used in this discussion is not the same as the soul [*neshamah*] that is necessary for the body. Rather it is the part of the soul [*nefesh*] that is able to understand the Creator according to its capacity, and grasps the various separate qualities of thinking and other actions. It is the element that was described in the fourth chapter of the Laws of the Foundations of the Torah, which is called *nefesh* in that context.

This life admits of no death, as death is one of the things that affect a body, and here there is no body. Therefore this life is called "the bonds of life," as it is written (I Samuel 25:29), and the soul of my master will be bound up in the bonds of life with the Lord your God, and the soul of your enemies will be cast away. This is the reward that admits of no higher reward, the good for which there can be no greater good. It is the thing most desired by all the prophets.

Day 32

ב׳ תשרי ראש השנה

Friday, September 22, 2017

Commentary

The Hebrew language has several words that are commonly rendered as "soul" in English, and they are used in varying contexts throughout the corpus of Rabbinic literature. Maimonides explained here that the term *nefesh* can mean two different things. It can refer to the lowest level of the soul, the part that gives a physical body its animating force. In the context of this work, and specifically describing the experience of the World to Come, the *nefesh* is that aspect of the soul that is able to grasp abstract concepts, and as such it is able to appreciate the spiritual-intellectual nature of the World to Come. Maimonides' use of terminology for the soul is not necessarily consistent with the usage of later thinkers, particularly the Safed circle and the Hasidic masters.

This is not to say that Maimonides was unaware of the mystical teachings that formed the core of the teachings of Rabbi Moshe Cordovero, Rabbi Isaac Luria, and later mystics. The prominent mysticism of Maimonides' own son Avraham is a testament to the fact that such ideas were circulating at the time. Furthermore, the fact that Maimonides felt the need to distinguish the unusual meaning of mystical terminology indicates that he was aware of the standard definition of words like nefesh. The goal of The Ways of Repentance, and the Mishneh Torah in general, however, is to provide the common reader with a comprehensive, comprehensible overview of the entire body of Jewish law, and as such Maimonides chose not to delve into a discussion of Kabbalah here. Whether or not he harbored mystical beliefs-an argument that runs against the grain of superficial readings of Maimonides, but is not at all impossible—is beyond the scope of our work here.

וְכַמָּה שֵׁמוֹת קָרְאוּ לָהּ דֶּרֶךְ מָשָׁל: הַר ה', וּמְקוֹם קָדְשׁוֹ, וְדֶרֶךְ הַקּדֶשׁ, וְחַצְרוֹת ה', וְאֹהֶל ה', וְנֹעַם ה', וְהֵיכָל ה', וּבֵית ה', וְשַׁעַר ה'. וְהַחֲכָמִים קָרְאוּ לָהּ דֶּרֶךְ מָשָׁל לְטוֹבָה זוֹ הַמְזֻמֶּגֶת לַצַדִּיקִים, סְעוֹדָה; וְקוֹרִין לָהּ בְּכָל מָקוֹם, הָעוֹלָם הַבָּא.

There are many terms that are used to describe this by way of analogy: (Psalms 24:3) the Mountain of God, God's holy place (Isaiah 35:8), the holy path (Psalms 65:5, 92;14) the courtyards of God (Psalms 15:1) the tent of God (Psalms 27:4) the pleasant place of God (Psalms 5:8) the sanctuary of God (Psalms 27:4) the house of God (Psalms 118:20) the gate of God. The Sages used the term "banquet" to describe the good that is reserved for the righteous. It is otherwise known as the World to Come.

Commentary

Continuing his discussion of terminology, Maimonides identified various references to Divine locations described in the Hebrew Bible as anthropomorphisms for the World to Come. This will be qualified in the 8.6 as purely literary representations, since for Maimonides these experiences are solely intellectual-spiritual in nature. ַהַּנְקָמָה שְׁאֵין נְקָמָה גְּדוֹלָה מִמֶּנָה--שָׁתִּכָּרֵת הַנָּפָשׁ וְלֹא תִזְכָּה לְאוֹתָן הַחַיִּים, שֶׁנָּאֱמָר "הִכָּרֵת תִּכָּרֵת הַנָּפָשׁ הַהִיא, עֵוֹנָה בָהּ" (במדבר טו,לא). וְזֶה האובדן הוּא שֶׁקוֹרְאִין אוֹתוֹ הַנְבִיאִים דֶּרֶךְ מָשָׁל, בְּאֵר שַׁחַת וַאֲבדּוֹן וְתָפְתֶּה וַעֵלוּקָה; וְכָל לָשׁוֹן כְּלָיָה וְהַשְׁחָתָה קוֹרְאִין לוֹ, לְפִי שְׁהִיא הַכְּלָיָה שְׁאֵין אַחַרֶיהָ תְּקוּמָה לְעוֹלָם וְהַהֶפְסֵד שְׁאֵינוּ חוֹזֵר לְעוֹלָם.

The reckoning, for which there is no more serious reckoning, is that the soul be cut off and not merit to share in this World to Come, as it is written (Numbers 15:31), *this soul shall certainly be cut off, it bears its sin.* This is the utter destruction that the prophets described by analogy as (Psalms 55:24) *the pit of destruction,* (Psalms 88:12) *obliterated* (Isaiah 30:33), *place of fire* (Proverbs 30:15) *leech,* and other terms denoting annihilation and destruction, since this is an annihilation for which there is no revival, a loss that cannot ever be compensated.

Commentary

his Maimonides balanced description of the anthropomorphisms used to describe the World to Come with this list of similar terms used to describe its polar opposite. Note that they are all in keeping with his intellectual view of the afterlife. If the greatest reward is the spiritual enjoyment of Divine radiance is participation in the stimulating conversation of a banquet, then what greater punishment could there be than to lack an invitation? If revelation of wisdom is the greatest reward, then exclusion from that knowledge would be eternal punishment.

שֶׁמֶא תַּקַל בְּעֵינֶידָ טוֹבָה זוֹ, וּתִדַמֶה שְׁאֵין שְׂכַר הַמִצְווֹת וַהַוַּיּת הָאָדָם שָׁלֵם בְּדַרְכֵי הָאֱמֶת, אֵלָא לִהְיוֹתוֹ אוֹכֵל וְשׁוֹתֶה מַאֲכָלוֹת טוֹבוֹת וּבוֹעֵל צוּרוֹת נָאוֹת וְלוֹבֵשׁ בִּגְדֵי שֵׁשׁ וְרִקְמָה וְשׁוֹכֵן בְּאָהֱלֵי שֵׁן וּמִשְׁתַּמֵשׁ בִּכְלֵי כָּסֶף וְזָהָב וּדְבַרִים הַדּוֹמִין לָאֶלּוּ, כִּמוֹ שֵׁמֵדַמִין אֵלוּ הַעֵרָבִיים

הַטְּפְּשִׁים הַאֵוילִים הַשְּׁטוּפִים בַּזמֵה.

8.6

Day 33 ג' תשרי Saturday, September 23, 2017

> אֲבָל הַחֲכָמִים וּבַעֲלֵי דֵּעָה יֵדְעוּ שֶׁבָּל הַדְּבָרִים הָאֵלּוּ דִּבְרֵי הַבָּאי וְהֶבֶל הֶן, וְאֵין בָּהֶן תּוֹחֶלֶת. וְאֵינָם טוֹבָה וְּדוֹלָה אֶצְלֵנוּ בָּעוֹלָם הַזֶּה, אֵלֶא מִפְּנֵי שֶׁאָנוּ בַּעֲלֵי גּוּף וּגְנֵיה; וְכָל הַדְּבַרִים הָאֵלּוּ, צְרְבֵּי הַגּוּף הֶן, וְאֵין הַנֶּפָשׁ מִתְאַוָּה לָהֶן וּמְחַמַדְתָּן אֵלָא מִפְּנֵי צֹרְדֵ הַגּוּף, כְּדֵי שֶׁיּמְצָא חֶפְצוֹ וְיֵעֲמֹד עַל בָּרְיוֹ. וּבִזְמָן שְׁאֵין שֶׁם גוּף, נִמְצְאוּ כֵּל הַדְּבַרִים הָאֵלוּ בְּטֵלִים.

> הַטּוֹבָה הַגְּדוֹלָה שֶׁתִּהְיֶה בָּהּ הַנָּפָּשׁ בָּעוֹלָם הַבָּא, אֵין שָׁם דֶּרֶך בָּעוֹלָם הַזֶּה לְהַשִּׁיגָה וְלֵידַע אוֹתָהּ, שְׁאֵין אָנוּ יוֹדְעִין בָּעוֹלָם הַזֶּה אַלָּא טוֹבַת הַגּוּף, וְלָה אָנוּ מִתְאוּין; אֲבָל אוֹתָה הַטוֹבָה גְּדוֹלָה עַד מְאוֹד, וְאֵין לָה עַרֶךְ בְּטוֹבוֹת שֶׁלָעוֹלָם הַזֶּה אֵלָא דֶּרֶךְ מָשָׁל. אֲבָל בְּדֶרֶךְ הָאֱמֶת שֶׁנְעֲרֹךְ טוֹבַת הַנָּפָשׁ בָּעוֹלָם הַזֶּה אֵלָא אוֹתָה הַטוֹבַת הַגוּף בְּדֶרֶךְ הָאֱמֶת שֶׁנְעֲרֹךְ טוֹבַת הַנָּפָשׁ בָּעוֹלָם הַזָּה אֵלָא אוֹתָה הַטוֹבַת הַגּוּ בְּדֶרֶךְ הָאֱמֶת שְׁנָעֲרֹךָ טוֹבַת הַנָּפָשׁ בָּעוֹלָם הַבָּא מְמוֹ טוֹבַת הַגוּך בַרְעוֹלָם הַזֶּה בְּמַאְכָל וּרְמַשְׁקָה, אֵינוּ בַּן; אֵלָא אוֹתָה הַטוֹבָה גְּדוֹלָה עַד אֵין חַקֶּר, וְאֵין עַרְךָ וְאֵין דַמְיוֹן. הוּא שֶׁאָמַר דָוִיד, "מָה רַב-טוּבְרָ, אֲשֶׁר-צְפַנְתָּ לִירֵאֶיךָ: פָּעַלְתָּ, לַחֹסִים בָּךֵ" (תהילים לָא,כ).

> וְכַמָּה תָּמַה דָּוִיד וְהִתְאַוָּה לְחַיֵּי הָעוֹלָם הַבָּא, שֶׁנָּאֱמָר "לוּלֵא הֶאֱמַנְתִּי, לִרְאוֹת בְּטוּב-ה' בְּאֶרֶץ חַיִּים" (תהילים כז,יג).

> Perhaps this good will be insignificant in your eyes, and you may think that there is no reward for performing the commandments and remaining on the path of truth except a life of eating and drinking fine foods, and having relations with beautiful people, wearing fine clothes, and dwelling in fine homes, using vessels of silver and gold

and the like. This is what the foolish Arabs think, who are steeped in such thoughts of sensual pleasures.

The Sages and those who are mindful, however, know that all of these physical things are completely empty, and there is no value in them, and they are only good for us in this world because we are physical creatures, and all of these things are necessary for the body. The soul has no desire for them, and only wishes to have them for the sake of the body, in order that it functions properly and with health. When there is no body, however, all of these things will be useless.

The great good that will exist in the World to Come has no connection to this world, that it might be known and understood. In this world, we can only grasp that which is good for the body, and that is what we desire. The supreme good of the World to Come cannot be evaluated in this world except by way of analogy. In truth, however, using a physical metaphor for what is good for the soul in the World to Come by describing what is good for the body in this world, such as food and drink, is not correct. Really, this supreme good cannot be evaluated, measured, or compared to anything else at all. This is what David said (Psalms 31:20), what a great good You have stored away for those who fear You.

David had a tremendous desire for the World to Come, as it is written (Psalms 27:13), had I not believed that I would see the goodness of God in the Land of Life.

Commentary

Maimonides' disparaging comment about the "foolish Arabs" may be a reference to the widely-quoted (and widely misunderstood) teaching of the 9th century Muslim writer al-Tirmidhi that posits seventy-two virgins awaiting righteous men in the Islamic heaven. Whatever the basis, Maimonides' argument is that the concept of a World to Come as a place of sensual, physical pleasure is foreign to Judaism.

Rabbi Moshe Hayim Luzzatto offers a striking parable that underlines Maimonides' comment. A princess is forced into marriage with a common peasant. He loves her dearly and wishes to please her, so he brings her the finest clothing available, the most delicious foods he can prepare. She is grateful, but cannot be satisfied, for no matter what beautiful finery he provides, it cannot compare to the simplest pleasures that she was accustomed to when she lived in the palace.

The soul is like the princess, forced into a union with the mundane world in the form of our physical bodies. Sensual pleasures address the needs and desires of the body, but do not fill the void in the soul, which seeks only spiritual pleasure. The pleasures of learning, of friendship and love, and above all closeness to God—these alone will satisfy the soul. ַכְּבָר הוֹדִיעוּנוּ חֲכָמִים הָרִאשׁוֹנִים שָׁטוֹבַת הָעוֹלָם הַבָּא אֵין כּוֹח בָּאָדָם לְהַשִּׂיגָה עַל בָּרְיָה, וְאֵין יוֹדֵעַ גַּדְלָה וְיָפְיָה וְעָצְמָה אֵלָא הַקַּדוֹש בָּרוּךְ הוּא לְבַדּוֹ; וְשֶׁכָּל הַטוֹבוֹת שֶׁמִתְנַבְּאִין בָּהֶן הַוְּבִיאִים לְיִשְׁרָאֵל, אֵינָן אֵלָא לִדְבָרִים שֶׁל גּוּף, שֶׁנַּהְנִין בָּהֶן יִשְׁרָאֵל בִּימוֹת הַמֶּלֶדְ הַמָּשִׁים, בִּזְמָן שֶׁתַּחִזֹר הַמֶּמְשָׁלָה לְיִשְׁרָאֵל.

אֲבָל טוֹבַת חַיֵּי הָעוֹלָם הַבָּא, אֵין לָה עֵרֶךְ וְדִמְיוֹן, וְלֹא דִמּוּהָ הַנְּבִיאִים, כְּדֵי שֶׁלֹּא יִפְחֲתוּ אוֹתָה בַּדְמְיוֹן. הוּא שֶׁיְשַׁעְיָהוּ אוֹמֵר "עַין לֹא-רָאָתָה, אֱלֹקִים זוּלָתְרָ--יַעֲשֶׂה, לִמְחַבָּה-לוֹ" (ישעיהו סד,ג): כְּלוֹמַר הַטּוֹבָה שֶׁלֹא רַאֲתָה אוֹתָה עֵין נָבִיא, ולא ראה אותה אַלָא עַשָּׂה אוֹתָה הָאֱלקים לָאָדָם שֶׁמְחַכֶּה לוֹ. אָמְרוּ חַכָמִים, כָּל הַנְבִיאִים כֵּלָן לֹא נְתְנַבְּאוּ אֵלָא לִימוֹת הַמְשִׁיחַ, אֲבָל הָעוֹלָם הַבָּא, "עַין לֹא-רָאָתָה, אֱלֹקים זוּלָתְרָ".

The early Sages taught that the benefit of the World to Come cannot be clearly understood by human beings, and only God knows its greatness, beauty and power. All the good that the prophets described for the Jewish people was solely in reference to the physical benefits that they would enjoy in the time of the King Messiah, which is the time when sovereignty would be returned to the Jews.

The good of the World to Come, on the other hand, cannot be described in any way, and the prophets consequently refrained from portraying it so it would not be diminished through the comparison. This is what Isaiah meant (Isaiah 64:3), *besides You, O God, the eye has not seen what will be done for one who awaits it*, meaning, the good that was not seen by that prophet, nor seen by any eye except by God alone, who made it for the one who awaits it. The Sages said that the

prophets only spoke of the days of the Messiah, but regarding the World to Come, *the eye has not seen* except for God.

Commentary

Maimonides described a two-fold end of days. One part features a messianic era when Jews will miraculously regain their homeland and will return to it from their far-Led by a human king known as the flung diaspora. Messiah, they will live free of oppression during that time. This is separate from the World to Come, which is an entirely spiritual world, distinct from the physical world even during messianic days. The sequence of these elements, and their relationship to the concept of the Resuscitation of the Dead, is a matter of dizzying debate among Maimonidean scholars. As Maimonides will clarify in the following halakhah, the term "World to Come" does not mean that it will be created at some future point in time, like, for example, the Resuscitation of the Dead will occur after the Messianic period is completed. The World to Come rather exists alongside our physical world, and is called "to Come" because it is experienced only after one's life in the mundane world ends (see 8.8).

The Talmud has a pithy way of expressing the concept of the value of the World to Come: "there is no reward for commandment in this [mundane] performing а world" (sakhar mitsvah be-hay alma leika). An incorrect reading of that phrase might give the reader the erroneous good deed that it means "no impression goes unpunished," as the English idiom has it. In reality, the concept means that the reward for performing a commandment is so great that this physical world is unable to contain and express it. Certain commandments,

however, are like investments that consist of both principal and interest. Honoring parents, for example, confers great merit in the World to Come (the principal) while generating considerable ancillary benefit in this world as well (the interest).

The Talmud, however, gives us some glimpses into what the World to Come must be like. The fraction of one part in sixty is understood to mean the largest possible minority element that is ignored when taken in context of the whole. For example, if a significant quantity of milk accidentally spilled into a meat-based soup, the resulting mixture would not be kosher. If the ratio of milk to meat was 1:60 or less, however, the milk would be considered nullified by the larger quantity of meat-based soup and the food would remain kosher. It's not that the milk has magically disappeared; it's just that the amount of meat present in the mixture is so overwhelming that the milk is no longer The Talmud uses the measure of 1:60 distinguishable. similarly to describe the World to Come: the pleasure of the Sabbath, for example, is considered one part in sixty of the pleasure of the World to Come. One can only imagine what that means.

זָה שֶׁקָּרְאוּ אוֹתוֹ חֲכָמִים הָעוֹלָם הַבָּא, לֹא מִפְּנֵי שְׁאֵינוּ מָצוּי עַתָּה וְזֶה הָעוֹלָם אוֹבֵד וְאַחַר כָּךְ יָבוֹא אוֹתוֹ הָעוֹלָם. אֵין הַדָּבָר כֵּן, אֵלָא הַרֵי הוּא מָצוּי וְעוֹמֵד, שֶׁנֶּאֱמָר [אשר צפנת פעלת] ["מָה רַב-טוּבְרָ אֲשֶׁע-צְפַנְתָּ לִירֵאֶירָ" (תהילים לא,כ).] וְלֹא קְרָאוּהוּ הָעוֹלָם הַבָּא, אֵלָא מִפְּנֵי שֶׁאוֹתָן הַחַיּים בָּאִין לוֹ לָאָדָם אַחַר חַיֵּי הָעוֹלָם הַזָּה, שֶׁאָנוּ קַיַּמִין בּוֹ בְּגוּוּ וְנֶפֶשׁ, וְזֶה הוּא הַוּ מִצָּא לְכָל אָדָם בָּרִאשוֹנָה.

The Sages did not call this "the World to Come" because it does not yet exist, such that it would only come into being after this world is destroyed. This is not correct. The World to Come exists now, as it is written (Psalms 31:20), *that You have hidden, that You have made*. It is only called the World to Come because it cannot be experienced by a human being until after one has lived in this world, where we live with both a body and a soul. This is the first world for every human being.

Commentary

The World to Come exists simultaneously with our physical world. Maimonides clarifies that it is referred to as a future world because it will be experienced only after a person has left the physical world and enters this new reality. Our present existence, however, is in the physical world. Maimonides will now leave this topic and return to scriptural sources that describe this-worldly rewards and punishments, and explain how these two worlds are interrelated.

Notes to Self

1) Learn to savor the spiritual and intellectual pleasures of study, contemplation, and meditation.

2) Imagine the reward of reuniting with loved ones who have passed to the next world.

3)

Chapter Nine: Present

Introduction

In Chapter Nine, Maimonides turned from the World to Come to the present world, and described the purpose of this reality. In particular, Maimonides focussed on the meaning of the difficulties we face in this world as we attempt to engage in the *teshuvah* process.

Day 34 ד׳ תשרי Sunday, September 24, 2017

Chapter Nine is unusual, consisting of only two long *halakhot*. The central question addressed here is, in many ways, another approach to the main question

addressed earlier (3.2) of *tsadik ve-ra lo*, "why do the righteous suffer?" After discussing the notion of the World to Come as an expression of the balancing of the metaphysical scales in the next world, this chapter looks at how this balance is achieved in this world.

מַאַחַר שָׁנוֹדַע שָׁמַּתַן שְׁכָרָן שָׁלַמִצְווֹת וְהַטוֹבָה שָׁנִזְכָּה לָה אִם שְׁמַרְנוּ דֶּרֶךָ ה' הַכָּתוּב בַּתּוֹרָה--הִיא חֵיֵי הָעוֹלָם הַבָּא, שָׁנָאֱמָר "לְמַעַן יִיטַב לָךָ, וְהַאֲרַכְתָּ יָמִים" (דברים כב,ז); וְהַנְקָמָה שָׁנוֹקְמִין מִן הָרְשָׁעִים שֶׁעָזְבוּ אָרְחוֹת הַצֶּדֶק הַכְּתוּבוֹת בַּתּוֹרָה--הִיא הַכָּרֵת, שֶׁנָּאֱמָר "הִכַּרַת תַּכָּרַת הַנָּפָשׁ הַהִיא, עֵוֹנָה בָהּ" (במדבר טו,לא). מַה הוּא זֶה שֶׁכָּתוּב בְּכָל הַתּוֹרָה כַּלָּה, אִם תִּשְׁמְעוּ יַגִּיעַ לָכָם, וְאִם מַה הוּא זֶה שֶׁכָּתוּב בְּכָל הַתּוֹרָה כַּלָּה, אִם תִּשְׁמְעוּ יַגִּיעַ לָכָם, וְאִם מָה הוּא זֶה שֶׁכָּתוּ יִקְרָא אֶתְכָם, וְכָל אוֹתָן הַדְּבָרִים בָּעוֹלָם הַזֶּה--כְּגוֹן שְׁבַע וְרָעַב, וּמִלְחַמָה וְשָׁלוֹם, וּמַלְכוּת וְשִׁפְלוּת, וִישִׁיבַת הָאָרֶץ וְגַלוּת, וְהַצְלָחַת מַעֵשָּׁה וְהָפְסַדוֹ, וּשְׁאָר כָּל דְּבָרִי הַבְּרִית.

ַכָּל אוֹתָן הַדְּבָרִים אֱמֶת הָיוּ, וְיִהְיוּ, וּבִזְמָן שֶׁאָנוּ עוֹשִׂין כָּל מִצְווֹת הַתּּוֹרָה, יַגִּיעוּ אֵלֵינוּ טוֹבוֹת הָעוֹלָם הַזֶּה כֵּלָן; וּבִזְמָן שֶׁאָנוּ עוֹבְרִין עֵלֵיהֶן, תִּקְרָא אוֹתָנוּ הָרָעוֹת הַכְּתוּבוֹת. וְאַף עַל פִּי כֵן אֵין אוֹתָן הַטּוֹבוֹת, הֶן סוֹף מַתַּן שְׂכָרָן שֶׁלַמִּצְווֹת; וְלֹא אוֹתָן הָרָעוֹת, הֶן סוֹף הַנְּקָמָה שֶׁנּוֹקְמִין מֵעוֹבָר עַל כָּל הַמִצְווֹת. אֵלָא כָּךְ הוּא הָצֵייע הַדָּבָרִים.

הַקַּדוֹש בָּרוּך הוּא נַתַן לָנוּ תּוֹרָה זוֹ, עֵץ חַיִּים, וְכָל הָעוֹשֵׂה כָּל הַכַּתוּב בָּהּ, וִיוֹדְעוֹ דֵּעָה גִּמוּרָה נִכוֹנָה--זוֹכֵה בָּהּ לִחֵיֵּי הָעוֹלָם הַבַּא; וּלְפִי גֹדֵל מַעַשִׂיו וְגֹדֵל חַכִמַתוֹ, הוּא זוֹכֵה. וְהָבִטִיחַנוּ בַּתּוֹרָה שָׁאִם נַעַשֵׂה אוֹתָהּ בִּשִׂמִחָה וּבָטוֹבַת נֵפֵשׁ, וְנֵהְגֵה בְּחַכִמַתַה תַּמִיד--שֵׁיִסִיר מִמֵּנוּ כַּל הַדְּבַרִים הַמּוֹנְעִים אוֹתַנוּ מַלַּעֲשׂוֹתָה, כְּגוֹן חֹלִי וּמִלְחָמָה וְרָעָב וְכַיוֹצֵא בָּהֵן. וְיַשִׁפִּיעַ לַנוּ כַּל הַטּוֹבוֹת הַמִּחַזִּקִים אֵת יָדֵינוּ לַעַשׂוֹת אֵת הַתּוֹרָה, כְּגוֹן שֹׁבַע וִשַּׁלוֹם וּרבוֹת כֵּסֵף וָזָהָב--כְּדֵי שֶׁלֹּא נַעְסֹק כָּל יָמֵינוּ בִּדְבָרִים שֵׁהַגּוּף צַרִיךָ לַהֵן, אֵלָא נֵשֵׁב פּּנוּיִים לִלְמֹד בְּחַכִמָה, וְלַעֲשׂוֹת הַמִּצְוָה, כִּדִי שֵׁנִזְכֵּה לִחֵיֵּי הָעוֹלָם הַבָּא. וְכֵן הוּא אוֹמֵר בַּתּוֹרָה הַעוֹלַם בּטוֹבוֹת "וּצִדַקָה, הַזָּה, שֵׁהָבָטִיחַ אחר תִּהְיֶה-לֵנוּ . . ." (דברים ו,כה).

ּוְכֵן הוֹדִיעָנוּ בַּתּוֹרָה שְׁאִם נַעֲזֹב הַתּוֹרָה מִדַּעְתֵּנוּ וְנַעְסֹק בְּהַבְלֵי הַזְמָן, כְּעִנְיַן שֶׁנָאֱמָר "וַיִּשְׁמַן יְשֶׁרוּן וַיִּבְעָט" (דברים לב,טו)--שֶׁדַּיָן הָאֵמַת יָסִיר מִן הָעוֹזָבִים כַּל טוֹבוֹת הָעוֹלָם הַזֶּה, שְׁהֵן חִזִּקוּ יְדֵיהֶם לִבְעֹט, וּמֵבִיא עֲלֵיהֶן כָּל הָרָעוֹת הַמּוֹנְעִים אוֹתָן מִלִּקְנוֹת הָעוֹלָם הַבָּא, כְּדֵי שֶׁיֹאבְדוּ בְּרִשְׁעָם. הוּא שֶׁכָּתוּב בַּתּוֹרָה, "וְעָבַדְתָּ אֶת-איְבָיךָ, אֲשֶׁר יְשֵׁלְחֶנוּ ה' בָּךֵ" (דברים כח,מח), "תַּחַת, אֲשֶׁר לֹא-עַבַדְתָּ אֶת-ה' בשמחה ובטוב לבב מרב כל" (דברים כח,מז).

נְמְצָא בּּרוּשׁ כָּל אוֹתָן הַבְּרָכוֹת וְהַקְּלָלוֹת, עַל דֶּרֶךְ זוֹ: כְּלוֹמַר אִם עַבַדְתֶּם אֶת ה' בְּשִׂמְחָה, וּשְׁמַרְתֶּם דַרְכּוֹ--מַשְׁפִּיעַ לָכֶם הַבְּרָכוֹת הָאֵלוּ וּמַרְחִיק הַקְּלָלוֹת, עַד שֶׁתָּהְיוּ פְּנוּיִים לְהִתְחַכַּם בַּתּוֹרָה וְלַעְסֹק בָּהּ, כְּדֵי שֶׁתְזְכּוּ לְחַיֵּי הָעוֹלָם הַבָּא, וְיִיטַב לָךְ לָעוֹלָם שֶׁכֵּלוֹ טוֹב וְתַאֲרִיךְ יָמִים לָעוֹלָם שֶׁכֵּלוֹ אָרוּךָ. וְנִמְצַאתֶם זוֹכִין לִשְׁנֵי הַעוֹלָמוֹת, לְחַיִּים טוֹבִים בָּעוֹלָם הַזָּה הַמְּבִיאִין לְחַיֵּי הָעוֹלָם הָעוֹלָמוֹת, לְחַיִּים טוֹבִים בָּעוֹלָם הַזֶּה הַמְבִיאִין לְחַיֵּי הָעוֹלָם הַעוֹלָמוֹת, שָׁאָם לֹּא יִקְנֶה הֵנָּה חָכְמָה וּמַעֲשִׁים טוֹבִים--אֵין לוֹ בְּמָה הַבָּא: שְׁאָם לֹא יִקְנֶה הֵנָּה חַכְמָה וּמַעֲשִׁים טוֹבִים--אֵין לוֹ בְּמָה הַבָּאוֹ (קוהלת טִי).

וְאִם עֲזִבְתָּם אֶת ה' וּשְׁגִיתֶם בְּמַאֲכָל וּמַשְׁקָה וּזְנוּת וְדוֹמֶה לָהֶם--מַבִּיא עֲלֵיכֶם כָּל הַקְּלָלוֹת הָאֵלּוּ וּמֵסִיר כָּל הַבְּרָכוֹת, עַד שִׁיּכְלוּ יְמֵיכֶם בְּבָהָלֶה וּפַּחֵד, וְלֹא יִהְיֶה לָכֶם לֵב פְּנוּי וְלֹא גּוּף שָׁלֵם לַעֲשוֹת הַמִּצְווֹת, כְּדֵי שֶׁתּאבְדוּ מַחֵיֵּי הָעוֹלֶם הַבָּא. וְנִמְצָא שָׁאבַדְתֶם שְׁנֵי עוֹלָמוֹת: שֶׁבִּזמָן שֶׁאָדָם טָרוּד בָּעוֹלָם הַזָּה בְּחֹלִי וּבְמִלְחַמָה וּרְעָבוֹן, אֵינוּ מִתְעַפֵּק לֹא בְּחָכְמָה וְלֹא בְּמִצְוָה שֶׁבָּהֶן זוֹכִין לְחַיֵּי הָעוֹלֶם הַבָּא.

We know that the reward for the commandments and the benefit that one merits if one observes the path of God as described in the Torah is the life of the World to Come, as it is written (Deuteronomy 22:7), *in order to benefit you and lengthen your days.* We also know that the reckoning that awaits the wicked who abandon the ways of righteousness is described in the Torah as excision, as it is written (Numbers 15:31), *this soul shall certainly be cut off, it bears its sin.* What, then, is the meaning of those passages throughout the Torah that use physical terms to describe the reward for people who observe the Torah and the punishment for people who do not? What is the meaning of physical examples such as satiety or hunger, war or peace, glory or humiliation, dwelling at home or in exile, success or failure, and other aspects of this covenant?

All of these words are true and will come to pass, and observing the commandments of the Torah will result in these rewards in the physical world, while failing to observe them will result in all of these negative consequences. This is true even though these physical rewards are not the essential rewards for the commandments, and these physical consequences are not the punishments for violating the commandments. Rather, the meaning of these words is as follows.

The Holy One who is Blessed gave us this Torah, the tree of life, and all who do what is described therein and know it with a complete knowing, will merit life in the World to Come. This reward is calculated according to the measure of one's deeds and learning. The Torah also promises us that if we do these things joyfully and with generosity of spirit, and always conduct ourselves wisely, then all impediments to observing the Torah will be removed, such as illness, war, famine and the like. We will also receive all the benefits that strengthen our ability to observe the Torah, such as satisfaction, peace, and wealth of silver and gold. We will not spend our days involved in physical necessities, but be free to study wisdom and perform the commandments and thus earn merit for the life in the World to Come. This is what is written in the Torah, after we are promised these worldly benefits (Deuteronomy 6:25), and this is a charity for us.

The Torah also warns us that if we knowingly abandon the Torah and engage in meaningless activities, as it is written (Deuteronomy 32:15) and Jeshurun grew fat and kicked, the True Judge will remove all the aid that we received in the form of the good things of this world that allowed us to "kick," and he will replace it with the impediments that make it difficult for us to achieve the World to Come, such that we will be abandoned in our wickedness. This is what the Torah says (Deuteronomy 28:47-48), and you will serve your enemies that God sends unto you because you did not serve the Lord your God with joy amidst such plenty.

The explanation of these verses is as follows. God will send you these blessings and keep you from the curses, so that you will be free to grow wise in Torah and delve in it. In this way you will merit the life of the World to Come, and enjoy the world that is entirely good, spending your days in a world that is infinitely long. Thus such people inherit two worlds: good life in this world, which brings them to the World to Come. If one does not acquire wisdom and good deeds, then how will one merit this? This is as it is written (Ecclesiastes 9:10), for there is no action nor calculation nor thought nor wisdom from the grave.

But if you abandon God and sink into eating and drinking and fornication and the like, then all these curses will come upon you and remove all the blessings, such that you will waste your days in haste and anxiety, and you will not have a heart that is free nor a body that is healthy in order to perform the commandments, and you will lose the life in the World to Come. Thus these people lose two worlds, for when a person is harried in this world by illness or war or famine, he cannot occupy himself with wisdom or the commandments, by which he would merit the life in the World to Come.

Commentary

In a significant stylistic departure from the rest of *The Ways* of *Repentance*, Maimonides addressed a key question in this, the longest single passage in the entire book. He asked: if the reward for adherence to the Torah is purely spiritual, then what is the meaning of all the physical rewards described in the Torah? Are they not somehow demeaning in comparison to the elevated mission of attending the will of God?

Rabbi Touger offers a beautiful parable to explain this concept. God is like an employer who wishes to reward his staff for their productivity. Not only does he offer a generous wage for their labor, he wishes to provide them with a workplace with all the amenities that allows them to do their best work. So too, the reward for human beings lies in the World to Come, but God will provide us with an environment that allows us to make spiritual progress by removing distractions from the lofty goal.

The converse of the previous passage is also true. The employer may decide to use negative reinforcement to deter the staff from unproductive activities, removing privileges and imposing penalties for a poor work ethic. Much of this decision depends on our attitude. Do we serve God "with joy" when we live "amidst such plenty"?

The time to act is now, as there can be no more conferring of merit in the next world. As Reish Lakish, one of the most famous Masters of *Teshuvah* in the Talmud, put it (Eruvin 3a): "today is the day to do it, and not tomorrow. Today is the day to do it, and tomorrow is the day to receive the reward."

Maimonides' comment of wasted days in haste and anxiety is as relevant in the twenty-first century as it was when he wrote it down over eight hundred years ago, perhaps even more so. Our technological advances have increased the pervasive reach of communications, creating great advances in productivity but generating incredible losses in other, less well-defined areas of human skill and spiritual advancement. How many deep and nuanced conversations are sacrificed when we jump to answer a specious text message or other electronic correspondence? Our lives today are undoubtedly more complex and our experiences more comprehensive, but we often sacrifice depth for breadth. Focusing on the Torah and its eternal values give us a moment to pause and realign our priorities appropriately. וּמִפְּנֵי זֶה הִתְאַוּוּ כָּל יִשְׂרָאֵל נְבִיאֵיהֶם וְחַכְמֵיהֶם יְמוֹת הַמֶּלֶךְ הַמָּשִׁים, כְּדֵי שֶׁיָּנוּחוּ מִמַּלְכוּת הָרִשְׁעָה שְׁאֵינָה מַנַּחַת לָהֶן לְיִשְׂרָאֵל לַעְסֹק בַּתּוֹרָה וּבַמִצְווֹת כַּהֹגֶן, וְיִמְצְאוּ לָהֶן מַרְגּוֹעַ וְיַרְבּוּ בְּחָכְמָה, כְּדֵי שֶׁיּזְכּוּ לְחַיֵּי הָעוֹלָם הַבָּא.

ּלְפִי שֶׁבְּאוֹתָן הַיָּמִים תַּרְבָה הַדֵּעָה וְהַחָכְמָה וְהָאֱמֶת--שֶׁנָּאֱמָר "כִּי-מְלְאָה הָאָרֶץ, דֵּעָה אֶת-ה'" (ישעיהו יא,ט), וְנָאֱמָר "וְלֹא יְלַמְדוּ אִישׁ אֶת-אָחִיו וְאִישׁ אֶת-רֵעֵהוּ וכו'" (ירמיהו לא,לג), וְנָאֱמָר "וַהַסִרֹתִי אֶת-לֵב הָאֶבֶן, מִבְּשַׂרְכָם" (יחזקאל לו,כו). מִפְּנֵי שָׁאוֹתוֹ הַמֶּלֶךְ שֶׁיּעֲמד מָזָרַע דָּוִיד בַּעַל חָכְמָה יִהְיֶה יָתֵר מִשְׁלֹמֹה, וְנָבִיא גָּדוֹל הוּא קָרוֹב מַמֹּשֶׁה רַבַּנוּ; וּלְפִיכָּךְ יְלַמַּד כָּל הָעָם וְיוֹרֶה אוֹתָם דֶּרֶך ה', וְיָבוֹאוּ כַּל הַגּוֹיִים לְשָׁמְעוֹ, שֶׁנָּאֱמָר "וְהָיָה בְּאַחֲרִית הַיָּמִים, נָכוֹן יִהְיֶה הַי בַּת-ה' בְּתַוֹת הַיָּהַיָם" (ישעיהו ב,ב).

וְסוֹף הַשָּׁכָר כֵּלוֹ וְהַטּוֹבָה הָאַחֲרוֹנָה שְׁאֵין לָהּ הֶפְּסֵק וְלֹא גַּרְעוֹן, הוּא חֵיֵּי הָעוֹלָם הַבָּא; אֲבָל יְמוֹת הַמָּשִׁיחַ הוּא הָעוֹלָם הַזֶּה וְעוֹלָם כְּמִנְהָגוֹ הוֹלֵךֵ, אֵלָא שֶׁהַמַּלְכוּת תַּחְזֹר לְיִשְׂרָאֵל. וּכְבָר אָמְרוּ חֵכָמִים הָרִאשׁוֹנִים, אֵין בֵּין הָעוֹלָם הַזֶּה לִימוֹת הַמָּשִׁיחַ אֵלָא שִׁעְבּוּד מַלְכִיוֹת בִּלְבָד.

Therefore the entire Jewish people, their prophets and sages, desire the days of the King Messiah, such that they could be quit of the evil regimes that do not allow the Jews to study Torah or perform the commandments properly. They will find rest, and increase their wisdom in order that they inherit the life in the World to Come.

In those days knowledge, wisdom and truth will increase, as it is written (Isaiah 11:9) for the earth will be filled with the knowledge of God, and it is written (Jeremiah 31:33) and no longer will one man teach his brother, and another

Day 35 ה׳ תשרי Monday, September 25, 2017 man his fellow [because they will all know Me], and it is written (Ezekiel 36:26), and I will remove the heart of stone from your flesh. The King that arises will be a descendant of David, a master of wisdom even greater than Solomon, and almost as great a prophet as Moses our Teacher, and therefore he will teach every nation and instruct them in the way of God, and all the nations will come to hear him, as it is written (Isaiah 2:2), and it will be in the end of days, the mountain of the house of God will be established at the peak of mountains.

In the end the complete reward, the ultimate good that has no end and no diminution, is the life in the World to Come. The days of the Messiah, however, will be in this world, which will function normally with the exception that the Jews will have renewed sovereignty. The early sages taught that there is no difference between this world and the days of the Messiah except the subjugation of Israel alone.

Commentary

Maimonides' view of the Messianic period is as hotly debated as anything in his entire corpus, and even a summary of the literature would take us too far afield of our essential theme of *teshuvah*. The major point to bear in mind is that there is an arc to history that will culminate in the arrival of the ultimate Redeemer, and we must do our part to perfect the world in preparation for that auspicious day.

Notes to Self

1) Why does life seem so hard? As a historian, I know that I have merited to spend my life in exceptionally blessed times, free of war and hunger. The task, as the Arizal emphasized, is to serve God with joy. God will reciprocate by giving us the peace and prosperity we need to flourish.

2)

Chapter Ten: Love

Introduction

After describing the rewards for following the Torah, both in the World to Come and this world, Maimonides devotes the closing chapter to the idea that the true service of God is done without thought of reward, worldly or otherwise.

The tenth and final chapter concludes not only *The Ways of Repentance* but the first book of *Mishneh Torah* as a whole.

Day 36 י תשרי 'ו Tuesday, September 26, 2017 אַל יֹאמַר אָדָם הֲרֵינִי עוֹשֶׂה מִצְווֹת הַתּוֹרָה וְעוֹסֵק בְּחָכְמָתָהּ, כְּדֵי שֶׁאֲקַבַּל הַבְּרָכוֹת הַכְּתוּבוֹת בַּתּוֹרָה אוֹ כְּדֵי שֶׁאֶזְכָּה לְחַיֵּי הָעוֹלָם הַבָּא; וְאֶפְרשׁ מִן הָעֲבֵרוֹת שֶׁהִזְהִירָה תּוֹרָה מֵהֶן, כְּדֵי שֶׁאָנָצַל מִן הַקָּלָלוֹת הַכְּתוּבוֹת בַּתּוֹרָה אוֹ כְּדֵי שֶׁלֹא אִכָּרֵת מֵחַיֵּי הָעוֹלָם הַבָּא.

אֵין רָאוּי לַעֲבֹד אֶת ה', עַל דֶּרֶךְ (זה) זוֹ: שֶׁהָעוֹבֵד עַל דֶּרֶךְ (זה) זוֹ, הוּא עוֹבֵד מִיּרְאָה; וְאֵינָהּ מַעֲלַת הַנְּבִיאִים, וְלֹא מַעֲלַת הַחֲכָמִים. וְאֵין עוֹבֵד אֶת ה' עַל דֶּרֶךְ (זה) זוֹ, אֵלָא עַמֵּי הָאָרֶץ וְהַנָּשִׁים וְהַקְטַנִּים, שֶׁמְחַנְכִין אוֹתָן לַעֲבֹד מִיּרְאָה, עַד שֶׁתִּרְבָּה דַּעְתָן וְיַעַבְדוּ מַאַהַבָה.

A person should not say, "behold, I will perform the commandments of the Torah and study its wisdom, in order that I receive the blessings described therein," or "so that I will merit the life of the World to Come." He should not say, "I will separate from the sins that the Torah prohibits in order that I be saved from the curses that are described therein, or that I not be cut off from the life in the World to Come."

It is not fitting to serve God in this manner. This is called serving out of fear, and it is not the level demanded by the prophets and the sages. This way of serving God is only for the unlearned, women and children, who are taught to serve God out of fear until their knowledge matures and they serve out of love.

Commentary

Maimonides' last comment reflects the generally weak state of education for women in his day. The modern reader may be distracted by this passage, historically relevant but jarring to our sensibilities, yet the underlying point is extremely significant: serving God out of the fear of punishment (or its sister phenomenon, the anticipation of reward) is a poorer form of Divine Service, and should be avoided. A Jew who approaches Judaism in this manner, even though he or she may perform the commandments scrupulously, worships in a manner that is qualitatively deficient. In reality, such service of God is really a service of self. It is worship nonetheless, but it is an immature worship.

Setting aside the gendered aspect of this *halakhah*, the most important point here is the introduction of a higher level of worship, one that reaches beyond the fear that a servant has for a master, and approaches the love that a child has for a parent. הָעוֹבֵד מֵאַהֲבָה, עוֹסֵק בַּתּוֹרָה וּבַמִּצְווֹת וְהוֹלֵךְ בִּנְתִיבוֹת הַחָכְמָה--לֹא מִפְּנֵי דָּבָר בָּעוֹלֶם, לֹא מִפְּנֵי יִרְאַת הָרָעָה, וְלֹא כְּדֵי לִירָשׁ הַטּוֹבָה: אֵלָא עוֹשֶׂה הָאֱמֶת, מִפְּנֵי שְׁהוּא אֱמֶת; וְסוֹף הַטוֹבָה לָבוֹא בְּכְלָל.

וּמַעֲלָה זוֹ הִיא מַעֲלָה גְּדוֹלָה עַד מְאוֹד, וְאֵין כָּל חָכָם זוֹכָה לָה. וְהִיא מַעֲלַת אַבְרָהָם אָבִינוּ, שֶׁקְרָאוֹ הַקָּדוֹש בָּרוּךֵ הוּא אוֹהַבי לְפִי שֶׁלֹא עָבַד אֵלָא מַאַהֲבָה. וְהִיא הַמַּעֵלָה שֶׁצְוָנוּ בָּה הַקּדוֹש בָּרוּך הוּא עַל יְדֵי מֹשֶׁה רַבֵּנוּ, שֶׁנָּאֱמָר "וְאָהַבְתָּ אֵת ה' אֱלֹהֶיבָ, בְּכָל-לְבָבְךָ וּבְכָל-נַפְשְׁךָ, וּבְכָל-מְאדֶדָ" (דברים ו,ה). וּבִזְמָן שֶׁיֶּאֱהַב אֶת ה' אַהַבָה הָרְאוּיָה, מִיִּד יַעֲשָׂה כָּל הַמִצְווֹת מֵאַהַבָה.

One who serves out of love will be involved in Torah and the commandments, and will pursue conduct in the gentle ways of wisdom, and not for any reason in this world, neither out of fear of punishment nor in order to gain reward. Such a person will simply engage in the truth because it is the truth, and good will result in the end.

This is an extremely high level, and not every wise person reaches it. This is the level of Abraham our Father, whom the Holy One who is Blessed called "my beloved," because he only served out of love. This is the level that the Holy One who is Blessed commanded through Moses our Teacher, as it is written (Deuteronomy 6:5), and you will love the Lord your God with all your heart, and with all your soul, and with all your might. At the moment that a person loves God with a true love, he will immediately perform all the commandments out of love.

Commentary

God commands this love, but it remains thoroughly within the realm of human choice to reciprocate appropriately. Rabbi Hanina of the Talmud teaches that "everything is in hands of Heaven, except for the fear of Heaven" (Berakhot 33b). If even the fear of God, which is a lower-level relationship, is somehow excluded from God's infinite power, then how much more so does the love of God, which is a higher-level relationship, depend on human initiative? As Maimonides clarified here, few people will reach this level of closeness with God, yet it remains the true ideal. It's hard to imagine this level except in glimpses, through one's peripheral vision. Perhaps while deep in prayer, or at moments of great joy.

וְכֵיצֵד הִיא הַאֲהֵבַה הַרְאוּיֵה: הוּא שֵׁיָאָהַב אֶת ה' אֲהַבַה Day 37 גִּדוֹלַה יִתֶרֵה רַבָּה, עַזָּה עַד מָאוֹד, עַד שֶׁתְּהֶא נַפִּשׁוֹ קשוּרַה בִּאַהַבַת ה', וְנִמַצַא שׁוֹגֵה בַּה תַמִיד--כִּאָלוּ חוֹלֵי ז' תשרי הָאַהַבָה, שָׁאֵין דַּעִתָּם פַּנוּיָה מֵאַהַבַת אוֹתָהּ אָשָׁה שָׁהוּא Wednesday, שׁוֹגֵה בַּה תַּמִיד, בֵּין בִּשָׁכִבוֹ בֵּין בִקוּמוֹ, בֵּין בִּשָׁעָה שִׁהוּא September 27 אוֹכָל וִשׁוֹתֶה. יַתֶר מָזֶה תָּהֵיָה אַהָבַת ה' בְּלֵב אוֹהַבַיו, שׁוֹגִים בָּה תַּמִיד, כִּמוֹ שֵׁצְוַנוּ, "בִּכָל-לִבָבִךְ וּבְכָל-נַפִשְׁךָ ובכל מאדך" (דברים ו,ה; דברים י,יב; דברים ל,ו). וְהוּא שֵׁשִׁלֹמֹה אוֹמֵר דֶּרֶךְ מֵשֵׁל, "כִּי-חוֹלֵת אַהָבַה אַנִי" (שיר השירים ב,ה); וכל שיר השירים משל הוא לענין זה.

2017

What is this true love? It is a love of God that is exceedingly great, tremendously strong, such that a person's soul is bound up in the love of God, and he thinks of God constantly, like a lovesick man who cannot free his mind out of love for his wife. He thinks of her constantly, whether he is sitting or standing, whether he is eating or drinking. The hearts of those who love God experience this even more strongly, always thinking about how they are commanded with all their heart, all their soul, and all their might. This is what Solomon said in a parable (Song of Songs 2:5), for I am lovesick. The entire Song of Songs is a parable for this.

Commentary

The Sabbath liturgy contains a beautiful sixteenth-century poem attributed to the Kabbalist Rabbi Elazar Azikri of Safed. Set to a haunting melody, Yedid Nefesh ("The Dear One of my Soul") describes the truly overwhelming yearning experienced by those of great spiritual sensitivity:

my soul is sick with love for You/please, God, heal her, please/reveal to her the beauty of your radiance.

אָמְרוּ חֲכָמִים הָרִאשׁוֹנִים, שֶׁמֶּא תּאׁמַר הֲרֵינִי לָמֵד תּוֹרָה בִּשְׁבִיל שֶׁאָהְיֶה עֲשִׁיר, בִּשְׁבִיל שֶׁאִקָּרֵא רְבִּי, בִּשְׁבִיל שָׁאֲקַבַּל שֶׁכָר בָּעוֹלָם הַבָּא; תִּלְמֹד לוֹמַר, "לְאַהְבָה אֶת-ה'" (דברים יא,יג; ועוד)--כָּל שֶׁאַתֶּם עוֹשִׁים, לֹא תַעֲשׂוּ אֵלָא מֵאַהֲבָה.

Day 38 ר׳ תשרי Thursday, September 28, 2017

ַּוְעוֹד אָמְרוּ חֲכָמִים, "בְּמִצְוֹתָיו, חָפֵץ מְאדׁ" (תהילים קיב,א)--"בְּמִצְוֹתָיו", וְלֹא בִּשְׂכַר מִצְווֹתָיו. וְכֵן הָיוּ גְּדוֹלֵי הַחֲכָמִים מְצַוּים לִנְבוֹנֵי תַּלְמִידֵיהֶם וּמַשְׂבִּילֵיהֶם בַּיחוּד, אַל תִּהְיוּ כַּעֲבָדִים הַמְשַׁמְשִׁים אֶת הָרָב עַל מְנָת לְקַבַּל טוֹבָה; אֵלָא הֶיוּ כַּעֲבָדִים הַמְשַׁמְשִׁים אֶת הָרָב עַל מְנָת לְקַבַּל טוֹבָה; כְּלוּם--אֵלָא מִפְּנֵי שְׁהוּא הָרָב, רָאוּי לְשַׁמְשׁוֹ: כְּלוֹמַר, עִבְדוּ מַאַהְבָה.

The early sages taught that perhaps a person might say, "I will study Torah in order that I become wealthy, or that I be called 'Rabbi,' in order that I receive reward in the World to Come." Therefore the Torah corrects this attitude with the phrase, "to love the Lord," meaning, everything that you do must be done out of love.

The sages also commented on the verse (Psalms 112:1) *desire the commandments greatly*, meaning the commandments themselves, and not the reward for the commandments. Thus the greatest of the sages command their most understanding and intelligent students not to be like servants who serve the Master on the condition of receiving reward, rather, they should be like servants who serve the Master unconditionally, serving Him only because he is a Master who deserves service, and serve God out of love.

Commentary

Rabbi Luzzatto speaks at length of this love in Mesilat Yesharim. One of my favorite passages comes from Chapter 18: "one who loves the Blessed Creator with a true love will not merely seek to exempt himself by performing the minimal obligations imposed upon him as a Jew. Rather, he will consider himself called as a son to his father, that even if his father were to merely indicate that he has a minimal wish for one thing or another, the son will seek to fulfill that desire as maximally as possible. Even if the father only says a single word, once and with a slight gesture, this son will anticipate the fuller expressions of the father's will and will endeavor to provide even those aspects of the father's request that were not explicit. Once the son knows that such a thing would please the father, the son does not wait for the command to be uttered even We see this occurring every day between true once. friends, between husband and wife, and between a parent and a child."

כְּל הָעוֹסֵק בַּתוֹרָה כְּדֵי לְקַבַּל שָׁכָר, אוֹ כְּדֵי שָׁלֹא תַגִּיעַ עָדָיו בֵּרְעָנוּת--הַרֵי זֶה עוֹסֵק בָּהּ שָׁלֹא לִשְׁמָהּ. וְכָל הָעוֹסֵק בָּה לֹא לְיִרְאָה, וְלֹא לְקַבַּל שָׂכָר, אֵלָא מִפְּנֵי אַהַבַת אֲדוֹן כָּל הָאָרֶץ שָׁצְוָה בָּהּ--הַרֵי זֶה עוֹסֵק בָּהּ לִשְׁמָהּ. וְאָמְרוּ הֵכָמִים, לְעוֹלָם יַעְסֹק אָדָם בַּתּוֹרָה, אַפָּלוּ שָׁלָא לִשְׁמָהּ.-שָׁמַתוֹךְ שָׁלֹא לִשְׁמָהּ, בָּא לִשְׁמָהּ.<

Day 39 ט׳ תשרי ערב יוה׳׳כ Friday, September 29, 2017

> ְלְפִיכְּךָ כְּשֶׁמְלַמְדִין אֶת הַקְּטַנִּים וְאֶת הַנָּשִׁים וּכְלָל עַמֵּי הָאָרֶץ, אֵין מְלַמְדִין אוֹתָן אֵלָא לַעֲבֹד מִיּרְאָה וּכְדֵי לְקַבַּל שָׂכָר, עַד שָׁתְרְבֶּה דַּעְתָן וְיִתְחַכְּמוּ חָכְמָה יְתַרָה, מְגַּלִין לָהֶן רָז זֶה מְעַט מְעַט; וּמַרְגִּילִין אוֹתָן לְעִנְיָן זֶה בְּנַחַת, עַד שֶׁיּשִׂיגוּהוּ וְוֵדָעוּהוּ וְיַעַבִדוּ מֵאֵהַבָּה.

> Anyone who studies Torah in order to receive reward, or in order to avoid punishment, behold this is a person who studies for the wrong reasons. Anyone who studies Torah not out of fear, nor to receive reward, but only out of love, because the Master of all the world commands it, behold this person studies for the right reasons. The sages taught, "a person should always study Torah, even for the wrong reasons, because this will lead him to study for the right reasons."

> Therefore when one teaches children or women or other unlearned people, one may teach them to serve out of fear or in order to receive reward until they mature and become much wiser. Then, one will reveal this secret to them slowly, and accustom them to this matter gently, until they understand it and know it and serve out of love.

Commentary

Maimonides is a pragmatic philosopher, and he recognized the pedagogic value of extrinsic reward. When a person is spiritually immature, the promise of reward (or the threat of mild punishment) is necessary to overcome the resistance of the *yetser ha-ra*.

I am not surprised that Maimonides refers to the level of love of God as a "secret." It's out there—one senses it like a sister ship out in the distant fog somewhere, sounding its horn (or was that the wind in the sails?)—but I find it difficult to apprehend and describe. דבר ידוע וברור שאין אהבת הקב"ה נקשרת בלבו שלאדם עד שישגה בה תמיד כראוי ויעזוב כל שבעולם חוץ ממנה, כמו שצוה ואמר בכל לבבך ובכל נפשך, אלא בדעה שידעהו, ועל פי הדעה על פי האהבה אם מעט מעט ואם הרבה הרבה.

לפיכך צריך האדם ליחד עצמו להבין ולהשכיל בחכמות ותבונות המודיעין לו את קונו כפי כח שיש באדם להבין ולהשיג כמו שביארנו בהלכות יסודי התורה.

בְּרִיךְ רַחְמָנָא דְּסַיְעַן.

It is clear and well known that the love of God is not bound up in the human heart until one becomes perpetually obsessed with God, abandoning everything in this world except for God, as is commanded *with all your heart and with all your soul*. This is through the knowledge that one acquires, and through love, whether it is little or whether it is great.

Therefore a person should concentrate on understanding and knowing the wisdom and understanding that is given to him by his Creator, according to his human strength to understand and grasp, as we have explained in the Laws of the Foundations of the Torah.

Blessed is the Merciful One for Assistance.

Day 40 י׳ תשרי יוה׳׳כ

Saturday, September 30, 2017

Notes to Self

Many years ago, my wife Ilana supported the family by working for the Jewish Federation of Westchester, which allowed me to spend my mornings learning Torah in the Kollel and my afternoons working on my dissertation. Technically, I was also responsible for caring for our preschoolers Raphaela and Danit Malka during the afternoons, but in reality I could be found holed up in my home office working on my research, allowing the girls to get into various types of mischief.

One particular day, the girls decided to learn everything there was to know about plumbing in order to redecorate the main bathroom. My suspicions were alerted at least 30 minutes too late, once I realized that sounds of exuberant play were not emanating from their bedroom (sudden silence from children at play is often an ominous indication that they have discovered an activity that is fascinating and forbidden in equal measure). I emerged from the study to investigate, and discovered the floor soaking wet, toilet paper hanging like streamers from the fixtures, and the girls having a thoroughly good time spreading soaps and shampoos everywhere. Naturally, I made this discovery some fifteen minutes before Ilana was to return home from work.

Danit Malka was too young to really be culpable, and so my gaze turned to the ringleader of this troublesome duo: Raphaela, perhaps four years old at the time. And I. Was. Angry.

Raphaela sensed my fury immediately. I saw her little face, animated by the joy of unrestrained play, collapse into

terror as she beheld me standing in the doorway amidst the chaos. And then she turned everything around.

I know what I would have done. I would have attempted an escape, or perhaps blamed my sibling, or found some desperate excuse. Raphaela was smarter, of course, because none of those strategies would have worked.

Instead, my precious daughter ran up to my legs and hugged me tight, pressing herself tightly to me, ashamed to even lift her face to gauge my reaction. Danit Malka, sensing the power of the moment, joined Raphaela in what became a group hug.

How could I remain angry? My heart melted. Not only did I lose my anger, my love for them deepened.

The metaphor should be obvious. When we do wrong, we should not attempt a futile escape. We shouldn't proffer weak excuses for our behavior. Rather, we should just confess immediately and return to our Parent who is in Heaven, cleaving to our God in purest *teshuvah*.

My Father A Tribute



My father, Jack David Abramson of blessed memory, was a man of compassion and integrity. Born in 1928 to Jewish immigrants from Lithuania, he lived his entire life in the small milling community of Iroquois Falls, Ontario. He was the youngest son of seven siblings, all of whom moved south to pursue careers and build families in Montreal and Toronto. My father chose to stay behind with his parents and eventually took over the family business, a store called Alex Abramson & Son's Men's Wear: my father, with characteristic humility, preferred to remain the anonymous "son." He met my mother at his sister's wedding in Montreal and married her in 1961. I was born two years later, their only child.

My father deeply believed in giving people second chances. He, along with my mother, had a gift for seeing the best in others, and he always extended himself to help people who were downtrodden or ostracized. He frequently employed young men with juvenile criminal pasts, unmarried mothers shunned by small-town conservatism, and extended informal credit liberally to the unemployed. He owned a few rental properties in town, and often charged rents that did not cover the mortgage, utilities and tax payments.

In some cases he didn't charge rent at all. My father's business acumen was overwhelmed by his instinct to help anyone in need, and my family lived simply and frugally in a small apartment above the men's wear store.



My father taught me to ski, and I met my wife, a ski instructor. My father taught me to read, and I became a professor, then a dean. Sometimes when I speak I hear my father's voice, and it surprises me.

My father never had the benefit of a Jewish education, but he and my mother endured phenomenal self-sacrifice to give me one. Years later, when he was a grandfather many times over, we had a conversation in the dark, sitting in my minivan parked outside the house. He expressed to me the depth of his personal connection with God. It was awesome in the true sense of the word, and strengthens my own faith to this day.

My father was, fundamentally, an optimist. His business decisions were often fueled by a deep-seated sense that patience and persistence would always win in the end with some belt-tightening austerity, everything would ultimately work out in our favor. It didn't always turn out that way, but he remained indefatigably independentminded. My mother supported his decisions absolutely. On the rare occasions when she disagreed with any of his choices, he was quick to comply. My mother's love was his



most cherished achievement; to the end of his life I believe he retained a sense of wonder that he merited such a devoted wife.

My father was sparing in his praise for his only son, always might concerned that he somehow spoil me. On the contrary, he taught me to celebrate my failures, probing them for whatever lessons I might glean from disappointment. His love was

often expressed in unexpected acts of selfless generosity surprising me with a pair of Rossignol ST Competition skis when my Fischers broke, sending me on a school trip to England as a teenager, helping with the down payment on our house. I know those kinds of things were financially onerous at the time, but my father made them happen. As a father myself, I know how hard it can be to provide for children, and I also know why he did it for me.

I miss you, Dad. I wish I could talk to you sometime. This book is for you. I hope you like it.

Acknowledgments

First Edition (2012)

This translation and commentary was first composed during the summer and fall of 2012. Early in the summer I visited my ancestral home in Iroquois Falls, Ontario, and watched the fascination my young children had for the locomotive that held my attention when I was their age. Like I once did so many years ago, they also placed pennies on the tracks and waited for the train's passage, later hunting for the crushed and misshapen remnants of the coins.

My gratitude goes first and foremost to the Source of All Blessing, above all for sending me a traveling companion and *confidante* in all things, my wife Ilana Tirzah. She is my inspiration and my support, and the mother of our wonderful children Raphaela Meirit, Danit Malka, Aliza Shoshana, Alexander Eliyahu, Boaz Uziel, and Aryeh Yitzhak.

We are blessed to live in the wonderful community of Surfside, Florida, with a flourishing Jewish community. I am personally grateful to Rabbi Moshe Gruenstein of the Young Israel of Bal Harbour and Rabbi Sholom D. Lipskar of the Shul of Bal Harbour for their ongoing spiritual and practical guidance. My adult students, in particular those I meet every Monday night, are a source of great learning for me, as Rabbi Hanina states, "I learned much from my teachers, more from my colleagues, and from my students most of all." I would like to mention several my name: David Brody, David Herman, Bev Kagan, Susan Leaventon and Marc (Menachem) Sternbaum, Kim and Ruthy Marks, Steven Mills, Penny Pasch, Gerardo Rodriguez, Esther Small, Eileen Yasbin, Geoffrey Weisbaum, and Myriam Winer.

Pirkei Avot states that a person should always "acquire a friend." For most of my adult life I paid insufficient attention to this dictum, and have always concentrated my energies on my wife and children. Since moving to Surfside, however, I have found myself immersed in the Hasidic world of the farbrengen, and I must admit that I find the hour or so of fellowship after the Shabbat morning prayers one of the regular highlights of my week. The Torah spoken at that time, and the true "love of one's fellow Jew," is something very special, and even transformative. In this context I would like to single out just a few of the men who make that experience as enjoyable and as fulfilling as it is: Isaac Arber, Lazer Milstein, Abraham Gewirtz (and his wife Sandra, whose generous hospitality often includes an incredible bananaspice cake), and Aryeh Wuensch. May we merit sharing many years of *farbrengens*, together with our families.

Finally, my gratitude is extended to you, dear reader. I hope that you found this humble work spiritually meaningful, and that my scholarship was up to your expectations. If, however, you found any errors, whether of fact or interpretation, I would be most delighted if you would bring them to my direct attention at hmabramson@gmail.com.

HMA Surfside, FL Elul 5772 August 2012 Reviewing this work in the closing weeks of 5773 (2013), I am humbled by two distinct observations. First, I am embarrassed by the numerous errors that escaped my attention, and I have done my best to remove them in this printing. Second, and more seriously, I am awed by the colossal size of the task of *teshuvah*, and how far I must go to become a Master of *Teshuvah* as described by Maimonides. Only here, in the brief acknowledgements section of this small work, may I note with pride some incremental yet important progress.

Over the past year I have had the honor of deepening my connection with the spiritual leaders of the Surfside community, Rabbi Gruenstein and Rabbi Lipskar, and continue to grow under their influence. I am similarly blessed: not only from the relationship of the friends described above, but with two new colleagues who have done much to bolster my personal appreciation of Torah and fellowship: Aaron Balkany and David Herman.

Most importantly, I continue to enjoy the blessings of a wonderful, supportive, and inspiring family: my soul mate Ilana Tirzah, and our children Raphaela Meirit, Danit Malka, Aliza Shoshana, Alexander Eliyahu, Boaz Uziel, and Aryeh Yitzchak.

The first edition of this short work appeared with numerous typographical issues and grammatical infelicities. I am grateful to many readers, in particular my daughter Danit Malka, who combed through the text in anticipation of the second edition. I received the corrections in a timely fashion, but I foolishly set them aside for most of the last year, thinking I would eventually make some time to work through them and improve the book. In an unfortunate parallel to the teshuvah process, I did not feel the urgency of the task until the holy month of Elul returned, and now the comparatively small exercise of literary revision is complicated by the much more daunting of self-evaluation and task personal transformation. Confronted and humbled by my errors, both in print and in person, I struggle to do justice to Maimonides' eternal words. It is my hope that you, dear reader, will overlook such shortcomings with charity, and may you be rewarded in turn with Heavenly blessings for a good, sweet New Year.

> Reviewed and revised Elul 5773 (September 2013) Surfside, FL

Third Edition (2014)

5774 was a year of great change for the Abramson family. Several children moved on with their lives, studying in Israel or advancing their careers. Professionally, I received a promotion to become Dean of the Lander College of Arts and Sciences in Brooklyn, NY, effective July 2015. This wonderful challenge represented a great opportunity on an academic level, but sad on a personal level because it will require us to leave South Florida, our home since 1996. Finally, and most significantly, my father passed away less than a month ago, leaving me changed in ways that I feel deeply but cannot fully comprehend.

I was in New York City on business with my eldest son when I received the call that my father's health had taken a sudden turn for the worse. I had intended to take my son to visit the grave of the Lubavitcher Rebbe, a rare American pilgrimage site, and we did so on our way to get our first connecting flight out of John F. Kennedy airport. I prayed there from the depths of my soul, begging that I be allowed the privilege of one more conversation with my father. The earliest travel date available was the 9th of Av, the Jewish national day of mourning for the destruction of the Temples in Jerusalem. Alexander, Danit Malka and I made the arduous journey while fasting. We arrived at his bedside in Ansonville General Hospital some fifteen minutes before he fell into his final sleep. My prayer was granted, and we shared a few moments of parting communion. I sat by his bedside for two more days as, in his delirium and liminal existence in both worlds, he called out to his long-deceased siblings. Danit Malka and I were by his side when he took his final breath, passing gently into the next world in his sleep.

Although I originally released *Maimonides on Teshuvah* two years earlier, I had strangely omitted a dedication. It now seems fitting that I consecrate it to the memory of my father, Jack David Abramson, הרני כפרת משכבו. May the Torah learned from this small work accrue to the benefit of his everlasting soul.

> Reviewed and revised Elul 5774 (September 2014) Surfside, FL

Fourth Edition (2016)

5775, a year of promise, proved overwhelming. I failed to review and revise *Maimonides on Teshuvah*. It was only in 5776 (2015-2016) that I could collect my thoughts and return to this work. Much of it was written while commuting on the A Train or Long Island Railroad between the Five Towns, where we now live, to my new position in Brooklyn. The transition has not been easy, and as I write these words I am impressed with the profundity of Maimonides' observation (2.4) that "exile atones for sin,

because since it causes one to be lowly, humble, and of contrite spirit."

On a very positive note, in Elul 5775 we welcomed Chaim Yaakov Singer into our family as the husband of our eldest daughter Raphaela, accentuating the power of the month of *teshuvah* with its great message of growth and renewal. He has been a source of great joy to our family, and I am especially privileged to enjoy learning with Chaim Yaakov Friday afternoons via videoconference. We have studied many great works of Jewish thought, including Maimonides' *The Ways of Repentance*, and my commentary is enriched by his observations.

At work, I am grateful for the support, encouragement, and mentorship I have received from Vice President and Executive Dean Robert Goldschmidt, Vice President and Dean of Faculties Stanley Boylan, and Executive Vice President Moshe Krupka, as well as from many new colleagues and faculty based in the mighty Avenue J campus of Touro College. A word of thanks is due the excellent staff of the Touro College library, and amy assistant, Ms. Judy Greenfeld, who ably managed various technical aspects associated with the production of the final manuscript.

In the community, I am grateful for the spiritual leadership of Rabbi Moshe Teitelbaum, Mora d'Asra at Young Israel of Lawrence-Cedarhurst, Assistant Rabbi Ya'akov Trump, and President Aryeh Davis. Together they make YILC a congenial home for both quiet, contemplative prayer and vigorous intellectual inquiry. Newcomers to the Five Towns, we are slowly making friends in the community, and are especially glad to have met the Janashvili family, with whom we shared heated political debate over delicious Shabbat meals. I am especially glad that Bentsion Janashvili devoted his personal talent to design the evocative cover of Maimonides on Teshuvah. It is rare indeed to find an artist who is as familiar with Maimonides as he is with his craft.

At home—after one's innermost soul, truly the greatest laboratory for *teshuvah*—my beloved wife Ilana Tirzah and I continue to receive spiritual encouragement from our children, Raphaela Meirit (and Chaim Yaakov!), Danit Malka, Aliza Shoshana, Alexander Eliyahu, Boaz Uziel, and Aryeh Yitzchak. My mother, Mrs. Ethel Abramson, continues to be an inspiration for us all. We have always revered her as a model of human kindness, but in the past two difficult years we have come to understand much more clearly the depth of her character, intelligence and inner strength.

Among the many things that require my repentance, I must include weakly executed past repentance: *teshuvah* for poor *teshuvah*. May this, my yearly meditation on the holy words of the Rambam, serve at least partially as atonement for my many failings, and may I and my family earn merit for whatever small benefit you, dear reader, receive from these thoughts.

Reviewed and revised Adar II-Elul 5776 (February-August 2016) Cedarhurst, NY

Fifth Edition (2017)

Writing these acknowledgments year after year gives me pause to reflect on the many kindnesses, and occasional challenges, that my beloved wife Ilana and I have received over the past year. My appreciation for my *Aishes Chayil* grows constantly as I increasingly perceive her deep reservoirs of faith, strength, and inner beauty. I can only express gratitude to the Master of the Universe for providing Ilana and I with the privilege of knowing the precious souls of our children, each one brilliant in his or her own way: Raphaela and her husband Chaim Yaakov, incorporating two family traditions into something new and old at the same time; Alexander who has chosen to heroically serve the Jewish people in the Israel Defense Forces (may the Almighty protect him along with all those who bravely protect the citizens of Israel), Aliza and Boaz, both exploring their identities in often unpredictable ways, and Aryeh, who this year began to live his life as a man under Jewish law.

In 5777 we welcomed Binyamin Mills to our family as the husband of our beloved daughter Danit Malka. A full-time Torah scholar, he seems exactly the type of man she wished to marry, and we wish them much joy and success over a long and happy marriage, pursuing their common goal of spreading Torah and Hasidic thought far and wide. A special note of gratitude is due once again to Danit Malka, who provided some salient comments on the overall approach to *teshuvah*, drawn from the deep and sweet waters of Hasidic thought.

5777 represented a year of learning much un-learning: many of the things I took for granted had to be reevaluated and re-assessed, resulting in what the Talmud might call "destruction for the sake of construction." The process sometimes involved great heartache, and may Hashem protect our family from all trouble and woe. One of the major edits in this year's review of Maimonides is the elimination of many passages—as the French say, *il faut reculer pour mieux sauter*. I continue to enjoy the spiritual guidance of Morah D'Asra Moshe Teitelbaum and Rabbi Yaakov Trump at the Young Israel of Lawrence-Cedarhurst, and am happy that my family and I have found a place in the Five Towns to learn, pray, and enjoy fellowship with wonderful people. At Touro College, I am especially grateful for the leadership provided by Executive Vice President Rabbi Moshe Krupka, Vice President and Dean of Faculties Stanley Boylan, and Vice President and Executive Dean Robert Goldschmidt. I am also appreciative of the professional assistance of Ms. Jamie Venezia, whose careful and thorough management of administrative tasks and student concerns have significantly improved my creative productivity.

> Reviewed and revised Nisan-Tammuz 5777 (April-June 2017)

About the Author



Henry Abramson earned his PhD at the University of Toronto in 1995 with a dissertation on the Jews of Ukraine. He studied at Yeshivat Ohr Somayach in Toronto, Jerusalem and Monsey, NY, and has held visiting appointments and doctoral fellowships at Cornell, Harvard, Oxford and the Hebrew University of Jerusalem. His research has been supported by fellowships from the Social Sciences and Research Council of Canada, the National Endowment for the Humanities, the United States Holocaust Memorial Museum, and he received the Excellence in the Academy Award from the National Education Association. He currently serves as Dean at the mighty Avenue J campus of Touro's Lander College of Arts and Sciences in Brooklyn, New York.